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NEW CHALLENGES FOR HEAD START

THURSDAY, JULY 22, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
SUI3COM1ITTEE ON CHILDREN, FAMILY, DRUGS AND

ALCOHOLISM, OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN
RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:09 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Christopher J.
Dodd (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Dodd, Wellstone, and Kassebaum.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Senator DODD. The subcommittee will come to order.
This morning, we meet to conduct a hearing entitled, "New Chal-

lenges for Head Start." Let me begin by welcoming all of our guests
bere this morning, including our panelists and other interested
parties.

Our topic today is one that people often do not associate with a
powerful legislative.body like the U.S. Senate, and I say that with
some degree of facetiousness, but it is nonetheless true. We are not
here to talk about the conduct of foreign policy, which is a subject
one normally associates with the Senate or the management of our
multitrillion-dollar economy, or the deployment of weapons syb-
tears.

We are here to talk about kids, a topic that I would suggest is
among the most important that we as elected representatives
should consider.

I firmly believe that there is no better measure of a society than
the treatment it accords its most vulnerable citizens, those who do
not have a voice in the process, those who do not make political
contributions, those who do not write letters to their Senators or
lobby. Hubert Humphrey once said that politics could best be
judged by those who care about those who are in the dawn of life,
the dusk of life, and the shadows of life. And certainly, when we
talk about children, we are talking about those in the dawn of life.

Over the years, Head Start haslaeen a key component of our ef-
forts to assist our Nation's underprivileged children. It is a pro-
gram very near and dear to the heart of this Senator, and I know
the chairman of the committee, Senator Kennedy, who will be join-
ing us, I hope, later this morning, cares deeply about this program,
as does my colleague from Minnesota, Senator Wellstonein fact,
I would go so far as to say that every member of this committee

(1)
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cares about Head Start and cares about what this program does
and the children that it reaches.

The idea of Head Start is very simple, as it was 29 years ago
when it was created. It seeks to guarantee that all of our children
enter school ready to learn. Once there, we hope that they will be
able to keep up with their peers and perform just as well.

The embodiment of academic standards is, of course, the dreaded
report card, which we can all remember very vividly. I think it
might be helpful if we turn the tables for a moment, and let's pre-
tend that we are the ones being judged and graded, and that our
judges are the youngest and most vulnerable citizens that we are
talking about here this morning, the ones that Head Start was cre-
ated to help. How would our report card look?

Overall, this Senator believes that our_performance would be a
bit of a disappointment, to put it mildly. We would undoubtedly re-
ceive an "A" for effort, ancl I think rightfully so. Our intentions
over the last 3 decades had been good. This was certainly true 29
years ago tomorrow, in fact, when the Senate voted to create Head
Start on June 23, 1964. And I'm sure my friend Dr. Zig ler will re-
member that day, very, very vividly, since he was so much involved
in the creation of Head Start.

Even today, when the Senate discusses Head Start, Senator after
Senator, from both parties, will take the floor to sing the program's
praises. And that is great; we appreciate that. We would receive
high marks for good intentions, but as we all remember from our
school days, good intentions are not enough.

How might we be graded on making Head Start accessible to all
who need it? There is a simple numerical answer to this question.
As recently as 1990, only one-third of poor children receive any
kind of preschool education. I, of course, never received a mark so
low during my school days, but like all of you, I know that a grade
of 33 percent represents an "F."

Our final grade, on the quality of Head Start, is harder to deter-
mine. We have certainly made progress in this area as we work to
upgrade facilities and teacher salaries and support services. But
much remains to be done, obviously, as we will hear and see today.

Head Start commands great loyalty and support from its staff,
from members of Congress, and from those who have participated
in itand rightfully so. For the vision of Head Start is a powerful
onethat our children should enter school ready to learn; that
their parents should be encouraged to participate in their children's
development and supported in seeking their own empowerment;
that children and parents are a family and should be addressed as
such by social programs. We must reaffirm that this vision is still
valid today and thus that the core of Head Start remains strong.

Unquestionably, the need for Head Start remains great. Today,
I am releasing a study by the General Accounting Office. The re-
port shows that while the total number of 3- and 4-year-olds in-
creased by 16 percent in the eighties, the number of 3- and 4year-
olds living in poverty grew by an astounding 28 percent at the
same time.

These children have more characteristics that place them at risk.
They are more likely to be immivants, or live in homes where lit-
tle English is spoken, or live in smgle-parent families. To have par-
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ents with less than a high school education is also commonplace in
these numbers.

But even with this growing need, in 1990 only a little more than
a third of poor children participated in any kind of preschool, con-
trasted with more than 60 percent participation for upper-income
children. As the GAO points out, this does not bode well for meet-
ing the President's first education goal of sending every child to
school ready to learn.

Therefore, I want to reiterate the goal articulated in the last re-
authorization and taken up by the Presidentthat someday every
eligible child will have an opportunity to participate in Head Start.

But at the same time we must ensure that the opportunity is a
meaningful one, not just a name. It has to be meaningful. During
the 1980's vending per child declined by 13 percent. The emphasis
was on seivmg more children, not on how well they were served.

Now critics whisper that the program is not sound, that the tax-
payers are being shortchanged, that the program does children no
good at all. One of my goals for this reauthorization cycle is to take
a calm, rational look at the program's quality needs.

Let me read a quote: "There is nothing magical in the words'
Head Start' alone. If the Head Start program is high quality, with
well-trained and adequately-paid staff', low staff-child ratios, good
facilities, and a full range of services, it works. If these ingredients
are not presentif we skimp on services, if we overburden and
underpay our staffthen it will not." This is not a passage from
some recent treatise on Head Start .quality. It is a quote from my
opening statement at the 1990 hearing on Head Start reauthoriza-
tion.

The point that I am trying to make is that we have been trying
to address quality issues for some timenotjust lately, with some

istudy that has come out. Moreover, these ssues were originally
raised to us by the Head Start community itself, I might point out.
During the 1990 reauthorization, quality improvement was given
equal weight, I might point out, with the goal of expansion during
those hearings and in that legislation. That legislation set aside
funds specifically to address the quality needs of local programs.

Since 1990, $370 million has been pumped specifically mto qual-
ity improvement, along with substantial funds for training. As we
will hear now, some programs use those funds to improve services.
Expenditures per child are now about $1,000 higher than they
were in 1990, but in constant dollars, we are just bringing them
back to the 1980 level. We have made a good start, but much re-
mains to be done.

So today, we will also hear of facilities in need of repair or re-
placement; of staff whose important work is still grossly under-
valued; of programs unable to muster the social services resources
to meet the needs of families with ever-increasing problems.

We cannot transport children in creaky old school buses. Neither
can we move them toward the challenges they will face in the next
century with programs sometimes held together only by the sheer
devotion and willpower of staff and parents.

Some of the new challenges for Head Start are posed by the dif-
fering needs of the families the program services. Head Start can
provide great leadership in exploring how we can best address
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these needs. For example, working parents need full-day, full-year
services, something which the Head Start Act clearly allows but
has not always been encouraged.

We now know that intervention with vulnerable children should
begin as early as possible. And some of our witnesses here today,
inCluding my friend from the Bush Center, have spoken about that
for a lifetime. The earlier you can intervene, the better off you will
be. Head Start can be a laboratory for developing new ways to
serve infants and toddlers and their parents. Entenng elementary
school can be a dash of cold water for low-income families used to
the supportive atmosphere of Head Start. We must encourage the
transfer of Head Start philosophy to the early grades.

I suggest that we have before us a golden opportunity to reaffirm
and renew the vision of Head Start. We can develop a strong, com-
prehensive strategy to meet the quality needs of Head Start pro-
grams head-on.

So, while some have seen the recent news and information and
criticism as sort of a dark cloud, I look at it differently. Certamly,
there is nothing wrong with being criticized. People on this side of
the dais are used to it every, single day. But good, constructive crit-
icismhow can we make this better, how can we pull it together,
how can we make it serve the needs of children who deserve and
need this programthat ought to be our common goal as we strive
through this cycle of reauthorization.

So with that in mind, I welcome the interest and concern of those
such as my colleague from Kansas, who has just arrived and who
has spoken out on quality on numerous occasions, and I hope that
we will all be able to work with Senator Kennedy and myself and
others, with the administration, to give the program the resources
it needs to become even stronger.

Today's hearing, which I view as the opening of the reauthoriza-
tion cycle, is the beginning of what I hope will lae a bipartisan, con-
structive effort to take this 29-year-old program and make it even
better than one ever might have imagined.

With that, let me turn to my colleague. Senator Kassebaum from
Kansas, and then I will turn to Senator Wellstone.

OPENLNG STATEMENT OF SENATOR KASSEBAUM

Senator KASSEBAUM. I'll be very brief. I just want to express my
appreciation to Senator Dodd, who has had a key interest in all of
the work of this subcommittee of families and children.

I am very interested in this hearing. There will be some wonder-
ful witnesses testifying, and I think they will speak very strongly
to the importance of the children program.

I apologize because I am going to have to leave in a few minutes
because the national service bill is on the floor.

Senator DODD. They don't have any amendments that I disagree
with, I hope.

Senator KASSEBAUM. No, of course not. I have already done my
work, and didn't win all that much support.

But I do want to say that I have been a long-time supporter of
Head Start programs. I think we have some outstanding ones in
Kansas. But I also believe that with the significant expansion in
funds, which I think we would all support, that we need to put
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some things in place that will help not only some of the programs
that may need some additional support as they are expanfling and
those that are just getting started.

President Clinton has wanted to seek a budget for Head Start
that would fund every eligible child to be served. There has been
a 127 percent increase in the past 5 years, and as Senator Dodd
pointed out, we have had to make up for some past years when
there has not been the funding to match the needs.

But with the growing awarenessand many of you have spoken
to it here with great eloquenceover the years of the importance
of early education, I think the country has come to realize that.

I introduced in March a bill called the Head Start Quality Im-
provement Act, and the focuses in that bill were, first, to establish
general performance measures for all Head Start grantees. And I
think many of you who know the programs far better than I know
that some have greater strength than others, so it is really an ef-
fort to help those who perhaps have not achieved as much as they
can or would like to.

The second focus was to strengthen program accountability
mechanisms, training, and technical assistance support systems for
Head Start; third, provide for more effective enforcement of the
Head Start policies and instill more competition into the program;
fourth, expand the current Head Start transition project. This is
something that I feel strongly about. As we have watched children
who have been a part of Head Start, but have not had the follow-
through support system as they enter kindergarten and first and
I would argue maybe even second grade, that there would be those
who would know that better and I. And fifth, assist families enter-
ing or reentering the work force.

That is the thrust of my legislation, and I only regret that I can-
not be here for any length of time, Mr. Chairman, to hear some
whose advice I value a great deal and many of you who know far
more about the subject than I do.

Thank you so much.
[The prepared statement of Senator Kassebaum follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KASSEBAUM

I want to thank Senator Dodd for agreeing to hold this important
hearing to discuss the Head Start program. I believe that as Head
Start embarks on a period of tremendous growth, It is important
to give as much attention to improving the quality of Head Start
programs as we do to expanding the program. I want to express my
appreciation to each of today's witnesses for taking the time to ap-
pear before the subcommittee and share their experiences and
ideas about the Head Start program.

The Clinton administration has proposed to increase dramati-
cally the budget of Head Start so that every eligible child will be
served. Proposals have been put forth to expand the program in a
variety of ways: by providing full-day, full-year care; by including
children aged 3, 4, and 5 who are not in kindergarten as eligible
children; and including services to infants and tooidlers from birth
to three years of age in some Head Start services.

The fiscal year 1993 appropriations for the Head Start program
total $2.8 billion. This represents a 207 percent increase in funding
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since the 1983 level of $912 million. In the past five years alone,
funding for Head Start has increased 127 percent. According to "A.
Vision of Change for America, President Clinton is proposing to
expand Head Start funding to a level of $8 billion in 1998, $5 bil-
lion over the current funding level.

The substantial increases in Head Start funding over the past 10
years, combined with dramatic increases that are being proposed
for the future, raise serious questions about the ability of the Head
Start program to absorb the funds efficiently. Additionally, recent
reports by the inspector general of the Department of Health and
Human Services have raised questions about the quality of many
individual local programs.

I have been a lon:gstanding supporter of the Head Start program,
and on March 30 r introduced the "Head Start Quality ImprIve-
ment Act of 1993," S. 670. This bill will put into pince key legisla-
tive provisions aimed at building on the success of the Head Start
programby connecting the rapid increase in future funding with
measures designed to upgrade the quality of all Head Start grant-
ees. The Head. Start Quality Improvement Act uses a five-part ap-
proach to:

1. Establish general performance measures for all Head Start
grantees.
2. Strengthen program accountability mechanisms, training,
and technical assistance support systems for Head Start.
3. Provide for more effective enforcement of Head Start policies
and instill more competition into the program.
4. Expand the current Head Start Transition Project.
5. Assist families entering or reentering the work force.

As the Head Start program begins a penod of unprecedented ex-
pansion in services and funding, there Is a need to make some con-
structive amendments to ensure that this opportunity to provide
quality services to low-income children and their families is not
lost.

I have been a longstanding supporter of the Head Start program.
However, I believe program expansion and increased funding are of
limited value, unless steps are taken to improve the quality of the
services that are being provided--quantity with quality.

Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Senator Kassebaum. I
know you have staff here, and we know these things happen. Sen-
ator Kassebaum is responsible for managing part of the national
service legislation. It certainly was not our intent to schedule these
things simultaneously, and we know of your deep interest and con-
cern about this program. So we'll seft to it that any questions you
might have for witnesses may be submitted, and we'll ask our wit-
nesses to respond to them as promptly as possible to make that
part of the record as well.

Senator Wellstone.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR WELLSTONE

Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Before the hearing, I was trying to personally apologize to the

different panelists because I also have to be on the floor at least
for this one amendment coming up for part of the debate, but I
hope to be able to come back to the hearing.
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First, I would thank you, Senator Dodd, for your commitment to
Head Start and, for that matter, to children. This committee is the
committee for me which is the "heart and soul" committee. There
are many issues that I am interested inI am interested in the
world, and I think all of us arebut issues that deal with children
are for me, as a former teacher and for all sorts of other reasons,
heart and soul to me.

I will be veiy, very brief. I am very interested in the testimony,
of course, dealing with quality issues, and my history with Head
Start goes back to the very beginning in terms of working with
some Head Start programs, and I think that the focus on quality
makes a great deal of sense.

One of the issues that we ought to look at is the salaries of the
men and women who are involved in this work. As a college teach-
er, it wnuld break my heart when I would meet with students who
would say to me, "Paul, no offense, but we don't really want to be
college professors. We would rather work with children at a very
young age, be it Head Start or be it in child care." But thcn you
look at the salaries and lack of fringe benefits, and the work, and
it's like we say we care so my about children, but we don't back
that up with resources.

My second point isand it is going to be my last point, I promise
everyoneis that I don't need to be persuaded about the evi-
denceI think it is irrefutable and irred.ucibleabout the need to
make a commitment at these ages. I think the world with all of it
unnamed magic is before children at this age and earlier, and I
think this is the time where the last thing we want to do as a coun-
try is pour cold water on that spark; but all to often, that's exactly
what we do. And Head Start is an alternative to that for many
young children. Much of what happens at home is critically impor-
tant, and much of what happens at school afterward is critically
important.

My only point is that these hearings are taking place the right
time, and I hopeand I am just speaking for myself and only for
myselfthat these hearings will be a part of really beginning to
send a very, very strong message to all concerned that this whole
agenda of race, gender, poverty, families, children, violenceall of
which unfortunately is very interrelatedcannot be put in paren-
theses, it cannot be put in categories, and it can't be put off any
longer.

And when I look at the budgets, I think it is being put off, and
it is our job to thrust it forward and make it a real important part
of the agenda of this country. And you have been the leader of that.
You have been the voice for that. So I think we have our work cut
out for us, but we have got to do it, we simply have to.

Thank you.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Paul.
Let me also point out that Senator Kennedy is managing the na-

tional service bill, and he is also involved in the confirmation hear-
ings of Judge Ginsburg in the Judiciary Committee. There are so
many things happening at once, and his intention is to get over
here if he can, but you'll all understand if he is unable to be here,
and we'll include his full statement in the record and that of Sen,
ator Durenberger also.
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[The prepared statements of Senators Kennedy and Durenberger
follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

I am pleased once again to take up a topic that is at the top of
the priorities of the Committee on Labor and Human Resources
Project Head Start. I know that each and every Member of this
Committee shares the belief that children are America's future.
And our capacity to support and empower poor children and their
families will stand as a measure of our success as a societyand
a reflection of our priorities as a country.

Head Start is one of the nation's premier social programsa
tong-term experiment thatand the key to a better and brighter
future for millions of American children and families.

For nearly. 30 years, the program has been providing low-income
children and their families with a start toward a better lifeand
millions more await that opportunity.

In 1990, it was Governor Bill Clinton who convinced the Nation's
Governors and President Bush to declare as our #1 education goal
that by the year 2000 all American children would enter school
"ready to learn".

If we fail to intervene early, we may never regain the ground
lost, or reach the rest of our education goals. A high quality Head
Start experience for all eligible children became a cornerstone of
that commitment. And in 1993, President Clinton put forward a
budget proposal designed to change children's lives for the better,

Low-income children and families today face enormous chal-
lenges, denied opportunity, struggling to survive in neighborhoods
plagued by violence and drugs. According to the GAO report re-
leased today, the number of preschool children living in poverty
continues to rise, while their access to necessary services fails far-
ther behind.

Head Start alone will not eliminate poverty in America. But it
is making a significant difference. We will hear again today how
the program is helping families to cope and children to succeed.
Children are entering school ready to learn. Toda3r's testimony af-
firms that we can no longer ignore the benefit of decades of valu-
able experience and limit the futures of millions more children.

While the price of success is highthe cost of failure is far high-
era price our country can not afford.

If we are serious about children and our national education
goals, it is time to put our resources and attention where our rhet-
oric has beenin Head Start. That is what President Clinton is
committed to doand that is what this Committee is committed to
do.

President Clinton understands, as we do, that program quality
must never be sacrificed for program expansion. These goals are re-
lated and must move forward together. This is a point affirmed
again and again by Dr. Ziglerwho i am pleased to see come be-
fore us today.

He is often called the "Father of Head Start"and we are cer-
tainly grateful for his excellent counsel and his constant vigilance
of this cherished national resource.
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During the decade of the 1980's, while poverty, homelessness,
substance abuse, AIDS and family violence were on the rise, the
previous administration gradually eroded the program's quality
and effectiveness in an effort to serve more for less. In the Head
Start Reauthorization of 1990, we reversed that dangerous trend
and began to invest more in each child and to intensify the direct
services availeble to families in need.

look forward to building on this policy in partnership with the
new Administration when we launch our 1994 Head Start reau-
thorization process this fall.

commend Secretary Shalala for her long term commitment to
this program and for establishing a broad-based advisory commit-
tee charged with exploring the range of important issues involved
in expanding program enrollment and enhancing program quality.
We look forward to actively participating in these efforts, and to in-
corporating the results of this process into our legislative efforts.

As always, we have much to learn. I am pleased to see Lisheth
Schorr here this morning, She is the director of the Harvard
Project on Effective Servicesand has been tireless in her efforts
to remind us that success is "Within Our Reach," if we begin to
build public policy around what we know works.

share her belief in providing early, comprehensive and family-ori-
ented programsand in serving at-risk children even before they
reach traditional Head Start age. I am committed to including in
our Head Start reauthorization an expanded program for infants,
toddlers and their paren;s and I look forward to working with her
in that effort.

The President knows that America does not have a single child
to waste. Each and every eligible child needs and deserves a high
quality Head Start experience, and we look forward to working
closely with the Administration to accomplish this goal. It is the
best, possible investment we can make in America's future.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DURENBERGER

Mr. Chairman, let me first say how much I appreciate your lead-
ership in beginning what I trust will be a long and fruitful process
of evaluation of how best to building on the strong past record of
the Head Start program. There are truly "new challenges facing
Head Start" which I would prefer to turn into positive opportuni-
ties.

I also know that several of us on our sideespecially the ranking
members of the full committee and of this subcommitteestand
ready to do whatever we can to make this a productive and bi-par-
tisan undertaking.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, a number of long-time supporters
of Head Start have now stated publicly that they believe this type
of review should be done as we continue to significantly increase
Head Start funding.

I personally view this as an exce-lent opportunity to address
quality Issues at the same time we increase the number of children
served.

I also believe we must make sure that the infrastructure under
Head Start----including facilit:35, administration, transportation,
etc.keep up with the growing size of the program.

13



10

And, I believe it's critical that we consider the relationship be-
tween Head Start and related federal child care programs, income
support programs for families, and other school readiness initia-
tives run by Federal, State, and local education agencies.

At least some of these programs come under the jurisdiction of
the Finance Committee, an added reason for my Interest In the re-
view we are initiating with today's hearing.

Mr. President, I approach this opportunity as a long-time sup-
porter of the Head Start program.

During its last reauthorization, I was a co-sponsor, conferee and
strong proponent of the changes we made in the Bead Start law,
including increased authorized funding levels designed to "fully
fund" this important program.

In the past, I've also communicated my strong support for sub-
stantial increases in annual appropriations for Head Start
through my votes and in letters and other communication with the
Senate Labor/HHS Appropriations Subcommittee.

And, I supported a sense of the Senate amendmentagain ex-
pressing support for full-funding of Head Startthat was added to
the FY 1994 Budget Resolution earlier this year.

While I have been a strong supporter in the past, Mr. Chairman,
I also agree with a growing number of Head Start proponents who
are calling for a fundamental review of this Important program
prior to approving significant additional increases in spending.

In particular, Mr. Chairman, I feel it's essential that we revisit
what we mean by "full funding" of Head Start as we consider pro-
posals to increase Head Start appropriations levels.

In the past, with appropriations levels for Head Start lagging far
behind authorized funding levels, this hasn't been such an impor-
tant issue.

The needs have been so greatand the numbers of children
served so far below the number of children eligiblethat we need-
ed to place highest priority on what one might call the "quan-
titative aspects of full funding."

Mr. Chairman, I believe we are now entering a new era during
which we must give more focus to quality and outcomes in pro-
grams like Head Start . . . and a new era during which we
must ensure that all programs serving children and families are
more responsive to the interests of both those we intend to benefit,
and those who pay the bills.

The issue, In other words, is not whether we continue to increase
funding for Head Start, but how and when. And, as we do that, we
must make sure that we get the maximum benefit for the children
and families that Head Start has traditionally served.

haven't yet assembled a comprehensive list of all the questions
we need to ask, Mr. Chairman. But, I have made a commitment
to do that In consultation with Head Start leaders and other advo-
cates for families and children both nationally and in Minnesota.
And, I have started making my list.

Among the questions I would like to see explored are:
Whether additional resources in Head Start should be di-
rected only to meeting numerical targets or also to improving
quality.

14

a



11

How quality and outcomes in Head Start can and should be
measured and whether and how quality and outcomes should
be tied to funding.
Whether the part-day, part-week, part-year model under
which Head Start was founded is now relevant in an era of in-
creased need for full-day supervision and care for children of
low income parents who are working outside the home :a ir
school or job training programs.
How funding for families eligible for Head Start and Fek,oral
and State child care assistance can be better integrated- 7or
example, to provide Head Start services In child care settings
and child care services at Head Start centers.
How closer links can be established between Head Start and
elementary school programswithout losing the separate Iden-
tity and organizational autonomy of Head Start.
At what pace the numbers of children in Head Start can
grow relative to its "infrastructure" including availability of li-
censable facilities and recruitment and training of personnel.
Whether changes in the Head Start formulabetween and
within Statesshould be made to more closely reflect actual
geographic differences in need and levels of eligible children
being served.
How States and local communities could be given additional
incentives to provide supplementary funding for Head Start
programsagain, without losing the separate identity and or-
ganizational autonomy of Head Start.

Again, Mr. Chairman, this is not intended to be an exhaustive
list of questions that need to be addressed as we put real meaning
behind the concept of "full funding" for Head Start.

But, I do believe we owe the children and families of this country
an in-depth debate on these and other issues as we continue to in-
crease overall funding for this vital national program.

I want to commend you for your leadership in taking this task
on . . . and I look forward to being a positive and constructive
participant as we go forward from here.

Senator DODD. I also want to thank Diane Schilder and Bea Ber-
man of the General Accounting Office for their work in producing
the report that I have referenced in my opening comments, and
we'll make that available to all of you here today. They did a very
fine job.

I am going to operate this clock, and it is not to be necessarily
followed religiously, but just as a guide for you. We will try to limit
remarks to about 5 or 6 minutes apiece because we have a lot of
panelists. All of your full statements will be included in the record.
When that red light goes on, just use it as an effort to try to wrap
up if you can.

With that, let me invite our first panel to come forward. Marilyn
Thomas is from Dayton, OH, where she is president and chief exec-
utive officer of Miami Valley Child Development Centers. She over-
sees services to 1,600 Head Start children in three counties and
has worked with Head Start since 1970, so she brings a wealth of
experience, almost a quarter of a century of experience, and we
thank her immensely for joining us here today.

15
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Delores Baynes is a former Head Start parent who is now a so-
cial service worker in Head Start programs in my birthplace of
Willimantic, CT, where I was born in Windham Hospital long be-
fore you ever thought about arriving, I might add, Delores. She will
tell us about the program staff who encouraged her to volunteer,
and how she then became an employed staff member, changing her
life in the process. Delores works with Jean Bell, by the way, who
is president of the Connecticut Head Start Association and has
been a tremendous source of information for this Senator and for
my staff as well.

And finally, Anne Doerr, who is director of the Lycoming-Clinton
Head Start Program in Williamsport, PA, a position she has held
for 11 years. She is now in her second term as president of the
Pennsylvania Head Start Association and also brings to that expe-
rience, obviously, a great deal of information and valued insight as
to how we might deal with some of the issues that have been
raised.

So I thank all three of you for joining us here today, and again,
all of your statements, supporting data and information that you
think would be valuable for the committee to have as it begins its
reauthorization cycle will be included in the record.

Let's begin with you, Marilyn. We'd be glad to accept your testi-
mony.

STATEMENTS OF MARILYN THOMAS, PRESIDENT AND CEO,
MUM VALLEY CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTERS, INC., DAY-
TON, OH; DELORES BAYNES, FORMER HEAD START PARENT
AND SOCIAL SERVICES WORKER, WILLIMANTIC, CT, AND
ANNE 13. DOERR, DIRECTOR, LYCOMING-CLINTON COUNTIES
HEAD START, WILLIAMSPORT, PA

Ms. THOMAS. Thank you.
Senator Dodd, you and Senator Kassebaum and Senator

Wellstone have really hit on many of the major issues that are of
concern with regard to Head Start programming. When Senator
Kassebaum talked about quality improvement legislation and the
dollars that are being pumped into programs, I think that while on
the one side, we look at the fact that this is providing a vehicle for
Head Start programs to make many improvements and really keep
our heads above water, so to speak, in terms of management and
staffing and all those issues. But I think that on the other hand,
when we think about issues that have been raised about program
operations that are critical, we have to really look at the fact of
how long have those quality imprnvement moneys been available to
us, and what has been the very significant period of expansion that
we have experienced without the benefit of those quality dollars.

So I think that it is very important that any failure of Head
Start programs to really meet all the requirements has to be looked
at in appropriate perspective. We have been asked to expand at a
very, very significant rate without all the support that was really
needed, and as we have done so, there have been some concerns
and issues that have not been managed as efficiently as they
should have.

16
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Now that we have put measures in place, corrective action, I sin-
cerely believe that programs are better run and better managed,
and we are able to employed better qualified staff.

When I think about shortcomings, I am reminded about the audi-
tor coming to visit me about a year ago. My program was not at
full enrollment, and of course, I was really sweating because we
had received the funding, and we were experiencing some signifi-
cant problems with getting the facility licensed. I happened to have
a social service coordinator who was telling me about how there
were no children born that year, and her staff could not find the
children, and I began to look carefully at hear management capa-
bilities and how well she was following through on suggestions that
were being made, and working very closely with her supervisor.
And as time went on, we began to realize how time-consuming it
is to coach and nurture staff who may not have the skills that are
necessary to meet some new and very demanding challenges. And
while you want to help people grow and develop and step up to cer-
tain kinds of challenges, I think that sometimes you have to also
do an honest assessment of is this what this person really wants
to do; every time we talked about expansion, her attitude was, "Oh,
no, not more expansion," rather than this is a great opportunity to
help additional people.

So sometimes, we have to come to the realization that growth,
expansion and change in Head Start may not be the cup of tea for
everyone, and people have to do some serious self-assessment and
make a determination that this is not a good match, and she might
be happier working somewhere else.

We did finally come to that conclusion; however, we did spend a
lot of time and energy tiying to help this person grow with the de-
mands of the program. We got a new person in who is absolutely
dynamite, and I am happy to say that as of May, we are looking
at having reached almost full enrollment.

So we 1Delieve that the children are out there. We believe that we
have to have capable staffwe have to find them, we have to put
them in place, and we have to nurture them.

One of the great significant things for me about Head Start is
the whole idea of nurturing. I believe that we all need to be nur-
tured. Most people think about Head Start as a program that nur-
tures children, and we certainly do that in center-based programs
and in home-based programs. But the additional people who need
to be nurtured are the parents of those children, because if they
are not nurtured, then how effective are they going to be at nurtur-
ing their children? h addition to that, the staff who work with the
families and children need to be nurtured.

So there needs to be a lot of support given, and Head Start staff
are very often in place and in a key position to provide that sup-
port.

I would like to share with you the fact that the Ford Foundation
funded a grant to the Dayton Foundation in Dayton, OH to do a
self-sufficiency project. They identified low-income individuals and
followed their decisionmakmg and certain behaviors over a period
of 5 years. I had an opportunity to talk with the evaluator of that
program, and one of the things that she found out was that the
people who made the Lust dramatic changes in their lives, made
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solid decisions about careers to pursue or move into the educational
arena coincidentally happened to be enrolled in Head Start pro-
grams. And she began to ask them questions about why it was that
they decide° to make this decision, enroll in the community college,
or something of that nature, and she came to find out that it was
because of the close relationship with the Head Start staff that
they had been working with, who helped them think through the
decisions, plan them accurately, and then move into some activities
that turned out to be very successful for them.

Head Start provides individual attention not only to children but
also to parents. We have the benefit of having reasonably low
adult-child ratios or staff-family ratios, and we hope to even im-
prove on them. But it is because of this that families, parents and
children do not feel anonymous; they feel like real people; they de-
velop relationships with people who care about their welfare and
who are willing to give the time and energy and have real concern
for what is happening with that family.

In Head Start each year, we do family needs assessments. Fami-
lies are provided with an opportunity to discuss situations that are
going on within that family, set goals, develop an action plan and
then begin to carry that plan out. And it is because Head Start
staff are there to facilitate, support, and help families move for-
ward.

The red light went off; does that mean my time is up?
Senator DODD. Is there anything else you wanted to add to that?
Ms. 'Nowt.% Vim I think about the opportunity to provide

training to parents, I am reminded of a parent in our program who
came out of a workshop saying, you know, that workshop leader
was talking about discipline and how we handle our children, and
she said, I have always-believed that when my children misbehave,
I need to just give them some whacks and spank them; that's the
way I was raised, and I turned out pretty much okay.

And this trainer suggested that during the period of slavery,
slave owners beat their slaves. And the suggestion to this parent
that as she was whipping her child, she was treating her child as
a slave sort of set off a light in her head and made her much more
receptive to some alternative strategies about managing children's
behavior, redirecting children to different activities, and ways of
more appropriate child development strategies.

So the ability to impart information in a nonthreatening atmos-
phere is a real asset in the Head Start program. I hope that people
are aware that a strong emphasis is placed on parent development,
and much of this happens through training, workshops, con-
ferences, seminars, speakers coming in, and a variety of training
activities for parents.

When parents come into a nonthreatening situation with individ-
uals that they know and trust and have developed a personal rela-
tionship, when information is shared, there is a great opportunity
for that information to be sincerely received and then acted upon.

So while institutions of higher learning are thought to be the real
educators in the world, I would have to say that because of the sit-
uations that are very often created in Head Start programs, we
have an opportunity to impart information that, believe it or not,
many parents just don't know about, have not been able to take ad-
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vantage of, and therefore they find themselves in the situations
that they are in.

It is amazing how many people don't know how to find their way
to the health department to get their children's immunizations. It
is amazing that people who have no high school diplomas and can-
not get meaningU employment don't know how to access the serv-
ices of adult basic education, where to go to sign up to take the
test, how to get into study programs. And if in fact they don't pass
all the sections of that test, most of them do not have a support
person saying, "That's okay; we'll figure out a way to focus on this
section, and you can go back and try it again." Most Head Start
programs have realized great success in helping parents get GEDs.
Without that, they are really stuck in a rut.

We think about improving the quality of life for children, but we
must also think about improving the quality of life for the family.
And that means helping people move into self-sufficiency.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Thomas follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MAFULYN THOMAS

IMPROVEMENT NEEDED IN THE HEAD START PROGRAM

PROGRAM NEEDS

Quality Improvements
competitive salaries and benefita
adequate staff: numbers of Family Service Workers so that case loads are re-
alistic and manageable,
sufficient variety of staff: to cover the following functions: marketing, public
relations, facility management, resource development, human resource manage-
ment, capable managers, supervisors clerical, fiscal and transportation staff.

Flexibility
income eligibility: the working poor have shown initiative, are desperate forchild care.
age eligibility: we need to serve children 0 to 5 years old.

Facilities
availability has diminished
renovation/purehasing costa are high
fmancing is challenging
know how is needed in managing large facilities.

Program Goals
need to reevaluate and update
need to be reflective of families today
may need to focus on moving families toward self sufficiency, away from de-
pendency
programs must be designed to facilitate these activities.

Family Needs
to get organized (phyaical environment)
to resolve conflict and learn, use and model mediation skills
deveop and strengthen positive and meaningful relationships
establish appropnati family environment that is conducive to nurturing chil-
dren
pursue personal development activities
seek gratification's that are lfltely to have a positive impact on the family
decent housing in nonviolent settings, marketable skills leading to jobs paying
living wages

Children Needs
parents as role models to help them learn; grow and achieve
the ability to control behavior
to learn nonviolent mediation skills
to actively participate in the learning process
to take responsibility in learning activities, setting goals carrying them out
and evaluating outcomes, working independently and in groups, assuming lead-
ership and following directions
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to experience many successes
Staff Needs

competitive compensation
trainbig, observation, feedback
quality standards that are measurable and constantly monitored
decent working conditions
recognition for acannplishmenta
flexibilty to be creative, authority to solve problems and accountability for
outcomes
to see the big picture, share the vision and see how they fit in
to be heard, respected and treated kindly
to respect enrollees (children and parents), understand their challenges and
recognize their role as facilitator
be open for collaboration with others, both in and out of the agency

Our Struggles
to juggle a thousand priorities at one time
to make a silk purse out of a sow's ear (facility renovations)
to plan while implementing
to be knowledgeable in 1,000 areas involving program operations
to overcome suppreasion, to motivate the masses
to manage change incorporate expanaion

Areas to be Strengthened
accountability at every level
real consequences for outcomes
adequate staffing for funders who must also monitor
greater flexibility in operating programs, obtaining facilities
streamlined paperwork, more reasonable regulations, multi year funding ap-
plications
consistency among State and Federal departments regarding eligibility and
sharing of information
high quality meaningful training, such as the Johnson and Johnson Manage-
ment Training Institute at UCLA, with regular follow-up
the commitment of grantees, particularly Umbrella organizations to under-
stand and implement Flead Start programs according to it's goals and objectives
(stop those grantees who rip off Head Start monies for other purposes)

Senator DODD. Very good. Thank you very much.
Delores, welcome. It is nice to have you with us.
Ms. BAYNES. Thank you, Senator Dodd.
My name is Delores Baynes, and I am the mother of twoa boy

who is 18, and a daughter who is 15. I am presently working for
the Head Start program of the Windham Area Community Action
Program in Willimantic, CT.

I am a social worker who knows from experience the nightmare
that many Head Start parents live. As a former Head Start parent,
I am here today to tell you my story.

I left school at. the age of 14, never having completed the 9th
grade. The juvenile court sent me to Long Lane School in Middle-
town, CT. I was there for about 4 months. When I was released,
my family refused to allow me to return home. They felt that I had
made my mistakes, and I had to be punished. I was no longer al-
lowed to visit my parents or enter their home. My brothers and sis-
tell were not there for me. I had no one.

I became a child of the streets and stayed where the night
caught up with me. I ate when whoever or whenever food was
given to me. I became pregnant at 15, and my son Victor was born
on December 11, 1974. While hospitalized from his birth, the State
threatened to take him away from me because I had no place to
live. Frightened and desperate to maintain custody of my son, I
agreed to stay in an apartment where trouble was d.estined to find
me.
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When my son was only a few months old, the apartment was
raided. Drugs and stolen merchandise were found. The police
threatened to take my child away if I did not tell them the name
of the drug supplier, and the drug supplier threatened to kill me.
Out of fear, I broke bond and fled to Puerto Rico.

With my son safely in Puerto Rico, I returned to the United
States to face the criminal charges against me. Within a week of
my return, I was arrested and sent to the Women's Correctional
Center in Niantic, CT. I was 16.

My family continued to refuse to take any responsibility for me,
so I was released to the custody of friends in Puerto Rico, and I
received 2 years' probation. I went ere to live.

My stay in Puerto Rico was not niuch better. I was a single par-
ent without an education, and my self-esteem was very low. I start-
ed living with this 18-year-old guy who was very abusive. My sec-
ond child lived only moments after birth due to traumatic intra-
uterine brain injuries received when my boyfriend threw me up
against a cement wall. My third child was born November 2, 1977.

I continued to live in that abusive situation for about 4 years,
but after being beaten to unconsciousness, I felt my life was going
to end, and I knew I had to get out. What would happen to my chil-
dren if something would happen to me?

I took my son and daughter, and I returned to the United States.
I applied for AFDC and, at 23, settled into my first apartment. One
day, there was a knock on the door. When I opened it, I saw two
women. They presented themselves as Head Start workers and
asked if they could come in. I didn't see any harm in saying yes,
so we sat and talked. I was quiet, and I listened. They talked about
the Head Start program for children of income-eligible families.
From that day forward, life has been full of new and fulfilling expe-
riences.

I became involved in the Head Start program, and I began io feel
that my life was changing. The social service staff talked to me
about obtaining my high school equivalent diploma. Having left
high school before completing the 9th grade, I felt I couldn't do
that. But with the constant support and encouragement of the
staff, I decided to go for it. It took time and effort, 1Dut I achieved
it. That was my new beginning. My perspective on life was chang-
ing. I was feeling good about myself, and I was providing many
hours of volunteer services to the program.

In 1983, I decided to take a bigger step. I applied for a job as
assistant teacher, and I was hired. I felt somewhat intimidated at
first, but with the encouragement and support of the staff, I felt
capable of fulfilling this position.

Two years after becoming assistant teacher, I was still encour-
aged to go on and pursue my education. I enrolled in a semester
of study at Hartford Community College in preparation for the
child development associate credential, which I received in 1986.
My position was then upgraded to teacher. But I did not stop there.
I took on a new role as the social service worker for the program
in 1989. I felt this was where I wanted to be. Because of my bilin-

1 skills, I could provide support and encouragement to Head
tart families; I could return the gift of caring that was shared

with me as a Head Start parent.
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Today I am currently working toward an associate degree in
human services. I have learned to trust, and I feel good about my-
self. I was fortunate to have become involved in the Head Start
program, and I am where I am now due to its existence. I can hon-
estly say that Head Start provides for the whole family 100 per-
cent. It not only provides developmentally appropriate programs for
preschool children, but it provides the means by which parents can
grow and become viably self-sufficient.

There is much more tilat I would like to say, but my oral testi-
mony is limited to only 5 minutes. Because of this, please accept
my written testimony to affirm the need for increased and contin-
ued funding for Head Start.

ahe prepared statement of Ms. Baynes follows..]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF DELORES BAYNES

Ny name is Delores Baynes. I'm a mother of two . . a boy who's 18 and a
daughter who's 16. I'm presently working for the Head Start Program of the
Windham Area Corrununity Action Program, Inc. (WACAP) in Willimantic, CT. I'm
a social service worker who knows from experience the nightmare that many Head
Start parents live. As a former Head Start parent, I'm here today to tell you my
story.

I left school at the age of 14 never having completed the 9th grade. The Juvenile
Court sent me to Long Lane School in Mid.dletown CT. I was there for 4 months.
When I was released, my family refused to allow me to return home. They felt I
had made mistakes and needed to be punished. I was no longer allowed to visit my
parents or enter their home. My brothers and sisters weren't there for me. I had
no one.

I became a child of the streets and stayed where the night caught up with me.
I ate when whoever or whenever food was given to me. I bmame pregnant at 16.
My son Victor was born on December 11, 1974. While hospitalized from his birth,
the State threatened to take him away because I had no place to live. Frightened
and desperate to maintain custody of my son, I agreed to stay in on apartment
where trouble was destined to find me.

When my son was only a few months old, the apartment was raided. Drugs and
stolen merchandise were found. The police threatened to take rny child away if I
didn't tell the name of the dnig supplier, and the drug supplier threatened to kill
me if I told anything to the police. Out of fear, I broke bond and fled to Puerto Rico.

With my son safely in Puerto Rico, I returned to the United States to face the
criminal charges pending against me. Within a week of' my return I was arrested
and sent to the Women's Correctional Center in Niantic, CT. I was 16.

My family continued to refuse to take any responsibility for me, so I was released
to the custody of friends in Puerto Rico and received 2 years probation.

My stay in Puerto Rico wasn't much better. I was a single parent without an edu-
cation and my self esteem was very low. I started living with this 18-year-old boy
who was extremelyabusive. My second child lived only a few hours due to traumatic
intrauterine brain injuries received when my boy friend throw me against a cement
wall. My third child was born on November 2, 1977. I continued to live in an abu-
sive situation for 4 yeant. But after being beaten to unconsciousness, I felt my life
was going to end and I knew I had to get out, what would happen to my children
if something would happen to me.

I took my son and daughter and returned to the United States. I applied for
AFDC and at 23 settled into my first apartment. one day there as a knock on my
door. When I opened it I saw two women. They presented themselves as Head Start
worker and asked if they could come in. I didn't see any harm in Raying "yes" so
we sat and they talked. I was quiet and listened. They talked about the Head. Start
Program for children of income eligible families. From that day forward, life has
been full of now and fulfilling; experiences.

As I became involved in the Head Start program, I began to feel that my life was
changing. The social service staff started talking to me about obtaining my High
School Equivalent Diploma. Having left school before completing the 9th grade, I
felt I couldn't go back to school. But with the constant support and encouragement
of the staff I decided to go for it. It took time and effort, but I achieved it. This
was my new beginning. My perspective on life was changing. I was feeling good
about myself. I was providing many hours of volunteer services to the program.
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In 1983 I decided to take a bigger step. I applied for an assistant teacher position
and was hired. I felt somewhat intimidated at first, but with the encouragement and
support of the staff I felt capable of fulfilling this positien. Two years after being
assistant teacher, I was sbll encouraged to go on and pursue my education. I en-
rolled in a semester of study at Hartford Community College in preparation for the
Child Development Associate (CPA) Credential which I received- in 1986. My posi-
tion was then upgraded to teacher. But I didn't stop there. I took on a new role as
the social service worker for the program in 1989. I now felt that this is where I
wanted to be. Because of my bilingual skills, I could provide support and encourage-
ment to Head Start families. I could return the gift of caring that was shared with
me as a Head Start parent.

Today I am currently working toward an Associates Degree in Human Services.
I've learned to trust and I feel good about myself. I was fortunate to have become
involved in the Head Start Program. a rm where I am now due to its existence.
I can honestly say that Head &art provides for the whole family 100 percent. It
not only provides developmentally appropriate programs for preschool children, but
it provides the moans by which parents can grow and become viably self sufficient.
There is much more I would like to say, but my oral testimony is limited to only
5 minutes. Because of this, please accept my written testimony to affirm the need
for increased and continued funding for Head Start.

My "Head Start Story', is testament to the fact that there is a substantial return
for every dollar invested into our program.

wan a child of the streets, a high school drop out at 14, a teen parent at 15 and
imprisoned at 16. Today rm fully employed and contributing to the tax base of the
U.S. economy. I'm pursuing a degree in higher education. I'm a positive role model
to my children . . . my son Victor was graduated from high achool this spring
and is currently in basic training with the Army Reserve. He has been accepted into
Eaetern Connecticut State University and piano to pursue a graduate degree in law.
I am involved in the social aervices of my community and committed to giving Head
Start parents the 6rift of caring and concern that was given to me.

Head start works because it looks at the whole family. It does not fragment chil-
dren into parts and pieces with programs that have been developed in isolation of
the parent or the community.

Yet, with all its success and ell ita cost effective appropriations, Head Start con-
tinues to have many noeds. In my service area of northeast Connecticut there are
over 1,900 income eligible children, but current appropriations only allow for the
service of 266. This means that 86 percent of thoee eligible for the program never
receive services.

This year my program site in Willimantic, CT was extremely fortunate to receive
a portion of the $1 M State appropriation for Head Start programs. This funding
supports "wrap-around" services for 20 Head Start children whose parents are work-
ing or participating En job training programs, ABE, ESL or higher education. It also
provides "wrap-around" for special nw& children and for p.arents who are actively
involved in treatment program. If parents are to become viably self eufficient and
if children are to retain the positive gmwth provided by Head Start, then services
must be expanded to provide this full-day full:year program.

In closing, please accept my sincere appreciation for the opportunity to give testi-
mony before this committ..

Senator DODD. Thank you, Delores. That was excellent, excellent
testimony, and let me commend you. for what you have done. It
takes a lot of intestinal fortitude and strength. I will say that peo-
ple think we had to search all over to fmd a Delores Baynes, 'but
the fact of the matter is there are thousands of Delores Baynes,
with all due respect. Every story is a bit unique, and they are not
exactly the same in every case, but by your presence here today,
you are representing an awful lot of other people whose lives have
been changed by this program. And those of us who are out there
run into them in our own States, but we can't bring everybody to
Washington, obviously, to hearings. So we know you are here to
represent the thousands of families and individuals who have been
positively affected by that experience, and you have spoken for
them eloquently. So we appreciate immensely your presence here
today, and I am very ioroud to be your Senator.

Ms. BAYNES. Thank you.
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Senator DODD. Anne.
Ms. DOERR. Good morning. It is a privilege and a pleasure to be

here. Wasn't that a compelling story?
I agree with you that Head Start is the kind of work that gives

you goose bumps, and I think it is important to say right out front
that that is why most of us do it; that it is enormously fulfilling,
and it just makes us feel good on a daily basis about what we do
for folks and what we help them do for themselves.

One of the things that has occurs to me in the debate about Head
Start quality that has been so widely publicized is that it is not the
Head Start success; it is the success of the Head Start parents and
the success of the Head Start children that should be talked about,
not the success of the Head Start programs.

As you have heard, I come to you from Williamsport, PA, which
is a city of about 32,000 people, located just north of the geographic
center of the State. Like most other Pennsylvania Head Start pro-
grams, mine covers a very large area, and like most, we are basi-
cally rural. Half of Lycomii g and Clinton Counties is State-owned
forest or game land.

My program services 300 children and families in 11 sites across
the two counties. According to the Pennsylvania Department of
Public Welfare, there are 964 children aged 3 to 5 receiving public
assistance in Lycoming and Clinton Counties this year. That means
we are serving 31 percent of children known to be eligible for our
program.

We also know that many poor, rural families woilld not consider
applying for public assistance, to the 31 percent service rate is
probably high. Our average waiting list is about 150 children all
year.

Even with a long waiting list, we still recruit actively in order
to be sure to reach those most in need of the program, and we even
use an old-fashioned Head Start practice called "clothesline recruit-
ment," which astonishes our urban colleagues. It is what it sounds
like it is. We drive around end look at clotheslines where we be-
lieve there might be eligible children; houses with the right size
clothing on the line are recruited at their doors.

Senator DODD. That's as good an idea as I have ever heard. That
probably didn't come from some Federal agency, either, or some
$10 million study that came up with the idea.

Ms. DOERR. I think not.
My program has 52 staff members; 40 percent of them are cur-

rent or former Head Start parents who serve the program in pro-
fessional and nonprofessional positions. Just as Delores was saying,
very often we think of Head Start parents acting as teacher aides
and bus drivers. That's not the case. We have Head Start parents
who are coordinators and who are teachers and who are home visi-
tors in my program.

We have a center-based and a home-based program design both,
and I would be glad to describe them both in detail during the
question period, as well as any other specifics about my program.

One of the things that I would like to point out to everyone is
that when you see a Head Start face on television, please don't as-
sume that all Head Start faces look the same. The television origi-
nates in the major metropolitan areas, and it is easy and handy to
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film those who are adjoining that are. So I believe the Nation
builds some assumptions about what all Head Start program look
like which are really not founded in reality. My program size of
about 300 actually is more the normnot the huge programs in the
big cities of our country.

My children are mostly white. I believe that is also the norm in
the Nation. I think that you have to remember at all times there
are many Head Start faces and many Head Start environments,
and that we should always remember how different we are from
one another and how different our children and families are from
one another. In my program, we include the children on the stoop,
on the hot paved city streets of the summer, as well as the rural
child who is without neighbors and by himself all summer and all
winter. That is a child who might have no neighbors, and the peo-
ple that he or she sees before school are all related in some way
or another if they see anyone. We hear stories about the isolation
of the rural child in our program all the time.

So Head Start programs respond to both urban and rural pov-
erty, and I would submit that both are equally compelling even
though they may not get equal media attention.

Senator bopn. I agree.
Ms. DOERR. I would like to move on from my program to suggest

three ways I believe the debate about Head Start should be framed.
I have not heard too much talk about my first idea, which is that

we should fully acknowledge the contributions that are made by
Head Start. I would submit to you that Head Start has not re-
ceived appropriate credit for helping to shape a huge array of edu-
cational and social forums that we all take for granted today. Let
me just suggest some to you.

Head Start believesand today everyone really believesthat a
child has to be viewed as a whole person and as a member of a
family in order to affect positive change. Consider Public Law 99
457 which says the family must be included in the education of
young children with disabilities. I can't help but wonder whether
Head Start was an influence of some sort.

Let's talk about developmentally appropriate practices in the
education of young children. We time this for granted in the early
childhood community today. Public schools now are beginning to
take for granted its necessity; again, where did this come from? An
individualized, integrated curriculum is critical to a child's school
success. Elementary teachers have taken on this initiative as well.
Parent involvement is critical, and it is a tenet of school reform.

We also know that the present and the future of our communities
is up to us together and that there exists a level of mutual respon-
sibility between members of a community and its institutions. Self-
esteem and self-suffi'ciency are essential to success not only in
school but in life.

I don't suggest Head Start invented these precepts, all of which
have a Head Start history, or that they are exclusive to Head
Start. However, I think we have 29 years of practice with them,
and these are very modern concepts mdeed. I wonder if we have
been given adequate credit.

I will just go on quickly. Head Start's contributions are not lim-
ited to educational and social pedagoa. Our performance stand-
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ards document a creative solution to the vexing question of how to
balance local control against the quality control provided through
Federal regulation. We have standards, and we have differences be-
tween programs. The Head Start performance standards were, I be-
lieve, truly visionary.

Modern business tenets are embodied in Head Start programs
and have been for a long time. We know how to write annual plans,
and we know all about goals, objectives, strategies and timetables.
We reinvent ourselves every year to do better, and we know that
we have to include our staff in our decisionmaking and that we
have to use staff development concepts at all times, All of these
things are really cutting-edge management concepts of today, and
they have been in Head Start, as you have said, for 29 years. I
don't think it would be a mistake to be very outspoken about the
contributions of Head Start and the fact that we are not behind,
but perhaps even ahead, on some of these issues.

Secondand this is a very brief oneHead Start is an unparal-
leled bargain. This is .1.-..ardly a secret. People don't very often say
bluntly just how cheap we ere. Actually, we are too cheap, which
is why it is a difficult issue to discuss, and I think you have ex-
plained that very eloquently in your introduction. I think when you
look at the cost per child of a school child in public school versus
what we do in Head Start and consider all the things we provided
as well as education, it makes the point without saying anything
more.

The last thing I would say is about Head Start quality. We are
29 years old. We are not teenagers. We are not young children. We
are not even young adults. We have the maturity, I would suggest,
and the intelligence and the creativity to work on these quality is-
sues within the context of the Head Start community, with the
help of the Congress and the administration.

We are not about I.Q. gains. We are not about the number of
shots children get in the Head Start years. Head Start: quality is
a very difficult question. It is a very difficult question to measure
and to investigate. The things that can be counted about our pro-
gram, as you have heard from the other two speakers, are the
tiniest part of what we do. What we really are about is fostering
growth, hope, social competency, and self-sufficiency in children
and families. And we are not domg this through some ironclad sys-
tem that would allow us to keep tidy social services records. This
is really about partnerships with children and families and commu-
nities. That is what we are about.

We have tremendous resources to bring to bear, and if we are al-
lowed to proceed on these quality initiatives within the Head Start
community, I have no doi.tht we can do that. My program work-
with nine school districts, seven colleges and universities, two de-
partments of public health, three community centers, five churches,
two housing authorities. It is extraordinarily complex work itnd ex-
traordinarily fulfilling.

In conclusion, I believe that we can do, together, the quality is-
sues that we need to do.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Doerr followsl
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PREPARED STATEMENT OP ANNE M. DOERR

Good morning. It is a privilege and a pleasure to be here. As you have heard, I
come to you from Williamsport,-PA, a city of about 32,000 people located just north
of the geographic center of Pennsylvania. Me most other Pennsylvania Head Start
programs., mine covers a very large area, and like most, we are basically rural. Half
of Lyman/1g and Clinton Counties is Sate-owned forest or game land.

My pregram serves 300 children and families In 11 cities across two counties. Ac-
cording to the Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare, them are 964 children
aged 3-5 years receiving public assistance in Lycoming and Clinton Counties this
year. That means we are serving 31 percent of cMdren known to be eligible for our
program. We also know that many rural, poor families would not consider applying
for public aasistance, so the 31 percent service rate is probably high. Our average
waiting list is about 150 children all year.

Even with a long waiting list, we still recruit actively In order to be sure to reach
those mart in need of the program. We even use an old-fashioned Head Start prac-
tice called 'clothesline recruitment," which astonishes our urban colleagues. It is
what it sounds like it is. We drive around and look at clotheslines where we believe
there are eligible children. Houses with the right size clothing on the line are re-
cruited at their doors.

My program has 52 staff members, 40 percent of them are current or former Head
Start parents who serve the program in professional as well as non-professional po-
sitions. We have both a Center-Baaed and a Home-Based program option, which I
will be glad to describe in detail during the question period. I invite you to ask me
for any other specifics you would lace about my program at that time as well.

This information about my program makes a point important to Head Start.
Please keep in mind that the Head Start face you see on television is not every
Head Start face. Television stations are based in major metropolitan areas, but not
all of ua are located adjacent to major urban areas with their TV stations.

Please don't aseume all Head Start faces look the same. There are many Head
Start faces and environments. Always remember how different Head Start programs
and Head Start children and families are from one another. That is, in fact, our
strength.

My program includes the children on the stoop in the hot, paved city streets of
summer and the rural child without neighbors, alone all gummer AND all winter.
Often, the only people that rural child and his family see are thome to whom they
are related. We hear about the probkros r.eaociated with isolation all the time. AB
I am sure you know, rural poverty iz at least as compelling ma urban poverty. Head
Start programs respond to both.

Let me move on now to suggest three wa s might more positively frame to-
day's debate about Head Start, and Particul .oday's debate about Head Start
quality.

First: We should fully acknev.ledge the coetributions made by Head Start. I sub-
mit to you that Head Start has not received appropriate credit for helping shape
a huge array of educational and social reforms we take for granted today.

Let me list some:
Head Start believes and today most everyone believes that a child must be viewed

as a whole person and as a member of a family in order for positive change to be
effected. Now consider Public Law 99-457, which says the family must be included
in the education of young children with disabilities. Did Head &art play a role in
the thinking that led to this new law?

Our education system today recognizes that children am not born at age 5. How
reassuring that pedagoo now matches biology!

The importance of developmentally appropriate practices in the education of
young children is taken for granted everywhere and elementary schools are training
teachers to establish developmentally appropriate practices in the lower grades.

An individualized, integrated curriculum is deemed critical to the child's school
success. Elementary teachers have taken on this initiative aa welL

Parent involvement is critical to child success and is a tenet of school reform:
We also know that the present and future of our community is up to us together

and that there exists a level of mutual responsibility between members of a commu-
nity and its institutions.

Self.esteem and self sufficiency are required for success, not only in school, in life.
A successful program is a comprehensive, integrated Program. The more inter-

disciplinary the program, the better. Schools and community institutions are trying
to be more comprehensive everywhere. Integrated client services are a goal of the
public health and State employment systems, among others. 'Seamless" systems are
a new goal for States.
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I do not suggest Head Start invented these precepts, all of which have a Head
Start history, or that they are exclusive to Head Start. However, as Senator Dodd
has just said, Head Start has 29 years of practice with concepts which are very mod-
em indeed.

Head Start's contributions are not limited to educational and social pedagogy. Our
Performance Standards document a creative solution to the vexing question of how
to balance local control against the quality control provided through Federal regula-
tion. We have standar& and we have differences between programs. The Flead
Start Performance Standards were truly visionaty.

Modern business tenets are embodied in Head Start Programs and have been for
a long time. We know how to write annual plans and the importance of goals, objec-
tives, strategies, and timetables; how to reinvent ourselves every year to be better
that staff must be included in the decision-making process and that staff develop-
ment is critical. These ate "cutting edge" management concepts.

Head Start has demonstrated the effectiveness and validity of a longer list of
"shoulds" than this one. Let's be outspoken about the contributions of Head Start.

Second: Head Start is an unparalleled bargain. While this is hardly a secret, it
is not often discussed bluntly. Head Start is cheap. Too cheap, which is why it is
a difficult issue to discuss.

What is the cost per child in public school per year? How does this compare with
Head Start, which offers NOT just child education but parent education and involve-
ment, social services, medical and dental screening and treatment as well as disabil-
ities services. We know how the comparison comes out. Compare Head Start to any
single focus community agency by cost and comprehensiveness.

VVe have been funded at a lower level than our colleagues in public schools and
in other oommunity organizations, and we have done extraordinarily well with so
little money. Let's be outspoken about giving Head Start credit where it Is due.

This leads directly to my third suggestion about ways today's Head Start debate
should be framedthe quality issue. Head Start is 29 years old. We're not children
or even young adults anymore. In addition to maturity, I am convinced the Head
Start community has the intelligence, skill and creativity to respond to our mutual
quality concerns. With your help, we can fix what needs fixing ourselves, and we
weloome the opportunity to do so.

Head Start quality is neither easily defined nor easily investigated. Only the
tiniest part of what we do can be counted. Head Start is not about whether a child
gets 5 shots or 4; Head Start is not about I.Q. gains. Let's not correct something
that is not a flaw.

Head Start is about fostering hope, growth, self-sufficiency and social competence
in children and their families. Ilow? Not by drafting iron-clad regulations about how
to keep good social service records, not by rewriting Head Start Performance Stand-
ards. But through partnerships with parents and community.

With your help, the Head Start community is more than equal to the task of its
own quality improvement. Head Start has tremendous resources to bring to bear
My program works with 9 school districts, 7 colleges and universities, 2 county de-
partments of public health, 3 community centers, 5 churches, 2 housing authorities,
libraries, the job service I community action programs and many more.

Our Head Start work is extraordinarily complex and extraordinarily fulfilling; the
measure of satisfaction we get is unparalleled.

In conclusion, let me first remind you that just as the faces of poverty in America
differ greatly, so too do Head Start programs differ greatly. The ability of Head
Start programs to respond flexibly and appmpriately to communities gives the pro-
gram great strength. This must be maintained.

I would also Like to reiterate three ways I suggest today's debate about Head
Start could be framed:

First, acknowledge Head Start's many contributions to America of the 90's.
Second, acknowledge Head Start as an unparalleled bargain to the American tax-

payer.
Third. acknowledge the strength and power of the Head Start community and

stand beside on as we work together on improving the quality of our programs.
Thank you for your enduring support.
Senator DODD. Thank you. All three of you were just fantastic.

I suspect the other witnesses who will be appearing would tell you
that basically, we could almost end the hearing right here; we have
covered a good part of the ground with your testimony. It was tre-
mendously worthwhile.
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As you were speaking, Ms. Doerr, I was thinking that it is axio-matic that infants need a tremendous amount of care. Even a per-son who had dropped off from some other planet here would under-stand that without knowing anything. Ansti in fact, we cherish it,we understandand we are beginning to appreciate it more withthe adoption of things like family and medical leave, child care,and so forththe importance of having as much involvement of
parents with a newly arrived child.

And if you look at this period in life on a scale of the most in-
tense involvement, and you start talking about an educational ex-perience, preparing that child for independence and empowerment,
one would think there would be little difficulty getting people to ap-preciate that at the earliest level of that child entering a processof education and socialization, if you will, that you would need tohave staff with the most intense and well-prepared preparation.And yet the public attitude is almost that the experience is not se-rious until you get into a traditional school environment, and thenpeople seem to appreciate the seriousness of it. But there is this
gap 'between people's appreciation of the quality of the staff.And I remember so many people saying that so many of theHead Start teachers are people who are waiting to get a regularjob, a fall-time job, or a teaching jobnot because they don't wantto be Head Start teachers, but because where they are on the payscale rates as opposed to someone who is in a traditional school en-vironment, you'd be a fool not to. And yet just by that simple state-ment, we are expressing our undervaluation of the importance ofthe best possible people we can get, with the best possible skills,to stay in the Head Start programs to learn.

So f iat whole notion in a sense expresses the societal or politicalresponse to these issues. Again, no one seems to appreciate it,butand maybe I am not being very clear on thisbut if you arelooking at a child's progression, it seems to me that makes moresense.
Let me ask all three of you a few quick questions. It is always

difficult to prioritize. I think, Ms. Doerr, you point about given thenature of this program and trying to find that sort, of clear "reportcard" that I talked about is hard because of what we are dealingwith here. But I w3nder if the three of you might just, if you couldshare it with the committee, prioritize within the quality area. AndI realize that is kind of a tough question, but I am going to getasked it when I have to face moving a bill here and trying to getthe resources. My colleagues are going to ask, in the context of
quality, if you had to prioritize, what are the areas that ought toget the most attention if you had to make up a little shopping list.

Marilyn, do you want to start? Is it buildings? Is it salaries? AndI realize it is a tough question, but I think it is important to atleast try to take a crack at it.
Ms. THOMAS. We really have to take into consideration both sidesof some of these sub-issues. If you talk about expansion, you havegot to serve the children somewhere. You just cannot expand to-tally in home base. So facilities go hand-in-hand with expansion interms of being a major issue.
Over our 29-year history, many agencies have already developed

relationships with housing authorities, school districts, and local
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churches, and I think that many Head Start directors would say
we have pretty much taken the space that is available.

Senator DODD. I have been Uhl you have been rather creative in
acquiring buildings.

Ms. THOMAS. Yes, I have, and it is because I am so determined
to take advantage of the opportunity to expand services, and I have
to have some facilities in order to do that. So I look at every pos-
sible way that I can do it and move forward. So that is a major
issue.

And I would point out that as a Head Start program in the State
of Ohio, we are also receiving State funding for expansion of Head
Start, and as of today, 25 percent of my total Head Start enroll-

ment is funded by the State, and our Government has some real
dramatic ideas about in fact some legislation that has recently been
passed with regard to expansion to 1995.

So facilities are a real issue in the State of Ohio. I believe there
are a total of 12 States that provide Head Start moneys.

In addition to facilities, I think that an issue that would not be
tremendously costly, but yes, there would have to be some invest-
ment in that, would be to help us sharpen our management skills.
There are procedures in place; there are accountabilities in place.

I believe they need to be sharpened. People need to understand bet-
ter about how to hold people accountable and what leads up to
that. I mean, you just don't get to the bottom line and say off with

their heads because something was not done. There are some steps
that need to precede that in the management process.

I was fortunate to have the benefit of attending the Johnson and
Johnson Management Training Institute at UCLA, and I would
have to say that J and J, and IJCLA, helped me realize, and they
gave recognition, credit and understanding with regard to the com-
plexity of our jobs. I have a master's degree in early childhood edu-

cation. I am not a financial wizard. I did not study architecture. I
have not worked as a construction worker and therefore know all

the building regulations; I have had to learn them over the 28
years. I did not get a degree in human resource management.
Those are all the kinds of things that Head Start directors have to

deal with, so we really do need additional help in management
training that is high quality and that even has some ongoing as-
pects, because you know you can take a great, big vitamin pill, but
it is not going to last you your lifetime. Every week, month, or day

you need to be taking another pill if you are going to continue to
enjoy peak health.

So one shot of a wonderful management institute is wonderful,
but there also needs to be some follow-up, and we have had some
annual follow-up with J and J training, generally at our national
Head Start conference.

Senator DODD. In Ohio, you have a State that cares about it, ob-
viously, and 25 percent of the funds come from the State. I wish
every State was as committed.

But what about the business community? I can't think of any-
thing better than a good old local chamber of commerce, and people

of good intent who will likely step forward and help out. There is
nothing like someone who has been a small business person for 25

years to help out in managerial efforts.
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MS. THOMAS. That's right. I think that the J and J experience,
and also the recent focus of the National Head Start Association in
their quarterly publication where they share information about
how agencies are successfully partnering with other corporations,
is helping those of us out in the field to have the nerve to approach
the Chamber of Commerce and certain businesses

Senator DODD. Have you done that?
MS. THOMAS. [continuing]. Yes, I haveand not be put off.
Senator DODD. What has been the response?
MS. THOMAS. Well, the initial response is, "No, we don't have any

money," number one, so don't go in asking for money, but you have
got to kind of work up to that, to, 'We don't have space that would
accommodate your 240 employees. Yes, I am very sympathetic, and
yes, I will try to do something to help," but finding a concrete issue
that a businessperson can h.elp you with is not always easy. You
have to be diligent. They have to get to know you, and you have
to get to know them. There is a lot to do about developing relation-
ships before you realize a lot of success in working with business
people.

Some of the things that I have been able to do---and I'm not sure
this is business as you think strictly of business, but maybe govern-
mental entitiesis really lean on them about how challenging the
issue is and what a great effort the Federal Government is making
and what can you, the local government, do. And one thing that
has resulted from that is that facilities have been made available
to me.

Senator DODD. I am just surprised to hear you say that because
I find in my State, for instance, particularly lately, when the appre-
ciation of the educational experience in very real, concrete terms,
and how it affects the business community is present, they have
been incredible. It used to be they would get involved in the post-
secondary schools because they understood the relationship there.
But in the last 6, 7, 8 years, they have really come to appreciate
what is happening in elementary and secondary schools and the
mentoring programs, and they have done a terrific job.

I would be very intrigued in terms of just people coming down
not just having facilities and sites and moneybut people coming
in. I think you raise an excellent point, and that is management
skills and how to keep budgets and run things, and what Anne
talked aboutI mean, it stuns me how many different housing
agencies and churches you have to deal with. You have to be a very
successful businessperson to run that kind of an operation. And
asking people to come down and spend an evening maybe once a
month, maybe run a training program or something for people, just
on doing these things, I think could be a terrific way of involving
more of the community in the Head Start program and broadening
the base of support for the value of these things. And it is some-
thing that directly affects that business community, because that
child is potentially an employee, or hopefully, an employer, of a
new business at some point.

So I would be intrigued to see more of an effort made in that re-
gard.

Ms. THomAs. Senator Dodd, one of the things that I see happen-
ing in my local community is the focus on youth and school-age
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children. Partners in Education is a really publicized and popular
program in our community, and I think that very often, in terms
of interacting with the children themselves, business people cannot
really see that there is much value in interacting with preschool
children; they want to bring the 7th graders in to tour their facility
or shadow someone on a job, those kinds of things.

Senator DODD. Ms. Thomas, I have the feeling that if you talked
to them, you'd be very persuasive.

Ms. Thomas. Well, it is a challenge, and I am certainly not back-
ing away from it, but those are some of the kinds of attitudes that
we are up against.

Senator DODD. Let me ask you. Delores and Anne, if you'd like
to quickly comment. And again, I apologize for the question, and
I realize that is not the only quality issue, but you have picked out
a couple that I think are very good. Would you add to that, Anne,
in any way in response to that question?

Ms. DOERR. I would like to propose that the Head Start director
and the management team of each individual Head Start program
could answer that question best and most appropriately them-
selves, if they had the flexibility to do that.

Senator DODD. I understand that. I am speaking generally now.
MS. DOERR. I really think that the needs will differ by program

across the Nation and that we can't really second guess what would
be top for everybody. Some programs have facilities issues. I cer-
tainly could use a single place instead of a zillion churches here
and there. On the other hand, there are other things that I would
put before thatwages, for example; the number of support staff;
the reduction in the number of children and families that each
worker in my program must respond to on a regular basis.

But I would submit that Head Start people can answer that
question best if whatever you write in your legislation allows us
the flexibility to do that. Many of us have done that successfully
in the last 2 years when we did have the opportunity to counter-
point additional children versus quality maintenance or improve-
ment.

Senator DODD. Well, I appreciate your saying that, and I don't
really argue with what you just said. I am going to be sitting here,
fighting to get some funds from Senators and Congressmen who
are not going to be terribly sympathetic with that answer. They are
going to want to know where are the priorities in this area. I tell
them, look, this thing has to be decided in each place, and each
place is different. I agree with you. But I am going to need more
ammunition, in a sense, coming into this so that I can be a bit
more specific. So I do realize that each one is different, but speak-
ing generallygenerallyin this areaand again, you pointed out
the rural versus the urban, and I think thaes a very good point,
and I agree with you totally. But I am going to need a bit more
ammunition than that.

Ms. DOERR. Well, let me give you one thing. I would say support
staff ratios. In my program with this last expansion opportunity,
I had $140,000, which presumably and in the old days would have
been lots of classrooms, or three or four maybe, at $50,000 each.
Instead, I have been granted permission to add only 15 children be-
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cause I have ratios of 150 to one in social services, health and par-
ent involvement, and that is simply not appropriate.

However, I had to do it at the expense of new children, and that
is not a popular decision either in the community or probably with
legislators who, if they are asked about that, are hard-pressed to
say, oh, well, I am sure that was in the best interests of the pro-gram.

But I think in that case, if you specified support staff ratios that
are appropriate, it would help us take the heat from those who
would have us expand, which we clearly need to do as well.

Senator DODD. I agree with you, and, I think if I were asked the
questionand I think facilities are very important, and I am not
arguing with thatbut I think the staff ratio issue is critically im-
portant. I am one who is arguing that we get more funds to expand
the program to be able to reach more childrenbut like anything
else that grows, if you lose the ability to have that kind of ratio,
and we nre assuming managerial abilities and educational levels to
do the job well, but obviously, even if they have all of those essen-
tial elements, and the ratios are bad, they are not going to do the
job well. And as you expand the program, your inability to keep
that quality couldol destroy this program. It .has been a wonderful
success for almost 30 years, and if we grow it, if the issue is grow-
ing it in terms of reaching the eligible children without simulta-
neously maintaining a vowth in the quality needed to serve that
community, the popularity, if you will, of this program will collapse
overnight, in my view, because we will destroy it.

Let me ask you, Delores, brieflywe heard Anne talk about the
"clothesline test," which I think is pretty good and pretty creative.
In our State of Connecticut, the State pays for immunizations. We
are one of a handful of States that do that. I think this year we
have added hepatitis B vaccination. But anyway, we are a very
good State that cares about that, and we reach 63 percent of chil-
dren, despite the fact that the vaccines are free.

The other day, I went with some people from the private sector
from one of the major insurance companies, and the city of Hart-
ford's health departmentwe had clowns, Disney characters,
Koolaid, and everything imaginableinto the public housing
projects, trying to get mothers to come out, at no cost, with all of
the gimmicks we could think of, and we still don't reach all of
them. We are just not reaching them. And I know there are a lot
of reasons why some show up, and who they are, and so forth.

So in addition to doing all these other things and having been
a Head Start mother, you had two women knock on your door, and
that worked, obviously, but I think a lot of other things happened
prior to that that made it work for you, which you were ready for.

What ideas do you have on how we can do a better job of reach-
ing parents who are suspicious or hesitant, particularly in a State
like ours, where we have a sizeable Hispanic population in Con-
necticut, roughly 10 percent of our population. And most people
don't think of Connecticut as having a large Hispanic population,
but we are very diverse ethnically; we have a lot of recent arrivals
now from Eastern Europe. But do you have any ideas as to how
we might do a better jobsort of the "clothesline approach"other
ways of getting in and getting people to understand that this is
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really in their interest, the interest of their children, and the inter-
est of their families? Do you have any ideas on that?

Ms. BAYNES. Well, we do door-to-door recruitment. We not only
go by and observe the clothesline; we knock at every, single door.
We go into the housing projects. I think you need to make sure
there is someone bilingual because we need to be able to commu-
nicate with the Hispanic population, since in our town there is
such a high percentage of Hispanics.

We present ourselves at agency meetings, and we prepare fliers
so we know that they are getting out into Ule community.

Senator DODD. What about in the schools. Tragically, we have a
lot of teenage parents. Even before that child necessarily would
qualify for Head Start, are efforts being made to share information
with parents of infants about what, in a few short months, will be
something that will be available?

Ms. BAYNES. We are constantly entering the school systems and
talking with the counselors and the people in charge there. And I
really feel that in the town of Willimantic, each and every person
is aware of the Head Start programpregnant parents, or parents-
to-be, parents of infants, parents of toddlers. I think I am talking
on behalf of myself because I care so much. I am always out there,
constantly, making sure that the families are aware that this Head
Start program exists.

Senator DODD. How about radio stations, for instance, the His-
panic radio stations, and public service announcements; are they
cooperative, that you are aware of?

Ms. BAYNES. I could not answer you on that, Senator Dodd, but
it is a good thought, and I am glad you have brought it up to me.

Senator DODD. We really neecl every creative idea we can think
of to each people. I think this is just so vitally important.

Marilyn, do you want to say something on this?
Ms. THOMAS. Yes. I really want to talk about the personal con-

tact. When we do mass physicals, yes, we ask parents to come; we
ask them to come to a certain stop, and we pick them up and take
them wherever they need to go. But when they don't show up, we
go and knock on the door to try to find out why. And we discover
that somebody got a black eye overnight, and she is really embar-
rassed to come out and bring the kid, or the car didn't work. There
are so many challenges, so rnany barriers to getting to where you
need to be, even when you have been informed of the importance.
And let's assume that it really made an impact in your thinking,
so you are thinking, yes, I really want to take my child for immuni-
zations. So many barriers come up, and we have to facilitate, we
have to help people problem-solve, and that way, they can take ad-
vantage of resources that exist for them, even at no cost.

Senator DODD. Thank you all very much. I really appreciate your
testimony immensely. I didn't mean to keep you this long, and
there may be additional questions for your response in writing. You
are out there in the field, and we want to hear from you as we go
through this process. We have started this process early, frankly.
Normally, we wouldn't have hearings on reauthorization this early.
But I thought it was so important to go after the quality criticisms
that have been raised, and I don't mean to attack them: but to em-
brace them, and to try to do something about them, and start early
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with it, rather than let things linger out there and let these percep-
tions settle in without trying to answer and address them in an in-
telligent way.

So this is very early to start a reauthorization cycle discussion,
but I am so committed to this program and care about it so very
much and want to see it succeed and want to embrace the critics
who are raising concerns so that we can try to answer them and
improve it. And I think the best way to do thatI was raised to
believe that any challenge in front of you, you face it; if you turn
your back on it, it is a problem. I don't care if it is a white water
river or anything else; if you don't look at it and square up on it,
it is going to be worse every day that goes by. It doesn't go away.
So in a sense, by starting early on this debate and discussion, your
presence here today is helping us, and I want you to stay involved
with us, because clearly, what you are going through out there is
vitally important to our discussion here.

So thank you all very much. And Delores, a particular thanks to
you. Keep up the great work, and say hello to everybody in
Willimantic for me.

Ms. BAYNES. Thank you, Senator. I will.
Senator DODD. I am going to introduce our next panelist, and

then we'll have a 5-minute recess while I run over and vote and
come right back again. And we may even be able to get into it for
a few minutes, because I don't have to be there immediately.

I want to welcome Joe Mottola, acting commissioner for the Ad-
ministration for Children, Youth, and Families within the Depart-
ment of Health and Hun-ian Services. Mr. Mottola is going to speak
on behalf of the administration. He has a long history, I might
point out, in administering human services programs. I presume
you might have been interested in what Marilyn had to say about
management skills, and you may have some ideas on that, having
been with the Department for over 20 years. We welcome the bene-
fit of your experience in these areas and thank you for coming this
morning.

Why don't you begin with your testimony and we can at least get
through that much so that we don't hold people up.
STATEMENT OF JOSEPH MOTTOLA, ACTING COMMISSIONER,

ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Morrou. Senator, I am delighted to be here today rep-
resenting the administration.

Let me just say before I get into my prepared testimony that I
share the enthusiasm you have for the previous panel's discussion.
I think it really exemplifies the professionalism, the commitment,
and the creativity that people out there on the line have in making
sure that this is the kind of program that works. So my hat is off
to them, and I always learn when I hear those kinds of discussions.

Senator DODD. Thank you.
Mr. MoTroLA. I am pleased to come before you today to discuss

the administration's plans for Head Start, a program which has
provided comprehensive services to more than 12 million children
and their families. Head Start has consistently enjoyed widespread
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public and congressional support, and we thank you, Senator Dodd,
and all the members of your subcommittee, for your continued sup-
port for Head Start and for bringing these issues to the forefront.

Head Start to this day remains our premier child development
program and an expression of our national will to ensure that all
children reach school ready to succeed. Since 1965, the importance
of effective early childhood programs has grown, and the demand
on Head Start services has increased.

Today, American families are much more likely to include work-
ing mothers, or to be headed by single parents, and at the same
time, problems such as homelessness, substance abuse and violence
in the community pose serious threats to child development and
family life. As we look to expand Head Start, this changed environ-
ment for children and families has to be taken into consideration.

As you know, Secretary Shalala announced the formation of the
Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion, stress-
ing the importance of working with Congress to ensure a quality
Head Start expansion. The advisory committee brings together peo-
ple with diverse backgrounds and perspectives, including experts in
children's health, development, and education, as well as members
from the Head Start community, the private sector, and Federal
agencies. In addition, there is bipartisan representation on that
committee from both the House and the Senate.

The advisory committee is conducting a comprehensive review of
Head Start and will develop recommendations to ensure that each
Head Start program provides high-quality services to the children
and families that they serve. The committee is carefully examining
both quality and management of Head Start and will propose a
plan to strengthen and improve service quality over both the short
and the long-term. It will consider and make recommendations on
the priorities and pace for Head Start expansion, including the
number of children to be served, as well as the range of program
models, settings and services responsive to family needs.

This comprehensive review will also look beyond Head Start to
forge stronger linkages with schools and other early childhood serv-
ice providers and communities.

The first meeting of the committee was held on July 1st and 2nd.
Subcommittees focusing on various areas have been formed and are
meeting throughout the summer. They will report the results of
their efforts to the full committee in September, and the Secretary
has asked the advisory committee to submit a report to her in the
fall.

We believe that this advisory committee is fulfilling the need for
a long-awaited, open, and productive dialogue on Head Start issues
which has already begun to inform the policy process. The Sec-
retary has invited Congress to share ideas, concerns, and proposals,
and we look forward to all the comments that we are going to get.

As your subcommittee is aware, the President's budget proposals
for fiscal year 1994 and beyond call for significant additional in-
vestments in Head Start, investments which will make Head Start
the kind of program that we need as we enter the 21st century and
the kind of program that will continue to enjoy broad bipartisan
support.
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The administration's proposed funding increases for the next sev-
eral years will be used to achieve three loasic purposes: strengthen-
ing program quality, responding to family needs through both ex-
tended and intensive services, and reaching out to enroll children
who currently have no access to the benefits of a Head Start expe-
rience.

Since the advisory committee is charged with balancing these
three priorities, the emphasis may shift in accordance with their
recommendations.

In accordance with the 1990 reauthorization, the aggregate
amount set aside for quality enhancement for fiscal year 1994 will
be 25 percent of the appropriation increase after allowing for a
cost-of-living increase as required by the statute. As the sub-
committee knows, Head Start currently serves only a portion
right now, it is about one in three, but with 1993 funding, that will
move up to 40 percentof children eligible for the program.

A key element of the President's plan for Head Start is to enable
additional children and families to benefit from participation in the
program. In addition to serving_more children, we are also plan-
ning to use some of the expectea funding increases to make Head
Start more responsive to family needs by providing expanded serv-
ices.

Let me assure you that we take the concerns about quality and
management of local programs seriously. I believe it is fair to say
that while some Head Start programs fall short of our expectations,
the majority of programs are providing their enrolled children and
families with quality services and continually striving to be respon-
sive to their needs, to improve the management of their programs,
and to meet Head Start's performance standards. The problem is
not that service quality low in any genei al sense, but rather that
it is uneven.

Head Start officials and others knowledgeable about the program
have been concerned for some time about variability in quality
among local Head Start programs. While programs at the high end
of the Iluality spectrum are excellent, we all recognize that those
at the low end must make improvements to assure that they offer
the comprehensive family services and high-quality early childhood
experience that are the core of the Head Start vision. .Any short-
comings in service quality must and will be addressed and the
problems resolved so that all enrolled children receive high-quality
developmental experience worthy of the name of Head Start.

Toward this end, the Secretary has already asked us to redouble
our efforts to identify local programs having the most significant
problems and to take steps necessary to see that the major defi-
ciencies are resolved. We are working with our regional offices to
target assistance to these programs.

In addition, let me mention some highlights of our other efforts
to strengthen the program. Head Start has published several new
regulations which directly affect service qualityregulations gov-
erning services to children with disabilities, regulations dealing
with class size, child-to-staff ratios, and duration of program day
and year.

Second, approximately 450 programs will have been monitored in
fiscal year 1993 and at least the same number in fiscal year 1994.
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Priority for follow-up visits and for support from our training and
technical assistance providers will be given to those programs expe-
riencing difficulty in olelivering quality services.

Third, in the area of training, we are continuing our participa-
tion in the management training program for Head Start directors,
and we hope to increase it. That is the management training spon-
sored by the Johnson and Johnson Company at UCLA which was
referred to in the previous panel.

Senator DODD. Excuse me. How does someone from Willimantic,
CT get out to UCLA? I mean, can this thing be done in a way that
we can start talking about utilizing that kind of terrific private sec-
tor commitment, inviting others to be involved, and then seeing to
it that people at a local institution provide such programsfor in-
stance, Eastern Connecticut State College is right in Willimantic,
CT, a very fine institution, and I presume there is a business
school there. It may not be UCLA, but there are some pretty good
people there. And yet it is right in Willimantic, where someone like
Delores Baynes could go and learn management skills; are we en-
couraging that?

Mr. MorronA. That is the challenge that we face. We believe
strongly in the training program that Johnson and Johnson has de-
veloped and has been utilizing. We are trying to work now with
Johnson and Johnson and will be, and of course, this is also part
of the discussion of the advisory committee. We are trying to find
ways to expand on that training, get more people involved in it,
and to make it more accessible. We obviously have cost consider-
ations, but we are trying to take all of those things into account.

We are conducting an institute in parent involvement, another
area that was of great concern to the prior panel. That institute
will be held in August of this year to train key Head Start staff,
primarily Head Start directors and parent involvement and social
service coordinators, as part of a management team. These are the
people who are responsible for making this aspect of the Head
Start program work at the local level. Approximately 3,000 persons
from local programs are expected to attend this training event in
August.

We believe that the proposed three-pronged investment approach
for quality improvement, for extended services, and for expansion
will pay off in several ways. It will allow Head Start programs to
address service quality concerns by providing funds to improve
grantee training, to hire additional staff, to upgrade facilities and
equipment, to improve staff wages, and to pursue other important
efforts designed to improve Head Start quality. It will help Head
Start families meet their child care needs so that parents can be
free to find employment and become self-sufficient members of soci-
ety. And the proposed expansion will make it possible to extend the
benefits of a Head Start experience to many more of the disadvan-
taged children whom Head Start currently is unable to serve.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we all want high-quality services
for our Nation's young children and their families. We all want
Head Start programs that help children succeed in school and
throughout their lives. We all want Head Start programs that en-
sure that children are healthy and well-nourished., and that all
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Head Start parents receive the support they need to help them-
selves and to be their children's first teacher.

We look forward to working with you and all others in this new
era of Head Start expansion, and I'd be pleased to answer any
questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Motto la follows:]

PRRPARED 9MT5MINT OP JO8P.PH Mo'rrom

Senator Dodd, members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to come before you
today to talk about the Administration's plans for Hervd Starta program which,
over the years, has provided comprehensive services including health, education,
parent involvement, and social services to more than 12 million children and their
families. Head Start has consistently enjoyed widespread public and congressional
support. We thank you, Senator Dodd, and all the members of this subcommittee
for your continued support of the Head Start program throughout ita history.

C.onceived and launched 28 years ago, Head Start to this day remainsour premier
child development program and an expression of our national will to ensure that
all children reach school ready to eucceed.

Since 1965, the importance of effective early childhood propams has grown and
the demand on Head Start rervices has increased. During tne past 28 years, the
percentage of children living in poverty haa escalated at an alarming rate. Today,
American families are much more likely to include working mothers and to be head-
ed by single parents. At the same time, problems such as homelessness, substance
abuse and violence in the community pose serious threats to child development and
family life. As we look to expand Head Start, this changed environment for children
and families must be taken into consideration.

As you know, Secretary Shalala announced the formation of the Advisory Commit-
tee on Head Start Quality and Expansion, stresaing the importance of working to-
gether with Congress to ensure a quality Head Start expansion. The Advisory Com-
mittee brings together individuals with diverse backgrounds and perspectives, in-
cluding experts in children's health, development and education as well as members
from the Head Start community, the private sector, and Federal agencies. In addi-
tion, there is bipartisan representation from both the House and the Senate.

The Advisory Committee is conducting a comprehensive review of the Head Start
program and will develop recommendations to ensure that each Read Start program
provides high quality services to the children and families they 'serve. The Commit-
tee is carefully examining the quality and management of the Head Start program
and will propose a plan to strengthen and improve service quality over both the
short and the long term. The Committee will consider and make recommendations
on the priorities and pace for Head Start expansion, including the number of chil-
dren served as well as the range of program models, settings, and services respon-
sive to family needs. This comprehensive review will alio look beyond Head Start
to help forge stronger linkages with schools and other early childhood service pro-
viders in communities.

The first meeting of the Advisory Committee was hold on July 1 and 2. Sub-
committees focusing on various areas have been formed and will meet over the sum-
mer. They will report the results of their efforts to the fall committee in September.
The Secretary has asked the Advisory Committee to submit a report this fall.

We believe the Advisory Committee is facilitating the need for a long awaited
open and productive dialogue on Head Start issues. This public dialogue has already
begun to inform the policy process. The Secretary invitecl Congress to share ideas,
concerns and proposals. We are looking forward to your comments.

As the subcommittee is aware, the President's budget proposals for FY 1994 and
beyond call for significant additional investments in Head Startinvestments which
will make Head Start the kind of program that we need as we enter the 21st cen-
tury and the kind of' program that will continue to enjoy broad bipartisan support.
Briefly stated, the Administration's proposed funding increases for the next several
years will be used to achieve three basic purposes, strengthening program quality,
responding to family needs through both extended and intensive services, and reach-
ing out to enroll children who currently have no access to the benefits of the Head
Start experience. As the Advisory Committee is charged with balancing these three
priorities, the emphasis may shift in accordance with their recommendations.

In accordance with the 3990 reauthorization, the aggregate amount act aside for
quality enhancement in FY 1994 will be 35 percent of the appropriation increase
after allowing for the COLA, as required by statute.
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As the subcommittee knows, Head Start currently serves only a portion (about
one in three) of the children and families eligible for the program. We are projecting
this to increase to 409 in FY 1994. A key element of the President's plan for Head
Start is to enable additional children and familie, to benefit from participation in
the program.

In addition to serving more children, we are also planning to use some of our an-
ticipated funding increases to make Head start more responsive to family needs by
providing expanded services. Some portion may be used to provide more intensive
services, for example, to reduce group sizes for teachera in the classroomwhere the
complex needs of children and families warrant this approach.

Again, Mr. Chairman, we take the concerns about local program quality and man-
agement very seriously.

Mr. Chairman, I believe it is fair to say that while some Head Start programs
fall short of our expectations, the majority of programs are providing their enrolled
children and families with quality services and are continually striving to be respon-
sive to their needs, to improve the management at their programs and to meet Head
Start's Performance stand.ards. The problem is not that service quality is low in any
general sense, but, rather, that it is uneven. Head Start officials and others; knowl-
edgeable about the program have been concerned for some time about the variability
in quality among local Head Start programa. While Head Start programs at the
high end of the quality spectrum are lexcellent, we all recognize that those at the
low end must mOte improvements to assure that they can offer the comprehensive
family services and the high quality early childhood experience that are the core of
the Head Start vision.

Any shortcomings in service quality must and will be addressed and the problems
resolved so that all enrolled children receive a high quality developmental experi-
ence worthy of the name "Head Start." Toward this end, the Secretary has already
asked us to redouble our efforts to identify local programs having the most signifi-
cant problems and to take the steps necessary to see to it that major deficiencies
are resolved. We are working with our regional offices to target assistance to these
programs. In addition, other recent steps that have been taken to strengthen the
program include the following

Head Start has promulgated several significant new regulations directly affect-
ing service quality: regulations governing services to children with disabilities and
refg-ulations dealing with class size, child-to-staff ratios and duration of program day
and year.

Our efforts to focus greater attention on monitoring are also continuing. Ap-
proximately 450 programs will have been monitored in FY 1993 and it least the
came number will be monitored in FY 1994. Priority for follow-up via ita and for
support from our training and technical assistance providers will be given to those
programs experiencing difficulties in delivering quality services.

In the area of training, we are continuing our participation in the management
training program for Head Start directors sponsored by the Johnson and J-ohnson
Company at the university of California at Los Angeles. As of June 19931 120 Head
Start directors will have participated in this intensive 2-week graduate-level man-
agement training program.

We are cond.ucting an Institute on Parent Involvement in August of this year
to train key Head Start staffprimarily Head Start directors and parent involve-
ment and social services coordinatorswho are responsible for making this aspect
of the Head Start program work at the local program level.

Approximately 3,000 persons from local programs are expected to attend this
training event.

We believe that the proposed three-pronged approach te investing future budget
increasesfor quality improvement, for extended services and for expansionwill
pay off in several ways. It. will allow Head Start programs to address service quality
concerns by providing funds to improve grantee training, to hire additional staff, to
upgrade facilities and equipment, to improve staff wages and to pursue other impor-
tant efforts designed to improve Head Start 'quality. It will allow Head Start fami-
lies to have their child care needs met by Head Start so that parents can be free
to find employment and become self-suffieient members of society. And the proposed
expansion will make it possible to extend the benefits of a Head Start experience
to many more of the disadvantaged children whom Head Start currently is cable to
lserve.

In conclusion Mr. Chairman, we all want high quality services for our Nation's
young children and their families. We all want Head Start programs that help chil-
dren su=ed in school and throughout their lives. We all want Head Start_programs
that ensure that children are healthy and well nourished and that every Head Start
parent receives the support they need to help themselves and to be their child's first
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teacher. We look forward to working with you in this new era of Head Start expan-
sion.

i would be pleased to answer any questions.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Motto la.
The second bells have gone off, so I will scoot out for about 5

minutes. Let me just mentionand of course, we will hear from
other people who are members of the advisory committee in our
naxt panel, and you have already mentioned the recommenda-
tionsthat as soon as those come out, we plan to have another
hearing just on those recommendations. And I presume some of the
discussion today will reflect those issues, but we will focus and get
some comments on it.

I want to commend those people who are part of the advisory
committee for doing a good job. As I said, this is the first step, and
an early step, in the reauthorization cycle, and I'm not going to lat
a lot of time go by after those recommendations come out to start
getting some comments from people such as we heard in our first
panel, from people out in the field. And I am sure you are in touch
with those people as well, talking about what needs to be done.

With that, if you don't mind, we'll take a break and stand in re-
cess for about 5 or 6 minutes and then reconvene and have some
questions for you, and then we'll go to our last panel.

The subcommittee stands in recess.
[Reces s.]
Senator DODD. The subcommittee will come to order.
I apologize. Typically, when you go over thereall of a sudden,

an amend.ment came up on family and medical leaveI don't know
why; they must know I am conducting a hearing, so they wait until
I get over here to arrange for amendments that I have to be in-
volved in. But that has been put off for a little bit, so we can get
back to the subject at hand.

I do apologize to all of you for being a bit longer than 5 minates.
Now, Mr. Mottola, thank you for your statement, and we'll go to

some questions.
Let, me start with the 25 percent issue that was raised, to go for

quality enhancement. You may have made it clear in your state-
ment, and I didn't pick it up, as to whether the Department is ac-
tually thinking ebout going beyond the 25 percent figure to en-
hance uality with the new appropriations that are coming on.

Mr. MorroLA. There has been no decision made. What I said in
the statement is that we believe strongly in quality, in service ex-. pansion, and in more children in Head Start. Originally, the
thought was to have those in equal measure, but what I said in my
statement is that we are subject to the advice of the advisory com-
mittee, and if the advisory committee makes a strong move in one
direction or another because it is in the interest of Head Start,
then that will be seriously considered.

Senator DODD. So it will be seriously considered.
Mr. MorroLA. Of that, I am quite sure.
Senator DODD. OK. The National Head Start Association has

documented various ways in which the first year of quality set-
aside money was used to improve programs. I wonder if you might
give us your assessment of their effbrts in that particular area.
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Mr. Mo TroLA. I guess our assessment would be that the quality
money has been used to increase salaries; it has been used to help
with facilities. These problems are by no means solved. We believe
that there is still a way to go, both with salaries and facilities.

The thing we are concerned about, and I believe the Head Start
icommunity s concerned aboutand I think we heard it in the pre-

vious testimonyis staffing, and particularly ratios of staffers in
certain components to the numbers of children and families being
served.

We think there ought to be more uniformity. We think there
ought to be higher standards for staffing, and we would like to be
able to use some of the quality money to improve those ratios so
that there can be more uniform oversight of those areas and better
management

Senator DODD. But generally, in the National Head Start Azso-
ciation's description of how those moneys were used, are you satis-
fied that they were used appropriately or properly?

Mr. MorroLA. Oh, absolutely. There is no question that the
amounts have been used appropriately because thosc are nego-
tiated or worked out with our regional offices and approved by our
regional offices. We don't think

Senator DODD. I didn't mean appropriate in a legal sense; I
meant in the sense of the discussions we have had on quality and
the more general definition of "appropriate.*

Mr. Morrouk. I guess our impression is that they have been
used to solve the most immediate problems, and that those imme-
diately problems were there and certainly needed solution. We
would like to see, as we go down the line, that the money is used
for continuing to solve those problems, but to also increase service
quality across the board.

Senator DODD. Earlier, I asked the question about prioritizing
quality issues, and Ms. Doerr of Pennsylvania made the point
that I certainly don't have any disagreement withthat each par-
ticular program may have a unique set of quality issues that are
vast different than a program that is literally down the road.

Do you agree with her on that?
Mr. MorroLA. I certainly agree that programs have different

needs in terms of improving tne quality of those local programs,
and we would try to provide as much flexibility as we could.

We are trying to use the advisory committee to advise us all and
to get input from the very people that were here, and many others,
about the different dimensions of quality in the Head Start pro-
gram. That is one of the issues that is always discussed any time
you sit down to talk about quality in Head Start. So many things
b-3ar on making a high-quality Head Start program, and there are
different needs in different places. We hope to get some of the
major areas out of the discussions of the advisory committee and
to move forward with that, but also continue to provide flexibility
to local programs to use the money to fix their own quality prob-
lems.

Senator DODD. All right. The Head Start statute, of course, per-
mits a full-day, full-year program, and concerns are being raised
that it is not being encouraged. I subscribe to the notion that
where it is appropriate, I would very, very much like to cee it hap-
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pen; I think it is unfori,unate that we break what is a very good
program during the summer months, particularly when the child at
that age is not really playing, anywaythe assumption is that chil-
dren at that age are playing; they are very much at workthey
may start playing a little later, F ut they are working at that age;
it may look like play to the average casual observer. But to break
that work cycle, that learning curve, if you will, is something that
I would like to see us change. And nonetheless, the statute allows
for it, and there are many programs that would like to be able to
get the flexibility to move into those kinds of schedules. I guess the
issue is whether the Department would be willing to allow that
kind of flexibility at the local level, and I wonder if you might re-
spond on where you think that is headed.

Mr. MorroLA. First, on the issue of full-year, the administration
proposed a summer program this year-

Senator DODD. Yes; that's the summer money in the stimulus
package.

Mr. MorroLa. Yes. We were very disappointed. We had our guid-
ance out, and we were ready to go, but--

Senator DODD. Well, there was not a substantive objection to
that; it got very political, as we all know, and I don't know if any-
one would disagree with me on that point. But I don't think it was
disagreement substantively with all the aspects of this. For in-
stance, on summer jobs, there was a real rush at the end to do
something about summer jobs, and I heard complaints at home last
weekend that communities can't get ready for that stuff when they
get money all of a sudden thrown at them in June or July.

But I suspect that if we were to take Head Start on the full-year
and provide for some additional funding in that area, there would
be pretty universal support, a lot of other things being given. So
I don't think we ought to take the vote on the stimulus package
as a rejection of support for full-year Head Start. Now, maybe I am
going beyond the point that I should here, but that is my gut in-
stinct as a member of this body.

Mr. Morrouk. As I said in my testimony, I think we are seri-
ously considering full-day, full-year programs. We believe our regu-
lations allow that. They are pretty clear in that regard. The issue
is planning for those and funding for those.

Senator DODD. Well, if you get a State like Ohio, where 25 per-
cent of the money is coming from the State government out there,
and they are prepared to do it, why wouldn't we help them get that
done right now?

Mr. MorrrotA. We can certainly look in that direction, and as I
said, one of the things that the adviso committee is looking at
very seriously is full-day, full-year. And we are looking forward to
the advice that we get from that panel. There are strong biases to-
ward both of those kinds of services, and we would support that,
but it-tomes down to the amount of money that is available and
how quickly you can move in that direction to serve those needs.

Senator DODD. I guess what I'm getting at is that if we are get-
ting support for this in other areas, resources coming from local or
State governments to support local efforts, and local agencies want
to be able to move in that direction, in my view, we ought to allow
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them to start to move on it pretty quickly. But again, I appreciate
your response to the question.

We talked about the stimulus package, and my hope is that we'll
get some recommendations pretty quickly in this area. Time moves
on, and invariably what happens is that sometime around April or
May, people get all excited about summer jobs and summer this
and summer that, and invariably, it is just too late. And then a
very legitimate criticism is raisedin fact, if you want to talk
about a waste of money, in my view, it is trying to do something
about those needs at a point when the money can't be managed
well. Taxpayer objections are totally legitimate there, in my view,
because then we are just dumping these resources, and commu-
nities don't necessarily have the personnel or the ability to allocate
those resources in the best possible way.

So I would like to see us start that discussion much earlier, so
we can get ready as quickly as possible to take advantage of this,
and not let another summer go by. I'd hate to see us wait around,
and all of a sudden, you and I are looking across the table at each
other next spring, and I am wondering why this hasn't been done,
and you are saying, "Well, Senator, no one brought it up," and all
of a sudden you are screaming at the Department in May and
June, and you know that debateI'm not talking about just you,
because this thing goes on every year.

So I am going to use the opportunity of this hearing to say let's
start the discussion right now and figure out how next yearre-
gardless of whatever else may happenwe can set in motion the
ability for programs that have the ability to do so to be able to
move into that summer program. That would be my desire and
goal.

One of the concerns that has been raised about the quality issue
is the Federal Government's capacityour capacity, your capac-
ityto oversee the program and provide the kind of technical as-
sistance that is needed. I wonder if you might respond as to how
the Department intends to improve its capacity and its outlook for
additional regional staff, to work with local programs. You men-
tioned this in your testimony, but I'll ask you to go back into it in
perhaps a little more depth. And would the Department consider
the use of program funds to support its monitoring functions?

Mr. Morrou. That obviously is a serious issue. Those of us who
have been associated with the program for some time are fully
aware of the implications of it. It was highlighted in the Inspector
General's report. It is an issue that is being reviewed by the advi-
sory committee, againI hate to keep coming back to that, but
that is truly meant to be a thorough, top-to-bottom review of Head
Start.

Senator DODD. When do you expect this? When do you think it
will be ready for us to have a hearing on it?

Mr. Morrou. The Secretary has asked the advisory committee
to provide her with a report in the fall. So there is no specified time
in the fall

Senator DODD. Is that September 22nd or December 22nd?
Mr. Morrou. and I don't want to be the one to commit the

Department to a specific date, but everyone knows that there is an
intention to do it quickly. I think the advisory committee has been
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extremely cooperative, bending over backward, including the sub-
committee meetings, to try to advance the effort, and I can only
talk to you in terms of what the policy is, and that is in the fall.

Senator DODD. Would you convey back to the Secretary that I
would like to hold a hearing on the advisory committee's report in
mid-October? How is that for a compromise? And I'll tell you why
because we'll get into Thanksgiving, and then we go out, and then
it'll be next winter or spring when we get back to it. And with some
of these recommendations, if we want to do anything about them,
it is easier if I can deal with them earlier and generate some sup-
port for the advisory committee's recommendations. Obviously, I
want them to do a good job and all that, so I am being a bit face-
tious about mid-October, but the point is I'd like to get it, and if
you can come back and tell me we'll have it at the end of Septem-
ber, you are going to make this Senator very happy. So I am just
using the opportunity here to urge you to get it done as soon as
you can, and not let it come at the end when we are breaking up,
and by the time you get this place going again, it'u February or
March, and then it's April and May, and we've lost 6 or 8 months.

Mr. MoTroLA. We can use all the support we can get. The Sec-
retary's interest in commissioning the committee was to have some
material available that would inform the reauthorization process,
among other things, and also a primary purpose is to inform our
funding guidance to Head Start grantees for fiscal year 1994, which
we feel obligated to get out just as early in the fiscal year as we
can.

So all of these things are working together, I think, to move the
schedule to produce.

Senator DODD. Well, good. I am glad to hear you say that, and
again, I appreciate your presence here today. There may be some
additional questions we'll submit to you in writing, but those are
the basic ones that I had for you. And again, I realize that a lot
of what we are talking about here is the subject of the advisory
committee's work, and we're all obviously very excited. We have
some very good people on that committee, people who know and
understand these programs very, very well. The people on this side
of the table, and I'm speaking of the members here, including my-
self, are well-intended, but the real experts are the people who are
hopefully going to give us some good, solid recommendations. So we
look forward to that, and that is why there is some sense of anxiety
about getting it as soon as we can so we can do something about
it as well.

With that, I thank you for coming. I appreciate your patience
this morning. We have kept you around for a long time, and I
apologize for that.

Mr. MorroLA. My pleasure.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Mottola.
Our last panel, as I mentioned earlier, actually includes some

members of the advisory committee, and it is a pleasure to intro-
duce them this morning. You have already heard me reference Dr.
Edward Zigler. He hardly needs any introduction to this committee
or to most people in this room. He is one of the founding fathers
of Head Start and the premier authority on early childhood pro-
grams. Currently, be is the Sterling Professor of Psychology and di-
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rector of the Yale Bush Center in Child Development and Social
Policy. He has written a history of Head Start in his book, Head
Start: The Inside Story of America's Most Successful Educational
Experiment. But he has never stopped thinking about what direc-
tion the program should take in the future, and he has laid out a
blueprint in his latest book, Head Start and Beyond: A National
Plan for Extended Childhood Intervention.

Ed, I haven't had the chance to say this in public, but I was
blown away to open up the book to see that you had dedicated it
to me. I have received a lot of nice honors, not the least of which
is my most prized possession which I keep in my officenot includ-
ing, obviously, photographs of my familymy award from the Na-
tional Head Start Association. It is one thing to be known as a good
legislator for a year, but to be "Senator of the Decade" was a little
overwhelming. But next to that, to have you dedicated your book
on Head Start to me is something I will cherish forever, and I want
you to know that. So I am deeply honored to have you with us this
afternoon and deeply appreciative of that gesture.

Sarah Greene is the chief executive officer of the National Head
Start Association. She has a wealth of experience in Head Start,
as most people in this room know, having begun working in the
program as a teacher in 1969 and moving through the system to
become an education coordinator, director, and executive director of
Head Start, Community Action Agency in Manatee County, FL.
She is going to give us the Association's views on how to strength-
en Head Start programs. And Sarah, you are also someone who
just knows this program so well and been involved for so long.

Lisbeth Schorr is no stranger to this subcommittee, having testi-
fied at our hearing on the last reauthorization. She is the director
of the Harvard Project on Effective Services, and is well-known as
the author of the book, Within our Reach. She will give us some
of her thoughts on how to implement Head Start more effectively
and deal with quality issues. Lee, we thank you for coming out this
afternoon.

And Curtis Weeden is vice president for corporate contributions
with Johnson and Johnson Company. We thank you immensely for
this brochure, which is a very handsome piece of literature, I might
add. Mr. Weeden has a long history of working with major corpora-
tions in the fields of corporate philanthropy and social responsibil-
ity, as well as acquisitions and business start-ups. He will describe
a public-private partnership that seeks to improve Head Start
quality by providing management training to Head Start directors.
The two directors we heard from earlier today have both partici-
pated in the program, and you have already heard me talk about
how we might take that concept and bring it home to some of the
areas in which these programs exist.

This is a very distinguished panel of people who have contributed
significantly to Head Start, and to have a hearing on this issue and
not include you would be not a hearing at all, in my view.

Ed, we'll begin with you, and welcome you once again to a famil-
iar setting.
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STATEMENTS OF EDWARD ZIGLER, STERLING PROFESSOR OF
PSYCHOLOGY, AND DIRECTOR, YALE BUSH CENTER IN
CHILD DEVELOPMENT AND SOCIAL POLICY, NEW HAVEN,
CT; SARAH M. GREENE, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, NA-
TIONAL HEAD START ASSOCIATION, ALEXANDRIA, VA;
LISBETH B. SCHORR, DIRECTOR, THE HARVARD PROJECT
ON EleVECTIVE SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC, AND CURTIS G.
WEEDEN, VICE PRESIDENT FOR CORPORATE CONTRIBU-
TIONS, JOHNSON AND JOHNSON, NEW BRUNSWICK, NJ
Mr. ZIGLER. Thank you, Senator Dodd.
My professional life has been closely entwined with our Nation's

Head Start program for almost 30 yearsand I was here 29 years
ago. From this loackground, I can State with confidence that Ilead
Start was constructed on an excellent conceptual base. Its whole
child approach and commitment to involving parents and strength-.
ening families have come to define the components of effective
intervention.

Over 12 million poor children have entered school healthier and
better prepared to learn as a result of Head Start. Their parents
have gained a brighter outlook on life, received some needed sup-
port services, and many have procured jobs or training through
Head Start.

Now that Head Start has finally earned recognition as a sound
investment and received funds for long-awaited expansion, some
critics have cried foul. They call the project a scam, a national
boondoggle that is wasting precious tax dollars. They think Head
Start should guarantee children a high school diploma and keep
them out of jail and off the welfare rolls. How could it?

Head Start is not a miracle drug that will immunize children
from exposure to poverty. Graduates of good Head Start and other
propams certainly do better than they would have without the ex-
penence, but they are still poor when they enter school and will
not all have good outcomes.

So what does Head Start accomplish? Several hundred studies
show that Head Start graduates are readier to learn when they
begin school, so that Head Start is certainly a success in terms of
its overriding goal as well as the current national education goals.

But Head Start is a comprehensive program and undoubtedly
benefits other areas, such as physical health, socialization, family
functioning, and the children's siblings. Yet little research has been
done to ascertain these effects.

Because of the program's broad scope, I believe we might find
benefits that are more extensive and lasting than even those re-
ported by the Perry Preschool, which had amazing success in keep-
ing some children in school and out of jail.

Head Start has also been attacked for quality problems. But this
time, I am afraid the critics are correct. Quality has always been
a problem in Head Start. The program started off so big and so fast
it was dubbed "Project Rush-Rush." Years of inadequate funding
have strained the abilities of many centers to deliver services in
the manner intended. Recent expansion has been so rapid and un-
planned that it exacerbated existing problems and created some
new ones.
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What is wrong with Head Start? In many centers, absolutely
nothing. But some of the almost 1,400 Head Start programs are
barely adequate. Specific problems plaguing Head Start include the
following. The most experienced teachers earn an average wage of
about $15,000, and those with less tenure average $12,000. While
only 30 percent of Head Start centers experience turnover, the rate
of turnover in these centers is higher than 60 percent.

With the low pay offered, not even half of Head Start have col-
lege degrees. Social service staff have average caseloads of more
than 94 children. The recommended caseload should be about 30,
with 20 being even better. Some Head Start centers in this country
have caseloads of 500 families.

Regional office staffing has downsized over the past 12 years and
is not up to the task of efficient oversight and management. A
former regional director complained to me that his travel budget
declined more than 90 percent between 1978 and 1992, and over-
sight staff decreased from 50 to 12 people.

Responsibility for health care in Head Start was stupidly moved
to the Division of Maternal and Child Health, leaving a void in
leadership for this vital program component. Today as we meet,
there is no health director of the national office. Mental health
services in Head Start remain inadequate.

These and other problems are making Head Start less effective
than it can be. Fortunately, both President Clinton and Secretary
of Health and Services Donna Shalala have vowed to help Head
Start improve quality and to proceed with expansion in a more
thoughtful manner. They are to be commended for not stonewalling
on these issues, but facing them head-on.

The huge expansion desired by the President and the Congress
will now be guided by the Advisory Committee on Head Start Qual-
ity and Expansion. But I shall not mince words, Senatorfor this
to happen, for us to do what we know we have to do, more money
is necessary. I do not see the figure that has come out of the House
of $500 million up to the job that needs to be done.

However, given the receptivity of the current administration and
your own leadership here in the Senate, I am confident that the
eventual result will be a bigger and better Head Start and a real-
ization of the dream the planners, of which I was one, held for our
Nation's poor children and families.

In conclusion, I would suggest to you that you dust off the won-
derful 1990 statement that you maide about what is needed; you
knew in 1990 what was needed, and I think you know what is
needed today. What I am fearful of is that now that we have an
administration that wants to do the right thing by the Head Start
program, the Congress will not provide the kind of money that will
be required if the recommendations of our committee are followed.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Zig ler follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD EIMER

My professional life has been closely entwined with our Nation's Head Start pro-
gram for almost 30 years. I was a merober of the original planning committee and
was the federal official responsible for the project in the early 1970's. I have con-
ducted many studies and analyses of Head Start and have produced three books on
the topic. I chaired the 15th Anniversary Committee to make recommendations for
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the future. Today I sit on ACYF's Research Committee and the new Advisory Com-
mittee on Head &art Quality and Expansion in HHS.

From this background I can state with confidence that our national Head Start
program was constructed on an excellent conceptual base. Its whole child approach
and commitment to involving parents and strengthening families have come to de-
fine the components of effective intervention. By now over 12 million poor children
have entered school healthier and better prepered to learn as a result of Head Start.
Their parents have trained a brighter outlook on life, received some needed support
services, and many have proanzi jobs or training thmugh the project.

Now that Head. Start has fly earned recognition as a sound investment and
received funds for long-awaited expansion, some critics have cried fouL They call the
project a scam, a national boondoggle that is wasting precious tax dollars. They
claim there is no evidence thet Head Start's benefits lsat beyond the first few years
of school. Why should we expect them to?

Social scientists have not yet invented an inoculation that will protect children
from expoeure to poverty. They never wilL The best preechool program in the world
cannot overcome the effects of poor nutrition and health care, substandard 'schools,
negative role models, and f lly dysfunction. Graduates of good Head Start and
other programs certainly dobetter than they would have without the experience,
but they are still poor when they enter school and will not all have good outcomes.

So what does Head Start accomplish? Several hundred studies show that Head
Start graduates are readier to learn when they begin school, so the project is cer-
tainly a success iu terms of its overriding goal as well as the national education
goals. But Head Start is a comprehensive megrim and undoubtedl,y benefits other
areas cinch as physical health, socialization, iamily functioning, and the children's
siblings. Yet little research has been done to ascertain these effects. Comparisons
with the Perry Preschool, which had amazing succeas in keeping some children in
school and out of jail, may make Head Start look like the poor sister, but the truth
is these outcomes have never been studied for Head Start graduates. Because of the
program's broad scope, I believe we would rmd benefits superior to those of the
INIrry project if we looked.

Head Start has also been attacked for quality problems, but this time I am afraid
the critics are correct. Quality has always been a_pmblem in Head Start. The pro-
gram started off so big and eo fast it was dubbed 'Project Rush-Rush." Program E'er-
formance Standards were not even implemented until 1975, but by then some cen-
ters had already developed bad habits. Years of inadequate funding have now
strained the abilities of even the better centers to deliver services in the manner
intended.

Head Start enjoyed healthy funding during its early years. Then the Westing-
house Report delivered the unwelcome news that the achievement germinal evident
after preschool faded away during the elemental grades. The Nixon achn' 'stration
began to entertain plans to phase out the project, but Elliot Richardson, then sec-
retary of HEW, managed to keep the experiment alive.

For the next decade Head Start barely maintained its funding leveL Then the
Consortium for Longitudinal Studies released findings that graduates uf Head Start
and other quality preschools were leas likely to be placed in special education class-
es or held back grade in school. The project received its first substantial budyt
increase and was placed in a "safety net" where it was spared reductions the
Reagan administration imposed on other Federal programa. But Head Start relied
on many of those programs for some of the services it provides. Modest budget in-
creases did not rill the gaps and did not keep upimwth inflation. Actual spending
per child fell by 13 percent during the 1980's d' Ming program quality. Al-
though new monies arrived during the Bush yeirs, the emphasis was on enrolling
a greater percentage of eligible children. Expansion came so rapidly that it exacer-
bated existing problems and created some new ones.

What is wrong with Head Start? In many centers, absolutely nothing. But some
of the almost 1,400 Head Start programs are barely adequate. Specific problems
plaguing Head Start include:

Lack of competitive wages. The most experienced teachers earn an average
wage of about $15,000. Sixty percent earn less, and those with less tenure aver-
age $12,000. Only 30 percent of Head Start centers experience turnover, but
their rate is higher than 60 percent.
Poor teacher qualireations. With the low pay offered, not even half of Head
Start teachers have a college degree. By 1994 at least one teacher in each class-
room must have at least CDA. credential, but this is not enough. Who in this
room would tend their child to a nursery echool where teachers did not have
college degrees and certification in early childhood education?
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--Caseloads that are too high. Social services staff have averap case loads of
more than 94 children, three times the number recommended. Some have 500
Or more.
--Inadewate monitoring anti training and technical assistance. Regioinal office
staffing Wu downsised over the peat 12 years and is not up to the task of effi-
cient oversight and management. A program director told me that she did not
receive a site visit for 9 years. A former regional director complained that his
travel budot declined races than 90 percent between 1978 and 1992, and over-
sight staff decreaa.d from 50 to L2 people.

radon in health services. Respaulity for the health component was stn.
gr moved from the national Head Start office to the Division of Maternal and
Child Health. This not only leaves a void in loadership for this vital element
but I. contrary to the philosophy of an integrated services program. An impor-
tant part of health is mental health, especially today when- ciadren face via
lance and fear in their daily lives. A mental health module must be developed
to address this need.

These and other problems are making Head Siert lees effective than it can be.
Although 25 percent oi expansion funds are reserved kir quality improvements, staff
must concentrate most of their time and energies on soaring enrollments. Head
Start was supposed to add 100,000 children end 5,000 classrooms this year alone.
Althaugh I am all for serving more children, I am just as concerned about serving
them all well.

Very fortunately, so are President. Clinton and Secretary of Donna Shillala. Both
have vowed to help Head Start improve quality and to proceed with expansion in
a mon thoughtful manner. They are to be commended for not stonewalling on these
issues but facing them head-on. The huge expansion desired by the President and
the Congress will now be guided by Advieory Committee on Head Start Quality and
Expansion. But I am confident that the result will be a bigger, better Head Start
and a realisation of the dream the planner's of which I was one held for our Nation's
children and families in poverty.

Senator DODD. Ed, we thank you once again. You don't just come
here to waste time; you tell us directly how you feel, and that is
critically important. I wouldn't want it any other way.

Sarah, thank you for being here.
Ms. GREENE. rrhank you, Senator Dodd. I want to begin by ex-

pressing the appreciation of the Association to you and your com-
iittee for hosting this hearing and certainly for your dynamic and
ompassionate leadership throughout the years in supporting Head

Start, and particularly leading the reauthorization bill that did ad-
dress so many quality issues.

I think the first panel has done a very able and ample job in ar-
ticulating how and why Head Start works, so I would like to defer
to my paper which contains many discussions in that area, and
really talk about the quality issues and what is needed to address
them.

But prior to doing that, I just want to mention that overall, Head
Start is doing what it is supposed to do, that is, providing devel-
opmentally appropriate activities that enhance social competence
and language development. That is what we are supposed to do,
and that is what we do well.

We know that not only by some research, but definitely by the
students who graduate from Head Start and from the parents. In
1992, during a Head Start conference of some 1,500 parents, over
800 participated in an open forum, talking about quality issues in
Head. Start and what works and what doesn't work. And I have a
document this thick that contains those comments. I have done
short excerpts from some of those statements, and I would like to
just read one or two and then talk about the quality issues.

On parent said: "I thank Head Start for the opportunity to let
me gradually work up to where I am today. Also, in the rhetoric
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of everyday life, my husband constantly reminds me that he doesn't
have a handbook far marriage or for raising kids, and I thank Head
Start for giving us a handbook that helps us with every aspect of
life we face. I have teachers pushing me to set my goals and trying
to reach them. You speak of quality. I think the quality of the pro-
gram is that I know that I can send my child out to ;dead Start,
and even though I can't face the day with a smile, one of the teach-
ers can give a smile to my child m the morning when I can't. I
thank them for that. That is quality."

"I would also like to say that I am thankful that I have the op-
portunity to serve on the policy council and express my feelings
about someone saying,' You don't have what it takes to be there."'

Another parent said: "One thing I want to testify is that I thank
God for the program. I had a special needs child who was delayed
in social development skills. He went into the program this sum-
mer, and he blossomed by the end of the year. He can look you in
the eye and communicate to you effectively. One of the things that
the Head Start program did that created that growth was simply
giving him the opportunity to socialize with other children his age.
They took him on many field trips; twice a week, they went swim-
ming; out to eatand that was what my son needed at that par-
ticular time. I thank Gad they asked me to serve on different com-
mittees. I think I will make a difference in my community."

I also have a page at the end of my testimony from Head Start
students. We often get letters from former Head Start graduates
and parents telling us of the successes of their children, and they
acclaim Head Start as the reason for that kind of success.

One parent recently sent a letter and an invitation to her child's
graduation in Waycross, GA. She stated in that letter that after 23
years of integration, her child is the first black to finish as valedic-
torian. She credits Head Start for giving her the encouragement to
follow that child through school anoi to understand parenting skills
and be there for that child.

Another former Head Start student wrote to us. Her name is
Jackalynne Fletcher. She is a former Head Start child at Miami
Valley Child Development Center in Dayton, OH. She graduated
from law school in 1993, and she plans to receive her master's de-
gree in business administration and then attend the JGA program
as a naval lawyer. And it continues, and the list goes on.

I now want to talk about the quality issues. As you said in your
earlier statement, and it has been articulated often, the Head Start
people, the staff and the parents, have articulated these for some
20 years since we have had an organization. And we thank good-
ness that a bipartisan Congress again under your leadership lis-
tened to us. The administration, particularly in the past 12 years,
has not. We are hopeful that this administration and the Congress
will do that.

I have categorized four areas of quality issues and what is need-
ed to correct them. The first one has to do with program flexibility.
It is something that the law currently allows programs to do, but
do through pressures of other emphases in the past where we have
been unable to do them. It isn't a mystery. It doesn't take a lot of
money to solve this issue, but it is one all programs face. That is,
local autonomy to design your program with the kinds of costs you
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need, the kind of staff structure you need to be effective in your
community. You have that right now, but it has been taken away
from us.

For example, many programs have working perr parents who
need full-day. We have been discouraged from using our funds to
add on to the number of hours and clays per year that we need.
The current law allows us to do that. A.nd instead of adding new
children, why not let programs use their community needs assess-
ment, use the community involvement that we have in terms of de-
termining what we need and just do it? It isn't new money that
is needed it isn't a new faw; it just takes a nice written letter from
the Secreiary of HHS saying we support Head Start programs and
designing that program around your local needs.

The average cost nationally right now is about $3,400 per child.
There are many programs operating far below that, and that pro-
hibits them from operating a quality program. When they try to
say, "I don't need te add children; I need to increase my cost per
child so that I can provide more comprehensive services,* often-
times they are in a debating or a negotiating mode with t.he re-
gional office. That should not be. If the law allows us to design
those programs locally around our needs, then you should be able
to use the kind of costs you need to do that.

So the first category has to do with flexibility issues that would
allow programs to address their needs. That only calls for a strong
commitment from the regional offices, the administration, and cer-
tainly the Congress, saying allow programs to do that.

The second category dces have to do with additional funding, and
that pertains to the facilities and transportation needs of the Head
Start program. These are very complicated and very costly issues,
and I think some attention needs to be paid to either special dol-
lars, set-aside or one-time funding to help programs address that
need. Sure, being able to purchase facilities is helpful, but being
able to construct would go much further. Facilities are not there in
the community anymore; those that are there cost us fair market
rate. For 20-some years, we have poured millions of dollars into
renovations, and we need to stop that and have facilities that our
children and our parents can be proud of.

The last area has to do with those programs that are operating
in a poor quality mode. We in Head Start have been the first ones
to say we don't want that; it is bad for the children and the fami-
lies; it is bad for those of us who are operating good programs. All
that is needed, number one, is for the administration to be firm.
There has been too much laxness in terms of dealing with those is-
sues head-on, and I think something needs to be done to do that
and to get new grantees into those areas.

Also, tlie program and the delegate agencies operating under a
grantee that is not operating effectively have no way to change.
The law needs to be changed so the delegate agencies can petition
to ACYL or the Federal Government to change grantees if they see
they can operate more effectively, or if they for years have suffered
under one that is not doing wee. Right now, they cannot do that.
The law is too stringent and too time-consuming to make a change.

The last thing I want to say is that as Head Start needs better
management, more training, and more staff, so do the Federal and
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regional staff and the administration. While we have doubled and
tripled in size, their capaciW to handle Head Start in terms of
monitoring, assistance, and T and TA, and staff numbers has gone
down tremendously. There is no way you can have a quality pro-
gram operating locally and at the Federal and regional levels, it is
not that way. 'Those are areas that have affecW us in a quality
way.

I would like to point your attention to these issues and more that
are in this document. Also, over a year ago, the Association did a
study on the use of the quality money in the 1990 reauthorization,
and there are some wonderful examples of what has gone on in
here, stories that are just unbelievable. After 26 years, some pro-
grams are just being able to offer health services, others are just
being able to add support staff. So we have the evidence, and we
have the know-how. We just need the support to be able to do it.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Greene follows:1



Prepared Statement of Sarah IL Greene

To the Honorable Chairman, Senator Christopher Dodd, and
members of the Subcommittee on Children, Families, Drugs and
Alcoholism, / am very pleased and honored to have been asked
to testify at this hearing on 'New Challenges for Head
Start". / represent the National Head Start Association
which is the membership organization of parents, staff,
directors and friends of more than 1,900 Head Start programs
and delegate agencies across this country.

We can, and proudly so, testify that Head Start provides a
rich, stimulating and safe environment for children to first,
be loved and expand their learning capacity t the pac in
which they are most comfortable. Children, many for the
first tim in their lives, are listened to, provided
individual belongings, and engage in social interaction.
They open up their minds and hearts for learning.

classroom teachers tell us of the astonishing progress of
childrim who begin in the program often times withdrawn, and
non-responsive, many display disruptive behavior, and have
other serious problems.

Sam Sava, Executive Director of the National Association of
Elementary School Principtls, appeared at a press conference
with the National Head start Association recently. He
heralded Head Start as the reason thousands of children enter
kindergarten ready to learn. In a poll taken of those
principals, over 90 percent said Head Start should be fully
funded because they see a vast difference between the
children that come into their schools with the Head Start
experience and those that have not. Hs further stated,
"there is a noticeable difference in the Head Start parents
when they enter the public schools also. They ask questions,
and become involved in the school's activities."

Head Start parents tell us they see difference in their
children after short pfriod of time in Head Start. They
tell us, their eating habits improve, they are more
inquisitive and responsive to adults, and learn so many self-
help skills. Attached is paper with brief excerpt free
parents about successful Head Start graduates.

Parents and Head Start staff also benefit from the program.
Many staff are neighborhood people or former parents, who
would never have advanced their careers or even had one'if it
were not for Head Start. Here are a few direct quotes from
parents, made during an open forum on "What Quality Means To
Parents." Over BOO parents from around the country attended
this session in December 1992 at the Annual Parents
Conference in Atlanta, Georgia.

Quotes From Head Start Parents
December 1992

"To me quality of Head Start is visibility of staff,
visibility in interaction. .Not just the teaching staff, but
all the staff, the Head Start director, the parent
involvement coordinator. Visibility and interaction of the
staff with the children and the parents."

"I thank Head Start for the opportunity to let me gradually
work up to where I am today. Also, in the rhetoric of
everyday life, my husband constantly reminds me that he
doesn't have a handbook for marriage or for raising kids, and
I thank Heed Start for giving us handbook that helps us
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with every aspect of life that we face. I have teachers
pushing me to set my goals and try to reach them. You speak
of quality, and I think the quality in our program was that
I know that I can send my child out to Head Start, and even
though / can't face the day with a smile, one of the teachers
can give a smile to my child in the morning when I can't. I
thank them for that, that's quality. / would also like to
say that I am thankful that I have the opportunity to serve
on the Policy Council and express my feelings, without
somebody saying, 'you don't have what it takes to lea
there.'".

"The program has really been outstanding for my family. This
was my son's first year. He has some medical problems, but
they really worked with him and our family. For example,
when I first got in the program I could not read. I can now.
I am not proficient at it, but I can read."

"/ will aay one thing, that no matter what, here, any place
I've been, one thing I can say is that our staff at our
facility are gods. They take a piece of clay and they mold
it into a person. As far as X's concerned you can't beat
them, and I guarantee you we don't pay them enough."

"One thing / want to testify is that I thank God for the
program. / had special needs child who was delayed in
social development skills. H. went into the program this
summer ind he blossomed by the end of the program. Ho elan
look you in the eye and communicate to you effectively.

"One of the things that the Head Start program did that
created that growth was simply giving him the opportunity to
socialize with other children his age. They took him on many
field trips, twice a week they went swimming, out to eat, and
that was what my son nee:Jed at that particular time. I thank
God they have asked me to serve on different committees. I
think I will make a difference in my community."

Head Start does what it is suppose to do for poor children
and their families. It may not do what uninformed,
uninvolved critics think it should, but we do extremely well
in providing an emotional climate to improve social
competence and language development in our children through
developmentally appropriate practices. These are the key
ingredients that set the stage for school readiness. We do
extremely well in helping parents under-Stand the critical
role they must play in their child's life and how to do this
in a manner that promotes and enhances learning. Also, Head
Start helpe parents set personal goals and provides support,
guidance and assistance in achieving them.

HHSA has been concerned, particularly over the last 12 years
with the decline of attention to many quality issues of Head
Start. Let me hasten to say, staff and directors who work in
the programs and parents have openly, and honestly expressed
increased difficulty in operating high quality programs.
Every issue that is a part of the current discussion has been
articulated time and time again. The only positive response
we received was from a bipartisan Congress who under your
powerful leadership, Senator Dodd, passed an unprecedented
reauthorleation bill in 1990. That bill contained a much
heeded quality set-aside for salaries and fringe benefits,
requirements for monitoring, protection of the Performance
Standards, Training and Technical Assistance and much much
more.

The 1992 Quality Improvement Act is the second bill that
addressed key quality issues.
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Isn't it time to stop snd pay serious attention to what we
identify as barriers to providing quality service? We do not
need to fall prey to those who criticize Head Start because,
they do not want to see the President's inWetive succeed,
or poor people got the attention needed, or some other non-
gensible reason.

Attached are two documents. one is a summary of quality
issues and what needs to be done ond the other is a report on
the impact of expansion and the Improvement Action of 1990.

Both prepared by the National Head Start Association.

Thank you for attentively listening to me. On behalf of the
more than 700,000 poor children in Head Start, and 2 million
unnerved, / solicit your help to fully fund Head Start with
appropriate and adequate attention to the quality issues

outlined in the document.
Sarah H. Greene
Chief Executive Of f icer
National Head Start Association

Head Start Success Stories
July, 1993

Cynthia Watson, former Head Start child, graduated from Lorenzo
High School, Lorenzo, Texas, with many honors. She states, "Head
Start has followed me all through life, educationally, and life
in general, giving me many opportunities that I might not have
had without the creation of Head Start."

Cynthia's sister, Sharon Watson Sternes, graduated from the Arta
and Sciences Department at Texas Tech University as a Political
Science/Pre-Law major with a minor in Sociology, and is -orking
on her Masters. Cynthia thinks, "Head Start is very meaningful to
me. It is just what it says: a head start. / probably wouldn't
have made it this far without the help of Head Start. I am proud
to say that Head Start is en inspiration in my life today and in

my future."

Cindy shaw, former Head Start parent, worked as a secretary in
the Payette, Idaho, Head Start Center. She followed her ambition
to become a nurse,-and is now the Health/Mental Health/Nutrition
Coordinator. She said, "I look forward to encouraging other
parents. Their dreams are within reach with time, persistence,
and the skills they learn as Head start parents."

Jackalynne Fletcher, former Head Start child at Miami Valley
Child Development Center, Dayton, Ohio, graduated from law school

in 1993. She plans to receive a masters degree in Business
Administration, and then attend the JAG program as a Naval
Lawyer. Jackalynne said, "Attending a Head Start center meant a
great deal. At an early age / was encouraged to achieve and sot
goals. I remember they encouraged us to listen and to growup to
be ready for kindergarten. That was a gnal. I was introduced to
reading, writing, and flash cards and lots of activities centered
around learning.... /t was a great experience and I hope that
experience will be extended to other children like myself."

Her mother and former Head Start parent, Karen Fletcher, has
recently earned a Bachelors Degree et Miami University in

American Studies and Anthropology. All three of Keron's children

attended Head Start.

5 6
BEST COPY AVAILABLE



53

Jackalynne's sister, Jarralynne, graduated from Fisk University
in 1991 with a Bachelors Degree in Psychology and Journalism. She
will graduate in June 1993 with a Masters Degree in Psychology.
Her brother, James, will receive his Bachelors Degree in History
in May 1993 from Alcorn State University in Mississippi.

Seronda Arlette Jackson graduated in 1993 as the first Black
Valedictorian from Coffee High School in Douglas, Georgia.

HEAD START QUALITY AND EXPANSION

We commend President Clinton and Secretary Shalala for their
leadership in establishing a national committee on Head Start
Quality and Expansion. The Head Start community and its supporters
at long last are hopeful that quality issues we have discussed and
"put on the table" for over a decade will be examined and most
importantly, ddressed.

It is our sincere expectation that after a careful examination of
Head Start and the issues affecting the quality of the program,
that a plan is implemented to make necessary changes as smoothly
and as quickly as possible. The changes must not interrupt
services to children and their families.

We must keep in mind, the issues of quality that negatively impact
Read Start are not new. They have been raised time end time again.
We do not need to make abrupt changes or overhaul the program, but
correct the existing problems. They are solvable. We offer the
following recommendations:

1. Issue: .Staffing

Problem: The staff structure of many local Head Start
programs does not meet the demands of providing comprehensive
services to children and families. (not enough staff)
example, one coordinator is responsible for 2-3 components.

Solution: Design an appropriate suggested staffing pattern
that can be used nationally. Programs must provide
justification to vary.

Bow to implement: Examine staffing patterns of existing high
quality Head Start and early childhood programs to develop
suggested structure. Programs should not expand until
appropriate strUcture Is attained. The appropriate RHS
official would issue euggested structure through a letter of
guidance.

Problem: Salaries and fringe benefits vary across programs.
Too many staff are paid far below local comparable oages.
This creates less attraction to the job, retention problems,
and underqualified staff.

Solution: Require fringe benefits for employees to include at
a minimum, major health,.life, 3% retirement.

Sow to Implement: Add fringe benefits requirement to existing
regulations in the 1994 reauthorization. Request programs to
rend in wage comparability study, with grant application.
Programs should not expand to serve additional children until
salaries and fringe benefits fall within the wage study.
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2. Issue: .Program Options

Problem: Local programs have not been provided the
opportunity to address local needs through expansion.

Solution: Program must heve the flexibility to expend the
number of hours of service per day, as well as
number of days per year.

Progress must have .the flexibility to serve
children ages 0-2.

Programs must have the flexibility to increase cost
per child to a rata that is adequate to provide
quality service.

How to Implement: Clearly state in the funding guidance that
these are program options. Encourage programs to design
services around the needs of families. Require regicrael
office staff to allow local program to exercise options based
on CNA.

3 'Issue: Coordination/Wraparound

Prob/es: There is a lack of national guidance or authority to
wediate barriers to successful coordination of services to
children and families.

Solution: Provide Walt in all areas of coordination
including: fiscal management, use of Head Start dollars, long
range planning, etc.

SolUtion: increase Heed Start guidelines to 133% of poverty.'

Solution: Consolidate regulations

Row to implement: Establish a small group of representatives
from appropriate federal agencies to assess the problems and
draft training plan. Work with other federal agencies to
establish waivers or oth.x. weans of resolving barriers.

Include increasing Head Start's income guidelines in the 1994
reauthorization bill.

4. Issue: Training

Recent expansion calls for the training of large
numbers of additional staff. The needs of Head Start children
and families and the management of programs are becoming
increasingly complex, putting new demands on staff skills and
experiences. Also there are new initiatives in the early
childhood and family support field regarding professional
development.

CONSIDERATIONS FOR EXPANSION

X. Planning: Head Start programs must be afforded ample planning
time for expansion without the penalt5i of losing funds.
Programs must be allowed time to plan and provide the needed
resources to expand with .quality.

a. Special one-time condition must be given to allow some
funds to be used for planning.

b. Special one-time intensive training must be conducted
with newly recruited staff.
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c. Two year lunding is needed to tallow time for effective
implementation of expansion.

d. Many programs will need to hire a *planner" to Essist
with a very large expansion to:

1. locate and negotiate for facilities
2. design hew staff structure to include

administrative as well as field staff
upgrade facilities and improve playgrounds.

4. purchase needed technology for present day
operation.

5. recruit and screen new staff.

II. expansion should only be competitive in new or unservtd areas.

III./irograms must be allowed to serve as many children as
determined eligible in their local community or service area.
If funds can not be used in a service area, other Head Start
programs or services areas in the state should have an
opportunity to apply for those expansion funds.

/V. *Federal Staff

a. The structure of the Federal administration of Head Start
should be designed to assure direct communication and
supervision of regional offices.

b. Regional end National Federal staff must be expanded to
adequately administer Head Start programs. Thorough and
consistent training must be provided.

c. Timeliness of grant awards will be essential.

d. Development of a TeTA document on expansion is needed
Immediately.

e. Assure that the Head Start monitoring system addresses
expansion needs.

V. Head Start Must Remain A Federal To Local Program

The single most contributing factor to tha 27 years of success
of Head Start is the local autonomy of programs. The
involvement of local parents and local citizens in all major
decisions about the program is important and unique to Head
Start. Decisions such as the basic design of the program,
budgeting matters, and the curriculum are but a few examples.
This type of involvement makes both parents and local citisens
feel needed and a sense of ownership about the program. It
allows the needs of the local community to be addressed.

VI. Protection Of Head Start Performance Standards

Head Start is the only early childhood program that has
national standards that all programs must meet. Programs must
have high tandards to ensure that quality services are
provided.

VII. Assessment And Monitoring Of Programs

Equally as important as meeting national standards, Head Start
programs must have periodic monitoring. The federal
government removed this provision in 1966, but the Hied Start
community fought diligently to restore this reguirenent in
the 1990 legislation.
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VII/. Continuation Of The Quality Set-Aside And Cola

A Salary Survey and the Silver Ribbon Panel Report conducted
by HIOSA revealed a large percentage of Head Start employees
with an average of 10 years of experience were making $10,000
8 year.

IX. Full Funding

There should be adequate funding to enroll every eligible
child in a Head Start program over a phased-in period of at
least seven years.

Problea: Although the training and technical assistance
effort has been a source of pride for the Head Start
community, there is currently very little information
regarding the effectiveness of the systole. A foreal
evaluation has never been conducted. The currant system
consists of a decentralised variety of approaches. Relatively
little guidance is provided to programs on assessing need,
developing training plan, accessing resources and coordinating
or building local training capacity, particularly on'special
topics. Although Head Start programs are guided by program
performance standards, there are no professional standards for
staff development. As Head Start grantee staff become store
informed and versed on current programmatic and management
issues, federal staff have little opportunity to expand their
skills needed to uonitor and provide appropriate technical
assistance.

So/ution: The current Training and Technical system provided
through national and regional contracts must be evaluated.
Guidance must be provided to local programs in use of the T/TA
funds granted directly. Quality indicators for all program
component staff should be developed. (Several ACV? task
forces have suggested professional standards for staff.)

Implementation: A task force on training and technical
assistance should be launched to evaluate current training
approaches and identify f training that will assist
grantees as they look toward shaping the future of Head Start.

S. Issue: Assessment/review of Head Start-Crantea Relationship

Problem: Wen there Js a need to sever the grantee/Head Start

program's relationship, the current regulation is too

stringent, time consuming and costly.

Resolution: Establish reasonable timelines for grantees to

become in compliance with the perforeance standards. on-going
monitoring and TSTA should be provided.

Write regulations that would allow a program the
option to change grantees when there ie proven evidence that

it could operate in more cost affective quality manner.
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INTRODUCTION

Investing In Quality

This report was spawned by conversations with numerous Head Start directors across the country
in the fall of 1991 in which they enthusiastically described the Impact of the 1991 funding on
their programs. In the first year of the new Head Start legislation, these directors were
reporting the kinds of benefits envisioned by the many people who worked on the Head Start
reauthorization the previous year. At the National Head Stara Association, we recognized that
wonderful things were happening in communities across the country, but there was no
mechanism for capturing them. We knew lt was important to study and share the Impact of dad
Isndmark kgislation and so the Head Start Impact Study was launched.

It was equally important to conduct this study to particularly share with members of congress.
We wanted to exPress thanks for their vote of confidence in addressing the needs of programs
as expressed by Head Start staff and parents. Further, the study will demonstrate that the hands
were used as intended and that the quality of programs improved.

A simple survey questionnaire was designed and sent to programs, and more than 300 program
directors took the time to respond. Their responses are the basis of this report. Their comments
give human dimension to the policy and political decisions made in Washington, D.C. The
Head Start Expansion and Improvement Act clearly wade a substantisl difference in their Head
Start programs and in their communities.

Arvem Moore, President
National Head Start Association
June 1993
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sufficient funding to serve all eligible children by 1994 and contained numerous
provisions to strengthen program quality. The mon significantquality improvement
provision earmarked a percentage of all new funds forquality improvements. Including
salary increases (at least one-half of quality funds were required to be used for this

purpose), additional staff, training, facility renovation, transportation, and
supplier/equipment. Congress increased Head Start funding by 1399.11 million in FY

1991, the rust year of the new legislation. Under the provisions of the Act. $195.2

million of this increase was eumarked for quality improvementu $200 million was

available for expansion.

The Department of Health and Human Services (DIMS)reponed in its January 1992

Head Start Fact Sheet that Head Start enrollment increased by 42.541 children In 1991,

to a total of 621.071. bt this first year of the new legislation, DHHS also reported that

Head Start employment increased by 2.131 staff, the number of volunteers increased by

95,037, the number of Parent and Child Centers increasedby 69 programs, and the

number of Head Start grantees increased by twenty-five agencies. However. DIMS did

riot report on the specific impact of the quality improvement providons on local

programs in its Head Stan Fact Sheet.

In order to assess the impact of this element of the legisladort, the National Head Start

Association (NHSA) surveyed Head Start programs in the fall of 1991. The Hesd Stan

Impact Study was mailed to approximately 1.100 agencies, and responses were received

from 314 agencies. The responses represented approximately 17% of the Head Start

agencies and 19% of Head Start enrollment.

The 314 programs reported that, on average, funding increased by S119.572 20%
increase, and enrollment increased by 39 children, a 10% increase. Program directors

expressed great satisfaction in being able to serve more children and to bring Head Start

services to previously unsaved communities. Directors also mentioned that they still

bad sizable waiting lists.

The programs reported that they used the new money to Increase staff salaries by an

average of 7% . Many also reported using lunds to add, improve, or maintain stall

benefits such ILI health insurance or retirement. Directors reported that the improved

salaries had a positive effect on stair morale. recruitment. snd retention. However, a

number ol directors commented that even with theadditional salary funds. their Mir
salaries were still too low. Others mentioned the difficuhies they faced dealing with the

rapidly increasing cosu oi employee benefits.

The Act allows the use of Quality Improvement Funds to add staff for existing services.

The programs reported adding 659 staff with quality funds. ()Mese 659 staff. 39%

were in the education component: 42% of the new positions were in the componente

which comprise Head Stsurt's comprehensive services: Health (1511). Para* Involvement

(9%). and Social Services (111%).

The 314 programs reported renovating 639 new and existing classrooms in 1991. This

finding can be projected to more than 3.300 classroomsnationwide, more than 10% of in

Head Start classrooms in 1991. The programs alsoreported adding 63 portable

classrooms and renovating 375 playgrounds.

The results show that significant improvements were made in the first year of the new

legislation. Salaries were increased, benellu added. component staffing improved.

classrimms and playgrounds renovated. and administration strengthened. However,

closer analysis indicates that there Is still much to bedone. In order sn continue the

quality improvements begun in 1991 the following is tequired:

Ilead Start funding must continue to increase algnificandy each yew -- 25% of each

year's increase will be used to increase quality in the existing program: and
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New Head Start slots must be funded at a level that allows for high-quality services
in all components.

IMPACT or THE HEAD START EXPANSION AND IMPROVEMENT ACT OF 1990

"I'feel my program has improved 100% became of she new money. Our program was
rear before on link funds bit now we hare en excellentprogram for families.«
ICesuneky Bead Sion Director

In 1990 Congress enacted the Head Start Expansion and Improvement Act of 1990 ("the
Act"), which reauthorized the Head Start Program through 1994. The legislation was
widely hailed as a landmark because it authorized funding sufficient to serve all eligible
children by 1994. Equally important. it contained provisions to strengthen the quality of
services to children and families by reserving portion of all mew funds Coequality
bnprovemenu.

The $399.8 million increase for Hesd Start in 1991 was the largest in Head Start's
twenty-six year history, bringing total funding to $1.9518 billion. The Act allocated

$195.2 million of this increase (10% of the total 1991 appropriation) for quality
improvements. and $10 million for Training & Technical Assistance, with the remaining
5200 million reserved for expanded enrollment. In the Fall of 1991. the National Head

Start Association surveyed Head Start programs nationwide on the impact of the 1991

funding increase and quality Improvement provisions.

Background

Since its founding in 1965. Head Start has provided comprehensive child development
services to more than twelve million low-income preschool children and their families.
With a firm commitment to involving parents in all aspects of the proltam. loeal Head
Start agencies provide a broad range of services including early childhood education.

health and social services.

Head Start is administered by the Administration for Children. Youth. and Families

(ACYF), Administration for Children and Families (ACF). Department of Health and

Human Services (DHHS). Grants are awarded by the DIMS Regional Offices and the

ACYF Native American and Migrant Program Branches to local public agencies. private

non-profit organizations and school systems for the purpose of operating Head Start

programs at the community level.

In the twenty-five years since its inception. Head Start had grown from a six-week

summer program with budget of $96 million to a full-year (9 month) program with a

$1.552 billion budget. The 1.283 Head Start grantees (agencies receiving funds directly

from the federal government to operate Head Strut programs) and approximately 500

more "delegate" agencies enrolled more than 540.000children as the nation celebrated

Head Start's "Silver Anniversary." By 1990 Head Start had a proven record of success
and was univertally recognized as a program Mitt "worked". Numerous ttudles
unequivocally demonstrated that children who attended Head Start were In better shape
(social development, health. performance on standardized assessments. M.) than their
peers who did not attend Head Start. Moreover, direfully designed loneltudinal studies
of comprehensive, high-quality pteschool migrants revealed that die benefits of Inch
programs were significant and long-lasting. Yet despite its track record, mree out oftow
eligible children wen still denied acceu to Head Start because of inadequate funding.

There was widespread support for extending Head Start services to all eligible children
as Congress considered the reauthorization of Head Start ht 1990. Business leaders,
educators, governors, policy experts, and parents were in agreement that the well-being
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of America's at-risk preschool children and America's future productivity demanded fully
funding Head Sun However, these same supporters also agreed that significant steps
must be taken to assure the quality of the Head Start program.

During the 1970. and 1950. Head Stan programs sufkred through hostile or indifferent
administrations, infladon, and cutbacks against a backdrop of declining communities and
increasing need'. In spite of strong conununky support and dedicated staff, many
programs found it increasingly difficult to meet the needs of Head Start children and
families Ind provide the services required by the Head Start Program Petfonnance
Standards. An analysis by the High/Scope Educational Research Foundation revealed
that real funding per child, adjusted for inflation, declined by 13% from 1981 to 1989.
Never well funded, Head Start ptograms wen hard hit by the pressuft to sem more
children with len resources.

By 1990. this inadequate funding threatened program quality in a variety of ways:

Near-poverty level wages made it difficult for programs to moult and retain trained
staff. A 1988 study by ACYF revesied that 47% of Head Start teachers earned less
than SIORCX1 per year.

Many Head Start centers were located in inappropriate, run-down, or potentially
unsafe facilities. For example, a study by Mississippi Head Start Directors indicated
that 25% of the centers in the state needed to be replaced.

Many programs wets forced to eliminate or combine family support positions (Parent
Involvement & Social Service staff) in ofder to reduce or contain costs.

Funds for Ttaining & Technical Assistance u a percentage of the Head Start budget
declined from 5.4% in 1971 to 2% in 1990.

The Head Start community realized that this erosion cheated children and families and
threatened the entire Head Stan program. Acting upon an initiative by the National
Head Start Director's Association, the National Head Start Association established an ad
hoc committee in the fail of 1989 to address the program quality issues caused by low

salaries and inadequate funding. The committee oversaw the establishment of a lobbying
capacity within NHSA's Alexandria office, collected data on the impact of declining
funding on local programs, mobilized the Head Start community, and launched an
aggressive public education campaign on conditions in Head Start.

Concerned about the effect of such erosion on service delivery, Congress took steps to
strengthen the program. The Act of 1990 was designed to assure that ail eligible children
had access to high-quality Head Start services by allocating funds for expanded
enrollment and quality improvement.

'Key elements of the Act of 199Q

Funding authorization sufficient to serve all eligible childten by 1994.

Quality reserve provisions which earmarked a percentage of new funds each year for
quality improvements in existing services. The Act further required that at least 50%
of the funds reserved for quality Improvements be used to Increase staff
compensation. In 1991, 10% of the total appropriation was earmarked for quality
improvements. In subsequent years, not less than 25% of the inctease after inflation
must be used for quality improvements.

A permanent mechanism for increasing Training & Technical Assistance funds to
keep up with program growth, earmarking 2% of all funds for Training & Technical
Assistance.
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Increased services to Infants and toddlers by doubling the feeding for Pad Stan
Parent and Child Censers.

A major new demonstration ptoject, the Head Start Transidon Project, So continue
the Head Stan approach into the early grades of demean sebooL

Congress Increased funding by $599.1 million dollars in 1991. raising total funding to
S1.9518 billion, in the (irst year of this new legisNiots. Ibis was dm largest ertgle-yeer
increase in the twenty-five year history of the prop.= and marked tbe Bast dna that
substantial resources were directed towards mresgthening the program.

The annual Project Head Stm Statistical Fact Sheet issued by DHHS provides an
overview of the impact of the sew legislatioa ad finding an Head Start nationally in
1991:

Head Start enrollment increased by 42,141 low-lacomi ckikken.

Enrollment in infant-toddler par:anis (bink th 3 years al age) increased by 1,276
- children.

Head Start employment increased by 2,131 staff. An estimated 36.1% of these sew
staff were anent or former parents of Head Stan ehlicken.

The number of volunteers in Head Sten programs Increased from 799,000 to
194,037, an increase of 95,037 vellums-4m.

The number of Head Sten grantees increased hum 1.321 to 1,342. an haersua of
twenty five agencies.

The number of Parent Child Center Programs (serving children birth so 3 yesrs of
age) increased from 37 so 106, an incluse of 69 programs.

The NHSA Impact Survey

The Head Start Pact Sheet illustrates the impact of the new legislation and funtlint .
the Head Stan Program overall, but it does not reveal much about changes at the local
levet. The National Head Start Association surveyed Head Stan agencies in the fall of
1991 to collect information on the impact of the new legislation on local progmms.

The NHSA Impact Survey fsee Appendix Al was sent to all Head Start grantee and
delegate agencies (approximately 1.800 agencies) with a cover letter requesting that the
survey be completed and returned by mid-November. 'There were so additional mailings
or telephone follow-up to agencies regarding the survey.

The survey was designed to provide Insight into how programs used die new funds to
expand enrollment. improve salaries, strengthen quality. and what effect these funds had
on local programs and communhies.

Three hundred and fourteen agencies (314). from forty-seven states and duam.
responded to the survey. (17% of total). Responses were received from all twelve Head
Stan regions (including Native Ametican and Migrant Branch grantees). These agencies
reported on overall enrollment of 102.800 children. representing 19% of the total 1990
Head Start enrollment. NHSA received responses from programs In 47 states. Guam. and
the District or Columbia. Responses were nat received from programs in Delaware.
Hawaii. lows or Puerto Rico. The average 1990 enrollment of the responding agencies
was 339 children, slightly larger than the national 1990 average of 300 children. Because
of the overall number of responses. the member of childten and states represented by the
responses. and the similarity of the average enrollment of respondents to the national
enrollment average. NHSA judges that dm results of this summary ue representative of
the impact of the 1991 legislation oa Head Start overall.
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Funding and Expansion

"The expansion created the biggest stir we Increased (by)68 children. The quality
improvement was wonderful. It gives us enough money to feel confident in our ability
to compete for quality staff. Our parent involvement activities have been fantastic.
Tell the folks on the hill thanksl!"- Vtah Ilead Stan Director

Programs reported a 20% average Increase in permanent funding In 1991. increasing
from 5943.994 to S1.113.556. an average 5189.572 increase over 1990 funding. These
inc:cases included funds designated for quality improvement (average 5129.011).
training and technical assistance (average 5I.241). literacy (average 56.081). and
expansion. The largest percentage increases were reported by Native American
Programs (average 38% increase) and programs in Region IX (31%) and Region X
130% 1: the smallest average increases were reported by programs In Region III (18%)
(See Table 1J.

Average enrollment of reporting programs Increased by 39 children. from 381 to 420.
The largest percentage increase were reported by Migrant programs (27%). Native
American programs (24%). and programs in Region IX (22%). The smallest Inmates
were reported in Regions I (6%). H (8%). and VI (9%).

Nearly all agencies reported that their programs expanded. This often included
expansion to previously unserved areas, as reported by these Head Stan directors:

"... a new center in a town which desperately needed services for years."
(Massachusetts)..."(the)site of the program more than doubled. Services in two
communities previously unserved."(Oklahoma)..."Able to begin services to an
unserved county." (North Carolina)..."We were able to expand into arms that had
not been served." (Ohia)..

Table I
Average Funding and Enrollment Increase by Region

Region
Frograms 1990 1991

Reporting Funding I
Percent
I

1990 1991

Enrollment Increase
Percent
b1 trent

I 24 1.054.199 199.715 19% 274 16 6%

0 33 995.321 205.377 21% 289 24 89

111 34 783.750 140.291 18% 283 30 11%

IV 43 1.147.267 217.393 19% 447 43 109

V 54 1,358.068 209.161 15% 528 51 10%

VI 24 708.951 166.094 23% 391 35 99
VII 17 347.409 108.486 209 201 34 179
vIII 21 381.104 106.466 27% 146 24 16%

DC 21 1.467.472 461.181 31% 460 100 22%

X 18 450.118 134.100 30% 165 18 119

Xt 14 318.432 120.534 38% 102 24 24%

XII 6 531.449 110.664 21% 209 57 27%

All 311 943.944 189.572 204 331 39 104

In spite of the expansion in 1991. however, several directors called attention to the fact
that more expansion was needed:

"Our waiting list went down by twenty children, (but) we still have 172 three-and
four-year olds who can not get into Head Start." (North Dakota).-"Allowing us to
serve additional children is a great help, but Millar front enough. We still hare
long waiting lists. We are currently serving about 20% of eligibk foarr-year-olds."
(Utah).
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Chart I
Average Funding and Enrollment Increase by Region
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Salaries Mid Benefits

"We were able to hire staff without d(fficulty for the first time. Staff turnover was also
decreased compared to previous years."... Pennsylvania Head Start Director

As in most human services. personnel Is the largest single cost of the Head Start program
and the single most critical factor in the delivery of quality services. Recognizing the
Importance of a trained and stable work force in a high quality Head Start program and
the appallingly low salaries currently paid in Head Stan. Congress mode improving staff
compensation a top priority in the Act.. The Act required that not less than 50% of all
quality improvement funds be used to improve staff compensation. In 1991. $97.5
million was earmarked for salary and benefit enhancements. Locally programs also had
the option of using all or part of their portion of the remaining $97.5 million "Other
Quality Improvement Funds" for additional salary/benefit enhancements.

Overall. the 314 programs reported that salaries increa.sed by an average or 7.2% in the
first year of the Act. Region II programs reported the highest average percentage
increases (8.71). and Region I and Region V programs reported the lowest avenge
percentage incteases (6.5%). Based upon an estimated 1990 average teacher salary or
$12.58 I per year. this 7.2% Increase raised teacher salaries on average by $905 per year.
to $13.486. (See Chan 21

Many agencies repotted that the salary enhancement kad a positive impact oa staff .

recrulunent. retention, and morale:

"Staff morale increased due to salary enhancements." (VA)..."(The) 1991 funding
Increase helped to bridge the gap between salaries of (the) local community and
Head Start..." (Louisiona)..."Pride In staff that we are expanding, being
recognized and better paid." (Ctrlarada)..."We were able se in salaries
(reduce turnover and be mare competitire)..."(Kentucky)..."Staff morale
improved." (Tennessee)..."Heles)to retain staff" (New l'ork)..."Increased enny
level wages which attracts more quality staff; able to afford cost-oRiving increases
end annual salary increases for change!" (Wisconsin)..."Staff salary Increases
help to boost mask although salarks are still net up to par." (New
fork)..."Rdention of staff We were averaging a 4.50% turnover yearly." (New
Jersey)..."Impraved staff monk witk Increased salaries." (Marseeas).
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Chart 2
Average Salary Increse by Region
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Many programs reported using salary enhancement funds to add. maintain. or improve
employee benefits such as health insurance and retirement:

"He had no health benefits for staff. All the quality funds were used for this."
(North Carolina)..."We can now offer health insurance subsidy for 12 months
rather than for 9 months." (New Hampshire)..."Added dental and EAP (employee
assistance program)." (Michigan)..."Added retirement benefits..."
(California)..."For the first time In 26 years, our staff has pension and RIe.
insurance (we) still need health insurance." (Indiana).

seaffIng

"(The) rrogram Quality Improvement funds allowed us to (add) four outreach workers

and a supervisor to help manage the tracking of children's records (health/dental

follow-up, social service referrals, attendance, etc.)." Michigan Head Start Director.

The Act of 1990 allowed Head Start agencies to use "Other" Quality Improvement Iunds

for new or additional staff positions to strengthen program services. The Impact Survey

included a question shout the number of staff added with quality funds in each

component. The 314 programs reponed adding 659 new staff with quality funds. a ratio

of 2.04 new staff per reporting program.

The Education Component, with the greatest overall number of Head Start staff. received

39% of the staff added with quality funds. However,strengthening comprehensive

services was a major emphasis of the reporting programs. Forty-two percent (42%) of

the new positions added with quality funds were in the components which comprise Head

Start's comprehensive services. Health (15%). Pasent Involvement (9%). and Social

Services (l e%).

"...Reduced overburdened staff with additional personnel forcmponents..."

(Florida). coordinators in all component areas."
(Oklahoma)..."The funds enabled us to hire a full-fime parent involvement

specialist to strengthen this critical component." (Florida)..."The addition of a

Parent Involvement Coordinator will improve our delivery of services to parents

(families) in our program." (Ohlo)..."Belped to reduce case load offamtly

service workers." (Louisiana) "Additional staff inthe SI/PI component to

reduce cose-loads." (New Jersey) ... "Quality money will fund e new pesidan

(1/2 education and 1/2 parent involvement) which will help oor program

assistant who is now doing PI, SS, and oars of Mental Health

oloster(Catifornia)
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Chart 3
Staff Added With Quality Funds
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"13t were able to finally add to central staff to better manage 15 local sites. We
had had the same central staff when we had only 8 sites."(New Hampshire)...
"We now hare partial janitorial services at our centers."
(California)..."Established Head Start Director's position eliminating a
dual role."(Washington)

Agencies also took steps to strengthen administration: thirteen percent (13%) of the new
staff added with 'path; unds were In "administration." Quality funds were also used to
add staff in a variety of other" positions, such sr transportation. maintenance, etc. (6%).

Table 2
Component Staff Added With Quality Funds by Region

%Wort
IntaI Nen

SLOT

Ettmattnn
% of total

11ralth
% a lotat

Ta rent
tmnIvensent
% et loud

Social
!Semler

% et toot
AdmIn

% of total
Other

% of total

I 41 391 11% 51 7% 17% 12%

II 77 41% MI 6% In 21% 4%

III 60 311 10% 7% 18% 13% 0%

tV 112 307 18% II% 25% 11% 2%

V 113 42% 14% 19% 22% 22% 6%

VI 10 25% 10% 5% 11% 10% 15%

VII 26 46% 15% 23% 19% I% 4%

VII! 41 68% 17% 21 7% OS 0%

IX 43 31% 30% 7% 23% 16% 16%

X 18 31% 174 6% 17% 17% 6%

XI 10 20% 401 10% 01 10% 20%

XII 0 67% 0% 0% 221 11% 0%

Aft 659 39% 15% 9% 15% 13%

Classrooms and Play Grounds

The 314 programs reported renovating 639 new and existing classrooms. approximately
2 renovated classrooms per progra.m. Region IV reported the most renovations. (150',
and the highest average per prop arn. Region XII reported the fewest renovations.
3. and the smailest average per program. 10.5). (See Table 3) Assuming dist the 314
reporting programs. with 19% of the total enrollment. are representative of Head Start
overall, the author projects more than 3.300 existing and new classrooms were renovated
with funds from the 1991 legislation. This would mean that more than 10% of the
3 C.254 classrooms in operation in 1992 were renovated the previous year with funds
from the 1991 kgisladon.
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"We were able to renovate two new classrooms"(lItalt)..."New floors in
classrooms that would not otherwise men licensing requirements."
(Massachusens)..."Renovate bathrooms in existing center."(Pennsylvania)
"much improved facilities en 3 locations."(Michigan)

The 314 programs also reported adding a total of 85 portable classrooms. With 314
reporting programs, representing 19% of the total enrollment, the author projects that
programs nationally added 447 portable classrooms in 1991.

Quality Improvement and startup funds were also used to build play grounds.
Responding programs reporting adding 375 new play grounds, which projects to 1.974
new playgrounds nationally.

Table 3
Renovated Classrooms, Portables & New Playgrounds by Reglon
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Merest
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Kew

Portob Mr

Toial
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P4.t.J

Aren't
Nor

II leyvvmde
03

Immo.
1 14 31 1.42 0 IS 0-73

71 33 14 2.21 6 13 019
III 34 55 1.74 e 23 011
IV 45 ISO 3.31 23 II I 247
V 54 101 7 9 64 1.15

VI 34 II 1.71 6 55 2.31

VII 1? 71 1.24 3 12 0.71

VIII 31 71 III 5 22 1.05

DI 21 II 1 .41 II )6 1.71

X 19 40 231 2 12 0.13

XI 14 71 ISO 5 I 0.43

XII 6 3 050 5 2 0-33

All 313 611 2.03 115 374 1.30

"(We) renovated two depressing play yards -- they now look like parks."
(California) ..."We were also able to renovate a playeround at a center which
has heavy after-hour use by neighborhood young children." (Maine)

Other Findings

Literacy
Every Head Start grantee was awarded funds for "Literacy" In 171r91. ACYF established
a minimum award level of at least 53.500 for every Head Start grantee. The 314
responding programs reported an average funding level for ''Llteracy" of $6.081 In
FY91. In their comments about the impact of the 1991 funding, many directors were
enthusiastic about the new literacy

"...literacy funds will help parents to get their CDA, high school diploma, and
GED." (Connecticut) ..."Implemented literacy program into the entire
Berkshire County area." (Massechusens) "Allowed Migrant Programs to
implement literacy programs in all sites." (Arkansas)..."We are holding a
literacy training with the Minnesota Literacy Council for P programs in our
region; certifying parents as Limbach tutors to work with other parents in the
program on literacy." (Minnesota) ..."literacy funds provided greater incentive
to work with community literacy programs; brought great attention t literacy
needs of Head Sort parents." (Indiana)
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A number of prograrhs reported that the 1991 funds had enabled them to Invest in
technology that strengthened their programs:

"The addition of computers!" (New Fork) "communication system for sans."
(Colorado) "allowed as to computerise classrooms and update data
management computerized system at administration offices." (New Fork)
..."Safety mobile phones in all rant/buses." (Washington) ..."purchase of
computer network enhance (the) capability of (the) clerical staff." (Michigan)
..."computerized check-out system for resource room." (Alabama)

Summary and Recommendations

Based upon the response of the 314 programs. the Act had the kinds of effects at the local
level that the Congress intended. Including:

increasing the number of children and families served:
increasing the number of communities in which Head Start services are available;
improvino the salaries and benefits of Head Start staff:
improving the ability of Head Stan programs to recruit and retain trained staff;
improving the staffing ratios in the Head Start components;
strengthening parent education through literacy programs; and
improving Head Stan facilities.

The survey confirms that Head Start took a significant step forward in the first year of
the Act, but it is important to recognize that it was Just the first step. Behind the
enthusiasm, there are indications that continued significant investments in quality are
required. -

Head Start salaries Increaled faster than inflation for the first time in memory. but the
overall 7% increase is relatively modest when it is considered in actual dollars. While
the average annual teacher salary is projected to have increased by 5905.1t still resulted
in an average annual salary of only S13.486 per year. Head Stan salaries are still far too
low, making it difficult for Head Start staff to support their families and for Head Start
programs to continue to recruit and retain qualified staff. Moreover, a number of
programs commented on the difficulty of improving searies and benefits with the
limited funds available: these pressures will continue in future years.

Quality funds were also used to add much needed staff. Adequate staffing is essential to
the delivery of high-quality comprehensive services. Several Task Forces convened by
ACYF during the 1980s recommended establishing gulling patterns for Head Start
components to assure program quality, but limited funding prohibited programs from
approaching these staffing ratios. It Ls encouraging to note that quality funds were ined
to add component staff, but the total number of staff added was again quite mcdest.

Comparing the number of staff needed In the Social Service Component Illustrates the
modest impact of the Quality Improvement Funds on staff. Approximately 5.400
additional staff would be required just to reduce Social Service staff ratios from 1:100
families to 1:50 families for the 540.000 children enrolled In 1990. However. DHHS
reported that a total of 2.134 new Head Start staff (including expansion staff) were hinul
in 1991. While there were anecdotal reports of progress In this area. it is doubtful that
significant overall progress was made in staffing patterns In the first year of the Act.
Given the competing pressures for the use of quality funds (salaries/benefits. other
components. etc.) it v. ill be difficult to achieve the recommended staffing patterns in the
Health and Social Sen ice components relying solely on quality funds.
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There are at least two requirements for continuing the progress begun in the first year of
the Act. The firit requirement is significant funding increases. Under the quality resent
provisions of the Act, the size of the quality reserve in future years is dependent upon the
size of the funding increase (25% of the increase after adjusting for Inflation); without.
significant funding increases. future quality improvements will be severely limited. Of
course, significant funding Increases will also enable many more low-Incomepreschool

children and their families to benefit from Head Start services.

A second requirement is that Head Start expansion must be funded at levels that assure
quality services. It is essential that the Administration fund new slots at levels that ellow
for appropriate class size. low social service, health, and parent involvement ratios, high-
quality facilities. adequate management support, and decent salaries and benefits. Head
Start expansion cart be a vehicle for additional investment and strengthening of program
quality.

The NHSA Impact Survey provides a very encouraging "picture" of how the Act affected
local Head Start programs in its first year. As Head Start continues to grow and reach its
potential. it is important to continue to monitor the changes and progress of the program
in order to achieve the goal of providing high-quality Head Start services to all eligible
children and families.
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AppendixB

IleadStartItegions

connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire,
Vermont, Rhode Island

Pfitthalll New York, New Jorsey, Puerto Rico, Virgin Islands

Region ul Delaware, Washington, D.C, Maryland, Pennsylvania,
Virginia, West Virginia

Region IV Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi,
- North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee

Region V Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, Ohio,
Wisconsin

Retan_YI Arkansas, Louisiana, New Mexico, Oklahoma, Texas

WOH11/1 Iowa, Kansas, Missouri, Nebraska

FU100111na Colorado, Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota,
Utah, Wyoming

RaikanaK Arizona, California, Hawaii, Nevada, Pacific Trust
Territories

Reginii

RegInnitl

Realmall

Alaska, Idaho, Oregon, Washington

American Indian Programs

Migrant Programs

70-786 0 - 93 - 4
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&Rat= DODD. Thank you very much. For those of you in the
back of the room, that was not a statement she was reading, by the
way. This is someone, in other words, who has spent some time
thinkng about these things.

Lee, thank you once again for being here. It is always a pleasure
to have you.

Ms. SCHORR. It is a pleasure to be here, and I want to add my
thanks to the others that have been expressed for your holding this
hearing so early in the process. I think we are at an extrao
moment in our national life when it comes to the issues that we
are considering here.

I was privileged to be at the economic conference that then Presi- 4

dent-elect Clintan held in Little Rock in December, and as you
know, early learning and children's issue were right, smack in the
middle of the agenda there. And I was really so impressed to hear
economists and business people one after another acknowledge the
importance of skills, school success, in determining whether this
country was going to regain its productivity and its standing in the
international economy.

Senator DODD. The point I was tiying to make to others is that
that is true, I think, clearly in the Fortune 500 category, but it is
also true with the local small business people. They are way ahead
of a lot of us on some of these things at the local level. Often, that
happens with the top corporations m the country, and it takes a
while for it to filter clown, but my sense is that at the local level
there is a deep appreciation of the importance of the very issues
you describe.

Ms. Soma. The importance of an educated work force and the
fact that early investment in children is key to an educated work
force.

There are two points I want to make this morning. One is that
and you certainly have a kot of convergence around this point
among the people who have come before youwe have the knowl-
edge to achieve the first of the national education goals, that all
cluldren will start school ready to succeed.

We know that the Head Start idea works and provides the foun-
dation for achieving that goal, so the question isn't whether it can
be done; the question is how. And if we know that the Head Start
idea works, but the implementation has faltered in some instances,
and that some but not all Head Start programs are achieving their
potential, then we have to address the implementation issues. We
should not be spending time in controversies about whether Head
Start is worth investing in. It is the question of how we can be sure
that all Head Start programs achieve their potential.

The second point is that the massive social changes of the last
25 years and the vast increases in knowledge of the last 25 years
mean that we have not only new needs, but we also have new ca-
pacities to meet those needs. So while I think the needs that come
about as a result of higher rates of poverty, higher rates of social
dislocation, higher rates of family dislocation, more concentrated
povertyall of that makes it harderbut we also have more
knowledge that makes it realistic to think that we can meet those
new needs.
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I want to suggest five specific ways in which Head Start needs
to evolve in the years ahead so that all Head Start programs will
realize their potential.

First, I think Head Start can lead the way in the reinvention of
Government that is now so much part of our rhetoric, by devising
new ways of assuring that the hierest-quality services will be pro-
vided while maintaining the kind of flexibility and local autonomy
that Sarah made a plea for.

Head Start has shown from the beginning that pluralism and
local variation are compatible with high quality, but it gets harder
to do as the program grows, and of course, it becomes almost im-
possible when local grantees have to stretch very ihnited resource
ever more thinly.

So I think the wisdom of the original Head Start model has been
borne out. But from the kinds of studies that we have done in the
last 20 years of successful programs of all kinds, we now know that
success in changing the lives of disadvantaged children is achieved
by programs that are comprehensive and intensive and fbxible;
that are outcome-oriented rather than rule-bound, and that empha-
size relationships, that are able to establish a climate that is re-
spectful and welcoming and supportive of families.

Very often, that kind of a stance is undermined by regulations
and lay attempts to standardize the way programs operate. I think
we have overestimated the extent to which equity and quality can
be safeguarded in human service by regulation and underestimated
how much detailed mandating and strict rules can undermine re-
sponsiveness, flexibility, and the discretion that are essential to ef-
fective programs.

I think we have to find ways that the purposes of regulation can
be achieved, through training, through technical assistance, and
through a shift to outcome accountability.

Second, in order to be able to operate in a much more populated
and diverse landscape than when Head Start began, local programs
have to be helped to make linkages with other local efforts on be-
half of preschool children and their families, including local child
care networks, resource and referral agencies, schools, community
health centers, and other programs like jobs and job training. I
think that the abiliV to make that linkage is even more important
in the most depleted communities, where Head Start has to be able
to become part of a critical mass of change that can turn around
not just the lives of individual kids and families, but of whole
n eighborhoods.

Third, to respond to new understanding of how early the devel-
opmental trajectories are shaped and how important support to
families can be in the earliest years, Head Start has to be able to
expand downward from preschool to pre-birth. As you said in your
opening statement, the earlier we can start, the better a beginning
with assuring a healthy birth and with assuring that children are
able to put into place those crucial foundation stones of healthy de-
velopment. When the child learns that when he cries, he will be
picked up, he not only gets essential emotional nurturing; he is
also beginning to learn the basics of now and later, of cause and
effect, that become so important later to school success.
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Fourthi I think we all agree that Head Start has to work to-
gether with the schools to assure that the schools will be ready for
time Head Start children. But while Head Start principles have to
be expanded upward, I think that Head Start should not have to
take the responsibility for its philosophy going into schools. I have
been working with a lot of schools on school reform and community
supports for school reform, and they are talking more and more
about the importance of a developmental approach, about the im-
portance of support to parents, about the importance of links with
the community And I think that they are becoming much more re-
ceptive to this notion of the Head Start philosophy in the early
years, and I hope that the schools and the education establishment
will take on that responsibility.

Finally, the issue of Head Start becoming a two-generation pro-
gram. I think there is a sense in which Head Start has always been
a two-generation program. As we heard so dramatically from
Delores Baynes earlier and from the letters that Sarah read, Head
Start has always helped parents in the interest of helping their
children and in the interest of helping the family to function. I
think that has to happen more explicitly today to help parents be-
come self-sufficient, and that obviously means the capacity for
Head Start to operate full-year and full-day. It also means that
Head Start can become the entity point to adult literacy, job train-
ing, and other services to support asiult development.

ut this cannot be done at the expensethe money cannot be
taken, the energy cannot be taken from the supports to the chil-
dren. And I think any hesitation that Head Start directors feel
about becoming a two-generation program has to do with are they
going to have to spread the same resources more thinly.

So I just want to conclude by saying I think we are on the verge
of transforming our ideas of what society can do to support children
and families, and I see this subcommittee as an essential spark
plug in the process of the Nation developing strategies that will
allow us to invest well and wisely in your children and their fami-
lies, because that will surely realize not just long-term cost savings,
but a new sense of family and community, as well as long-term
prosperity for the Nation as a whole.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Schorr follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Usbeth B. Schorr

Several perspectives converge tu create my intense Interest In the subject of

this hearing, and my hope that I can be helpful in your deliberations.

I was at the Office of Economic Opportunity at Its htception, and was there

to witness the dramatic beginnings of Head Start.

I have spent the hut dozen years studying programa, including Head Start,

that have succeeded lit changing outcomes for disadvantaged children.

! am a member of the Carnegie Corporation's Task Force on Young
Children, where a group of distinguished citizens has been deliberating over
the last two years on how this country could do better than tt has in assuring

that today's children become tomorrow's responsible and productive citizen&

I am member of the Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality and

Expansion recently appointed by the Secretary of Health and Human Services.

I am responsible, as a partner In one of the major national Khool reform

efforts, for working with communitieo to develop strategies that will put In

place the supports and services that could make the goals ol universal school
readiness and school succils a reality,

I was a partldpant In the Utile Rock economic conference last December,

which made clear this Administration's recognition that early childhood

issues are central to the nation's economic prosperity. I was impreased that

one after ahother of the economists and business leaders assembled there

acknowledged thst long-range economic prosperity requires an educated

work force, and that an educated work force requires investment In young
children.

I want to emphasize two major points in this testlmony:

1. Pirst and most Important, we have the knowledge in this counhy today to

achieve the first of the national education goals: that all children In America will

start school readylo learn. We know that the Head Start Idea works, and provides
the foundation for achlevhig Ude goal. We know that when three- end foue-year

olds ate prov!ded safe places to play, and are systematically helped to think, rem%
and speak dearly; when they see provided nutritious meals and health titre; ''eheri

parents are involved and supported, when families and communities become

7 7
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partners In children's learning then children arrive at school healthier, they
achieve higher rates of school success and are in less trouble when they become

adolescents, and their parents are more supportive of their children's efforts to learn
and the schools' efforts to teach.

So the quesSon Is not WittrillER it can be done, the question Is HOW. If the

Head Start Idea works, but the implementation has faltered so that some but not all

Head Start programs are achieving their potential, let us address the implemen-

teflon question directly, rather than bog &Iwo in controversy over whether Bead
Start Is worth imiesting In

Second, the massive social changes of the last 25 years, and the vast Increase,'

In knowledge that have occurred during that period, have produced new needs and

new capacities to meet those needs, which mains that Head Start must keep

evolving, both nationally and locally as Indeed successful programs of all idnda do.
I would like . suggest five specific ways in which Head Start can evolve

while building on its etrengths, so that all Head Start programs wIti realize their
potential, so that the Head Start of the Nineties and beyond will be fully responsive

to today's and tomorrow's needs, and OD that the Head Start of the future will utilize

the lessons from both research and experience to build a stronger and ever more

effective set of services and supports for the children and families who hav a*

much to gain and so much to lose if we don't make the investment, or don't make
It wicely.

I. Head Start can lead the way tn the reinvention of goverment by

devising new ways of assuring the highest quality services while maintaining

optimum local flexibility. thad Start has shown from the beginning that

pluralism and local variation and flexibility can be compatible with high

quality, but that gets harder to do es programs grow. It become, almost
impossible when local grantees are forced to stretch finite resources ever rnore

thinly, and.when money for the infrastructure of technical assistance,

monitoring, training and professional development dries up.

The wisdom of the original Head Start model, which emphasized

comprehensive array of services, support for end involvement of parents, and

allowed for wide variation and flexibility in response to local community

conditions, concerne and needs, has now been confirmed. Today, from the

careful study of successful human service programs of the last two decades, we

know that success in changing the liveN of disedvantaged children to achieved

by programs that are comprehensive, Intensive, and flexible. They are

outcome-oriented rather than rule-bound. Whether In health, education,

early childhood, family planning, or family support, successful programs

establish a climate that is respectful, welcoming, and supportive of familial
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and communities just as Head Start programs have been struggling to do for

25 years.

In Head Start programs and elsewhere, the efforts to balance the needs

for flexibility and quality standards have taught us a great deal, Including that

many of us have overestImated the extent to which equity and quality could

be safeguarded in human services by regulation, and underestimated how

much detailed mandating and strict rules could undermine the

responsivenees, flexibility and discretion that seem to be essential to

effectiveness. But there are still many In both public and private management

that have not yet caught up with the new understanding that flexibility and
attention to individuals are the :hallmarks of effective program, and not

somehow Illicit, a necessary evil at best.

We have to get better at sorting out and achieving a balance between

the need for flexibility and the need for standards. We have to recognise that

local variation and local ownership, and the ability to provide comprehensive

and responsive services, can all be undennIned by efforts to maintain equity

and assure quality through atandardization and nitcro.regui eon. We hese

to sort out those Issues which require rock bottom safeguards In every local

program from those where making rule, in Washington result not In higher

quality but rather higher hoops to jump through for those at the front-lInes

trying to linprove outcomes for children.

Among the great challenge, today In Head Start, as In all of human

services, Is how to reconcile the need tc untie the hands of front-line workers

and local manager/ with new efforts to maintain high quality. Certainly sonw

purposes of regulation can be bolter achieved through training, through

technical assistance, and through a shift to outcomes accountability. An

outcomes orientation can shift the conversation from "Did you do what they

told you to do?" to "Did it work?" Thus It can replace or diminish the need

for centralized bureaucratic micromanagement and rigid rules. Results-based

accountability can also mute funders and the public that Investments are

producing result!, and helps to overcome turf battles In efforts to join &emu

systems on behalf of children and their families.

At the same time, more resources must be devoted to flead Start's long-

standing cointnItment to quality. Local programs must not be pressed to

dilute essential resources In the interests of serving larger numbers. Al the

same time, the capacity -- locally, regionally, and nationally to monitor

quality, and to provide excellent and knowledgeable consultation, technical

assistance and training must be enhanced.
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operate effectively in a much more populated and diverse
!antipope filen when Head Start began, local programs must be helped to
make linkages with other local efforts on behalf of preschool ehildren and
their families. Although Head Start is by far the more comprehensive

program of any sort operating nation-wide, even Head Start can't do it all
alone.

Thus Head Start needs to be able to forge greater links with other pans
of th. -ommunity that serve children and families, Including local child care
networka, resource and referral agencies, the schools, community health

centers, and such other programs as JOBS and other Job training, liven Start,
. . .

Healthy Start, Smart Start. 'the berriers to effective linkages are many,
including different eligibility requirements, incompatible funding

mechanisms, and conflicting state and federal rules and regulations. So local

programs need help in wercoming the barriers, and federal and state
government. must act to remove or lower the many dysfunctional barriers
that now exist.

New linkages and lowered barriers are especially Important In areas of

peatest poverty. To respond to new understanding of how to torn things

around in neighborhoods of concentrated poverty and Axial dislocation,

Head Start must be able to forge linkages with a wide variety of other efforts

In those communities. To respond to the new realities of recent years, with

more widespread poverty, more concentrated poverty, more disrupted

families, more stressed families, more drugs, more violence, Head Start must

be In a better position to make common cause with a wide variety of other

services for participating children and families, as well as with the other

Institutions that affect their lives, Including employment and training,

housing, public safety, and community development. So I would hbpe It

would be possible to pay special attention to assisting Head Start program. In

high-poverty areas to reach all the children and families In the target

population with the strongest and most Intensive services and supports, and

to help the programs In those areas to become part of a critical mass of reform

and intervention, aimed at not lust turning individual lives around but
providing hope to whole populations now decimated by despair.

To respond to new_understanding of how early_h_uman

develo-preental trajectories are shaped, and how important support to

families (...t be during the earliat years, Head Start must be able tiexpand

downward, from preschool to prebtrth, to support beleaguered famine* not for

one year but for the whole five yeari of their children's development during

the preschool period, and to help families lay the early foundation stones of
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tchool success and healthy development. Hers too Head inn has already

done considerable demonstrating and experimenting, Swoosh the highly

successful Parent Child Centere, among others.

I see the Head Start community leading the way, both nationally and

locally, In making certain that a quarter century later, the nation once again

acts ins systematic way on the merest research and experience. in INS Head

Start was created to reflect the understanding that, especially for children In

high risk circumstances, school entry was too late for society to lend a helping

hand to families to prepare their children fee succusful lifolong learning.

Today we !mow that one year of preschool help at age four is too tittle and too

late. Today we know the nation must invest in an tarty Head Starrt, unfree.

families from the prenatal period onwards, and including directly, or through

newly forged linkages, all the elements of early pervicee and supports whose

cost-effectiveness and long-term benefits have now been established: prenatal

care, home visits, immuniutions, parent support, and developmentally sound

child care.

C9Head Start must work together with the schools to assure that ail

children win oe ready for school, but the schools must work wfth others inthe

community to assure that the schools ere ready for the children. While Head

Start prInclpki must be expanded upwa rd, I believe that Head Start should not

hen to take on the responsibility for mains this happen. Schools are

Increasingly recognizing the importance of commtutty services and supports,

and are becoming much more receptive to the Head Start orientation

emphasizing chtla.development, romprehensive services and supponsAnd

Involvement of families. Now that educators increasingly ere aware that

young children do better In the primary grades when their teachers an trained

in the prioriplet of child development, when their parents are Involved, and

when supportive services are available, why should embedding them insights

into educational policy and practice be a Hesd Start responsibility, wily not

mandate on the rest of the community, including the schools?

(B.)The new needs of the 193101 Include a much lower societal tolerance

for long-term dependency among mothers receiving AFDC To respond, HIM

Start must build further on its commitment to work with fandlles, and become

a twogenention program. There is a woe in which Head Shirt has always

been a twogeneration program. Head Shirt has always recogniud that you .

can't help young children without helping their families. By strengthening

family child:rearing capacities they have strengthened families arid helped

many a mother to self-suffIciency. Now the challenge it to add en explicit

capacity to support adults directly in their ques t. for economic independence.
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ntre would be a dear consensus today around the proposition that

Heed Start should helve the dual purpose of eupportIng cIdldren's hielthy

development AND hemming merits' employability end 'elf mdfIchncy If It
weren't for the fact VW many fear thlt when the mond palls added, the first
will be sacrificed.

liveryorte scree that helping mob also helps children those who

contend that Head Start services and supports to pools should be limited to

thaw (bet directly improve outcomes tor children fees that the pressurse to rt

mothers Into training and employment Mk in fact isnot. the need. of

children. They fear that there will hen oat to be just enough money to

provide minimalist day care, which may keep young children oti the streets

end mak* mother* M least thernetkaily available for training or employment.

but will In nt. way improve and may even &Mob . the dtemes igUater

uccess In echool and In We for the children.

'The two pale of supportine mothers end children simultaneously ere .

not Intrinsically in Conflict, but support one another, Not only do NO quality,

comprehensive child care and other services improve outcome. for children,

but the mother's move to wit sufficiency Is enhanced whin child care le *We

and of high quality; similarly the envice and supporb that are or could be

made available to parenta improve not only their own but also their ctdidren's

outcomes. The two gosh conflict only when the resources to do both are .

lacking. Obviously lt will be in the interest. Of continuity of care for ddidrsn,

as well es In the thumb of allowing mothers time for training and
employment, for Head Matt programs lobe able to operate tutl day, full year,

but only If the resources are available to make the hdl day experience high

quality experience. Simllarly, If Heed Start program ere to become salty

points to adult literacy and job fretting, or other aervicee to support adult

development, new.tesourcee must be mode available, sod not at the expense

of the services needed by the children.

Let me conclude by sob% that I think we ere on the verge of transforming

Our Idea/ of what ow society can do to support children and fernlike. Mope this

Subcommittee will be a vatic plug to the process In which the nation develops

strategies that will Atiow tor to Invest wit* In the tutwee of young children and

families, If WO succeed we will surely see the rewards In long-term conoavings, in e

new sense of family and community, es well as In long-bun prosperity for all of us.
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Senator DODD. Thank you, Lee, very, very much; eloquent, as al-
ways. I appreciate your being here.

Mr. Weeden, we thank you for coming. We have already heard
the Johnson and Johnson program discussed a bit, and it has been
spoken of very highly, so it is a pleasure to have you here.

Mr. WEEDEN. Thank you Senator Dodd.
It is a great pleasure to be here to represent Johnson and John-

son, and also to learn so much from my fellow panelists and to be
inspired by much of what has been said today.

To the best of our knowledge, Johnson and Johnson is the largest
corporate donor to Head Start. Since 1991, through an initiative
called the Head Start-Johnson and Johnion Management Fellows
Program, we have worked in partnership with the B.ureau of Head
Start to provide management education for Head Start directors.
We have committed over $1.6 million to this effort., and in addition,
we are continuing to contribute key Johnson and Johnson staff
members to assist m this initiative.

The Johnson and Johnson program was created in response to
the results of an independent study which indicated that Head
Start directors would benefit from management training. I have a
copy of that report which I will submit for the record, Mr. Chair-
man.

Senator DODD. Thank you.
[The documents follow:]

NEEDS ASSESSMENT: BUSENESS/MANAGEMENT TRAINING PROGRAM FOR
HEAD START DIRECTORS

FRUPARRD FOR: JOHNSON & JOHNSON BY: CLARK, Kuzma & BARTOLOMIO, INC.

NW/RIMER, 1990

1. INTRODUCTION

A. BACKGROUND AND PURPOSS

Head Start is generally regarded u one of the most successful domestic Federal
programs. Indeed, Head Start expenditures are actually increasing despite the rel-
ative austerity of Federal spending.

The challenges facing Head Start Directors are quite complex and growing more
so. Increasingly, these challenges entail management and business responsibilities
for which few 'Directors have no formal hi-depth training. In order to help Head
Start Directors meet these business/management challenges, Johnson & Johnson, in
partnership with Head Start, has proposed the aviation of a management training
program_

This volume reports the results of a needa assessment of the proposed business/
management training program. Toward that end, the study had the following infor-
mation goals:

Assess the envimnment of Head Start Programa, with a particular focus on
the degree to which enhanced business/management skills are needed.
Determine overall reactions to the pmpoeed business/management training
program-
-Indicate the optimum program curriculum.
Determine preferences regardirq various features of the program, for exam-
ple, time of year, venue, end so forth.
Indicate ways in which the training program might be designed so that it has
a significant impact on how Head Start Programa operate.

B. itirrnonewor
The project began with a qualitative phase that entailed: (a) meetings with Head

Start officials in Washington, DC., and (b) 10 in-depth telephone interviews with
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Head Start Directors around the country. The qualitative phase was leported under
separate cover.

This volume contains the results of the catantitative phase of the study. The major
features of the quantitative study methodolow are: questionnaire development,
sampling, fleldworic and data preparatioa/analysis.

L Questionnaire Deulopment
A cpustionnaire wu developed_ for telephone administration and submitted to ap-

propnate repreeentatives of Head Start and Johnson & Johnson for review and com-
ment

2. lbs Sample
A total of 100 Head Start Directors was drawn,at random, from lists provided

by Head Start. The sample ia representative of Director. across the continental
lJnited States.

3. Field Work

Interviews were conducted during day-time hours from October 23 to November
2, 1990 by our executive interviewers. All interviews were conducted from a central
WATS-line facility. They averaged 30 minutes.

4. Data Prepsrstion/Analysis
Completed questionnaires were coded, keun6ed and tabulated. A full banner

of cross-tabulations was run, which is provided under separate cover.

IL OVERVIEW

A. SUMMARY OF MAJOR FINDINGS

The major themes to emerge from the survey are discussed below.

1. The Environment
The environment in which the typical Read Start Director operates poses enor-

mous management challenges. The typical Program serves over 200 children and
has about 50 full-time employees. Moreover, the typical program has multiple pro-
gram centers, requiring a good deal of coordination. Yet, only about 1 in 10 Direc-
tors have a degree in business, management or a related field.

Yet, one of the encouraging findinp of the study _is that, despite these diallenges,
Head Start Directors are anything but dupirited. Nearly all say that they love their
work and that their staff I. dedicated. They alao have positive self-images, have
pride in their Program's accomplishments and feel that Head Start enjoys a favor-
able image in their community.

Yet, they do see problems and moat of these have to do with resources:
The social problems with which they deal are getting worse
Their stale underpaid
They have inadequate material (not human) resourcss
They live in a oommunity that has a favorable image of Head Start but that
does not fully-understand its mission or how it works

Leck of busineu/management effectiveness is not seen as a major problem; nor
is it seen as a major strength. Interestingly, the same is true of their perception
of program quality and the qualitylprofeuionalism of their staffs.

2. Program Reaction
Overall reaction to the concept of a business/management training prcgram is

quite positive. Sixty-six percent are extremely favorable and 22 percent very favor-
able. NG one has a negative reaction.

Consistent with the major problems that they face, the most important curriculum
themes to emerge are: planning, human resource management (especially motivat-
ing and recruiting a staff thnt is underpaid), finance, program evaluation, and exter-
nal relations: More specifically:

Planning. Two thirds (68 percent) say that it is absolutely essential/extremely
important that the program cover the formulation of a strategic plan and 67
percent attach equal Lnpatance to methods of sticking with the plan even w' en
day-to-day ectivities pun you in another direction.
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Human Resources. Head Start Directors want to learn about both the Soft"
and "hard' side of human resource management. Thus, 72 percent attach high
importance to methods of motivating stafl , which is the strongest rating among
all those tested. Thry are elm interested in recruitment metds (68 percent),
communications skills (57 peroent) and conflict-resolution (54 percent). Two
think also express strong interest in the technical and legal side of personnel
management (63 percent).
Financial. The number one financial priority is finding and taping sources of
funding and in-kind services (67 Alm important are goners' financial
management (54 percent) and este a budget (49 percent).

Many also attach importance to extern relationspromotingfunproving the
image of Head Start (57 percent) and generating community support percent).
Over half also want to know more about decision-msking in eircumetances where:
rim:arms are scarce (56 penent) and about coordination with other government
agencies/programs (55 percent). Finally, two thirds (66 t) want training in
methods of program evaluation and insuring program quality.

4. Program Features
Other important desired aspects of the training Program are:

Intensity and Level. Most prefer the program to be intensivewith long
hours and assignments given En advance. Most also want the program to k.cus
on the basics and want to earn transferrable credits.
Venue. Eight in 10 prefer a resort or conference center to a university. How-
ever, if it I. a university, the preferences are for Georgetown, Yale, and the Uni-
versity of North Carolina.
Schedule. Far and away the best time is JuneJuly.

5. Program Impact
The only potential problem to emerge from the study has to do with the impact

of the training program. While most feel that the Program will have a positive im-
pact, only 23 percent anticipate a significant impact.

Respondents were aaked to react to various proposals for how to increase the im-
pact of the Program. The most favorably received proposals are:

Having the faculty serve as year-round consultants who were available over
the phone (96 percent).
A -brief refresher program about 1 year after initial progrsm participation (87
percent).

Making certain that the curriculum draws heavily from real-life Head Start
cases (82 percent).

Strong but lesser support goes to articulating a mot of specific 1-year goals at the
conclusion of the program (74 percent) and inviting co-participant (63 percent).
Weakest, but still minority support goes to an accountability mechanism, namely,
submitting a popess report on how key goals were achieved (154 percent).

When it comes to recruitment of a co-participant, some problems emerge:
Only about half say that their superW is an appmpriate co-participants.

Many wish to invite peers or subordinates.
A significant minority are uncertain about the willingnese of their designated
co-parpant to attend for 2-3 days toward the end of the training program.

B. IMPLICATIONS

The principal implication of the study is ??that the training program meets a
pressing need and promises to be a success. The curriculum is also clear cut from
the finclings as are major features of program design.

However, we urge that you give careful consideration to the issue of program
pact for wgich we see favorable, but more equivocal results. Toward this end:

Consideration should to all of the proposals that are described in the
summary as ways to het ten impactincluding inviting co-participants and
mechanisms of accountab 'ty.
Regarding co-perticipanta, or.* cannot rely solely on the Head Start Director
to identify; the best individual. Pre-targeting is necessary in the application
process and, perhspe, having an appropriate co-participant should be an admis-
sion criterion.
Consider making ons of the application criteria willingness/ability to be sc-
countable.

Finally, most prefer a relort to a university. Yet, given the very favorable reection
to the program concept and the fact that most want an intensive -experience, we
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doubt that having a university venue would stir dissatisfaction -or reluctance to par-

REPORT: A STUDY OF THE FACT OF WEE HEAD START JOHNSON &
JOHNSON MANAGEMENT FELWWS PROGRAM

PRRPARED FOR: JOHNSON & JOHNSON BY: CLARK, MARY= & BARTOLOMEO INC.

FEBRUARY 1293

L INTRODUCTION

A. BACKGROW4D AND PURPOSE

In June of 1991, Head Start and Johnson & Johnson rolled out s program that
was designed to enhance the management skills of Head Start Directors. Toward
the end of the 3-week training, the Head Start Directoes supervisor joined the Di-
rector. The Management Fellows Program was again conducted in 1992.

Clark, Martire & Bartolomeo, Inc was initially commissioned to usess the impact
of the Management Fellows Program on the first year's class. Both the Head Start
Director and the participant were interviewed. This process was replicated in Janu-
ary of 1993, to measure the impact of the Management Fellows Program on the sec-
ond yeees class.

In order to gain broad perspective on the Program's impact sinoe inception, the
analysis that follows includes comparisons between the Class of 1991 and the Class
of 1992. In addition, comparison of the feedback received from Class of 1991
attendees interviewed in the initial (baseline) study and upon being interviewed in
the latest study (revisited) is included.

The primary purpose of the study that is reported in this volume is to assess per-
ceptions of the impact of the Management Fellows Prowram on the management and
operation of Head Start Programs. Of particular interest are changes in peroeptions
between the Class of 1991 and the Class of 1992, as well as between the Class of
1991 at baseline and when revisited.

B. litraoraway
The principal elements of study methodology are: questionnaire development,

sample, and fieldwork.

1. Questionnaire Development

A questionnaire was developed for telephone administration that focused on the
tangible ways in which Program participation had influenced Head Start Programs.
Two versions of the questionnaire were preparedone for adminietration to the
Head Start Director and the other for administration to the co-participant, namely,
the Head Start Director's superior who joined the program during its final days.

2. The Sample

A total of 103 interviews were conducted-50 with Directors and 53 with co-par-
ticipants. Fifty-three respondents are from the Class of 1991 and 60 from the Class
of 1992.

& Field Work

Interviews were conducted by Executive Interviewers and averaged 30 minutes.
Interviews were conducted in January 1993, which ia the same time that they were
conducted the last time we did this evaluation.

H. OVERVIEW

This study generally confirms the conclusions of our prior study. The Program is
favorably evaluated and has had major impact on the management of Head Start
Programs. Indeed, in many ways, this impact increases over time. Then, too, even
the co-participant element of the Program is viewed favorably.

br)
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1. Overall Evaluations
Nearly every Director (96 percent) in the Class of 1992 rates the Program as ex-

cellent/very good. And, even a year and a half after completing the Program, all of
the Chios of 1991 rate it as excellentfvery good.

Amoaco-participants,
two thirds of the Class of 1992 rate it a excellent/very, ,

92 percent of the Class of 1991. But the gap between co-participants in
tiV2 and 1991 should he noted, since it recurs for other findings.

Favorable as:memento of the program are driven primarily by program content
and faculty and only seconda.-ily by the opportunity to network. 'This varies consid-
erably from other Johnson & Johnson programs that we have studied and muggeds
that consideration should be given to ways to enhance networking. In this vein, the
one major criticism of the program to emerge is too heavy a reliance on the lecture
format.

2. The MIP
Nearly everyone attaches great importance to the M1P, but relatively few assign

it paramount importance. However, it should he noted that, if the MW is not com-
pleted within a year of the Program, there is a tendency for it to "lingers.

3. Program Impact
Majorities report that the program hu had an impact on the way they manage

various aspects of the Head '&art Program. The greatest and most immediate im-
pact is for managing change.

For most areas studied impact increases over time. The key indicator of this in-
creased impact is that the revisited Class of 1991 reports greater change than the
baseline reading of the Class of 1991. The areas where we se* the greatest increases
over time are:

Human resource management
Planning
Marketing
Attracting financial resources

And, when it comes to computers, the Class of 1992 reports a greater impact than
the Class of 1991.

Financial management is the area where we are relatively less likely te see an
impact. However, this year's impact is greater than last year's at a comparable point
in time. In addition, the Class of 1991 indicates that there has been an upswing
in the impact in the year since the prior study was done.

The program has also had a significant impact on the working relationships be-
tween the Director and other key players in the Head Start Program.

4. Co-Participants
The co-participant component of the Program also receives favorable assessments,

but less so from the Class of 1992 than the Class of 1991. Co-participants give the
program more favorable assessments than Directors. Most also feel that the appro-
priate person came as co-participant.

The only nuijor criticism to this component of the Program is that more time
should be devoted to it.

Mr. WEEDEN. As we looked at Hcad Start programs, we realized
that the size, scope, and responsibility of most of these programs
make them comparable to small, and in some cases medium-sized,
businesses. Our research led us to the conclusion that an effective
way to achieve high quality within Head Start is to provide direc-
tors with business skills that they need to better manage their pro-

. grams.
Working with the Bureau of Head Start and the University of

California, Los Angeles, the Johnson and Johnson Management
Fellows Program was launched in 1991 and has since involved 120
Head Start directors, including some of the folks that you have met
today, Marilyn Thomas and Anne Doerr among them.

The Management Fellows Program is a unique opportunity for
those Head Start directors who have been identified as "change
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agents '. to participate in what is really a year-round education ex-
perience. The process begins with a 2-week program at UCLA
where participants are provided a 'imini-MBA" experience. The cur-
riculum covers a wide range of topics, from marketing, finance,
computers, strategic planning, and much more.

Several case studies of actual Head Start operations are used to
enhance that program. An important element of the Fellows Pro-
gram is also the involvement of the Head Start directors' super-
visors, usually, the individuals who oversee Head Start operations
in a community or in a region. During the fmal few days of the pro-
gram, supervisors become co-participants, working with the fellows
to develop a strategic plan that they can bring back to their com-
munities to implement in the course of the next 12 months follow-
ing graduation.

Johnson and Johnson pays for the tuition, faculty development,
special events, and other academic and associated costs that are re-
lated to the program. The Head Start Bureau currently allocates
resources to meet travel and room and board expenses.

Does this kind of training work? Well, to find out, we asked an
independent research firm to measure the impact of the program
after the participants completed their UCLA experience. We have
conducted two such evaluations, and I have copies of both of those
research projects for the record, Mr. Chairman.

Just one of the many findings from that research showed us that
85 percent of the participants found the program to have a signifi-
cant impact on the efficiency and overall management of their own
operations.

To become a Head Start-Johnson and Johnson Management Fel-
low, a director must agree to share the knowledge obtained at
UCLA with other directors, usually through regional and State
workshops back in their home communities. This ripple effect is
now just beginning to show results. Alumni of the program are con-
ducting training sessions for other directors on specific manage-
ment issues such as budgeting, human resources, and strategic
planning. And now we are presently exploring another role for our
Head Start-Johnson and Johnson Management Fellows. We believe
that more can be done with our graduates, such as Anne and
Marilyn, to help upgrade the quality of those Head Start programs
that may be falling short of their potential performance with re-
spect to quality.

Discussions are underway with our colleagues at the Bureau of
Head Start about how we can leverage the 120 fellows who have
already successfully completed this program by having them men-
tor one or more Head Start programs that need special assistance.
The fellow's role would be to assess the kind of help that is re-
quired, prescribe specific training that will help solve the problems
within those particular Head Start programs, arrange to have out-
side resources deliver that training, which would be provided large-
ly through the UCLA center, and then follow up to make sure the
training is converted into a workable action plan.

Without a lot of money and within a fairly short period of time,
we think this plan could have a visible effect on improving quality
among Head Start programs where help is needed the most,
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Johnson and Johnson is committed to sustaining its cash support
for the Head Start-Johnson and Johnson Fellows Program, but we
are concerned that we are only able to offer this program for 40 di-
rectors each year, and many more are eager and qualified for that
training. We think the program should be doubled in size for 1994.
We are also anxious to put in place the mentoring concept which
I just described to you.

We plan to work with the Bureau of Head Start to develop a
funding plan to make these changes possible, soon. We are also
prepared to make available a loaned executive to work full-time
over the next year to assist in the implementation of the concepts
that I have had the privilege of presenting to you today.

So as you can see, Johnson and Johnson is a believer in Head
Start; we think improved quality in this program is indeed achiev-
able, and we are excited about the prospects of continuing our part-
nership with the Government to reach that goal.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Weeden

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Cuens G. WEEDEN

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. My name is
Curtis Weeden. I am appearing before you teday In my capacity, as vice president,
Corporate Contributions, for the Johnson & Johnson Family of Companies. On be-
half of Johnson & Johnson, I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify today
regarding our private sector with Head Start.

To the best of our knowle , Johnson & Johnson is the largest corporate donor
to the Head Start program. ince 1991, through our Head StartJohnson & John-
son Management Fellows program, we have worked in partnership with the Bureau
of Head Start to provide management education for Head Start Directors. We have
committed over $1.6 million to this effort and, in addition, we are contributing the
time and experience of Johnson & Johnson executives and staff to assist in this

I would like to explain why Johneon & Johnson haa elected to put so much em-
phasis on Head Start, what we have learned from our 3 years of waking with Head
Start Directors, and why we believe that quality improvements In Head Start can
be achieved through partnerships with the private sector such as our Fellows pro-
gram.

Johnson & Johnson believes that children's health and welfare must be a 14h
priority. Otherwise, the economic and social costs of inadequate attention to the
needs of our children will rob our Nation of a bright future. That's why Johnson
& Johnsonwith its 100-year history of caring for the health and welfare of families
and childrenhas made the Important decision to become an advocate for the phys-
ical and local health of children and families.

Our commitment to Head Start is consistent with our fundamental concern for the
health and well-being for families and children in this country and areund the
world. Many of the products we make are especially important to women and chil-
dren. So it seems fitting that much of the $60 million we donate in cash and prod-
ucts each year is directed toward causes and organizations that address the nee&
of children and mothers _partkularly those who are poor and lack access to medical
care as well as social and educational advantages.

We believe that Head Start is an appropriate vehicle to provide badly needed
sertices to children at risk, it is important to note that Head Start not only reaches
nearly three quarters of a million children but also their families. The Head Start
infrastructure offers the opportunity to address not juot the educational needs of
disadvantaged young children but also their health and social needs and those of
their parents and siblings. The parent involvement component of Head Start is criti-
crl and unique feature that has set the program apart from its beginning.

Why did we decide to &wee Head Start as a major focus of our philanthropy pro-
gram?

The Johnson & Johneon program was mated in response to the results of a inde-
pendent study indicating that Head Start Directok d could benefit from management
training as they seek to maintain or upgrade quality services as their operations
expand. A. we looked at Head *art progzams, we realised that the size, scope and
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responsibility of mod pregnmz make them comparable to small or, in some cases,
medium-dzed businesses. Our research led us to the conclusion that one of the most
effective ways to achieve high quality and efficiency within Head Start is to provide
Directors with the busin &al they need to better manage their progrems.
Working with the Bureau of Head Start and UCLA, the Johneon & Johnson Man-
avment Fellows program was designed and became a reality. Our first year of im-
plementation was id 1891. Since then, 120 Head start Dirers have gone through

thlr=gewent Fellows program is a unique opportunity for thsse Head Start
Directors who have been identified as 'change agents to participate in a year-round
education experience which begins with a 2-week, intensive management training
program at the Anderson Graduate School of Management at UCLA. To qualify for
the program, a Head Start manager must have been a Director for at least 5 years.
Pre erence is given to applicants who have demonstrated leadership in Head Start
or In their local communities. Fir.al acceptance decisions an made by a Program
Advisory Board.

During the 2-week program, participants are provided a mini-MBA experience in
a condensed _period of time. The program's curriculum builds both executive and en-
trepreneurial skills. The 60 hours of claasnoom instruction include lectures group
discussions and workshops. Designed from a strategic planning perspectivet the cur-
riculum focuses on applying concept' relevant to Head Start needs and interests,
covering subject materials from humen resource management, organizational design
and development, finance, computers and information systems, operations and mar-
keting. Seroral case studies of actual Head Start operations ore prepared to illus-
trate liey concepts and enhance the learning experience.

An important and innovative element of the Fellows program is the involvement
of the Head Start Directors' supervisorsusually the individuals who oversee Head
Start operations in a community or region. During the final 31/2 days of the pro-
gram, supervisors became 'co-participants* working with the Fellows to develop a
strategic initiative called the Management Improvement Plan (MIP). Thase MiPs
prepare the directors to implement projects of major significance using the tools and
skills =mired at the UCLA program.

UCLA Instructors remain involved with Fellows once they return to their respoc-
tive communities by providing direct consulting services to their pingrams. Grad-
uates also convene as a group about 8 months after finishing their UCLA training
to report on where they stand on their management improvement plans.

Graduates of the Fellows program are awarded a certificate from UCLA and are
given the option of receiving graduate professional credits or continuing education
units.

The Johnson & Johnson Familyof Companies covers tuition, faculty development,
scial events and other academic costs associated with the program trough our
Corporate Contributions program. The Head Start Bureau currently allocates re-
sources to meet travel and room and board expenses.

Does the training work?
We know that participants rate the program as among the best training they have

received during their careers. But the real measure of success Is how well Directors
have applied their training to their own Head Start programs.

To determine if the training has made a difference, Johnson & Johnson used an
independent research firm to measure the impact of theprogram nearly a year after
the participants completed their UCLA experience. Both the Director and the
coparticipant were interviewed. In order to gain broad perspective on the program's
impact since inception, the study's analysis also included comparisons between the
Class of 1991 and the Class of 1992. Thie is what we found:

Directors who graduated from the program reported their competence im-
proved the most in four areas: human resource management, planning, market-
ing, and attracting financial resources.
Directors said tim program had a significant positive impact on the working
relationships between the Director and other key players in the Head Start pro-
graM.
Of the two classes evaluated by the independent research group, an averve
of 85 percent of participants said that the program had notable impact on the
efficiency and overall management of their programs.

To become a Head Start J'Ainson & Johnson Fellow, a Director has to agree to
msha the knowledge obtained at UCLA with other Dire:etors on a regional or State

level once the Fellow returns home. This 'ripple effect* is just now beginning to
show results. Alumni of the program are conducting workehops for Directors on spe-
cific management issues such as bud,geting and human resource issues. While these
half day or full day workshops are helpful, they are not a substitute for the more
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encompaseing management education that is afforded those fortunate enough to be
'elected for the UCLA program.

We are presently explonng yet another role for our Head start Johnson & John-
son Management Fellows. We believe more can be done with our graduates to help
upgrade the quality of those Head start programs that may be falling short of their
potential performance. Discussions are underway with our colleagues at the Head
Start Bureau about leveraging the 120 Fellows who have sucroesfully completed the
UCLA program by having them mentor one or more of the Head Start provams
that need special assistance. The Fellow's role would be to assess what kind of help
is required; prescribe specific braining that will solve the problems within the par-
ticular Head Start program; arrange ta have outside resources deliver that training;
and then to follow up to emirs that the training is converted into workable action
plan.

Without lot of money and within a fairly short ixviod of time, we believe this
plan could have a vsible and measurable effect on improving quality among certain
Head Start programs where help is needed the most.

Johnson & Johnson has learned a great deal from our experiences with Head
Start over the past 3 years. First, we have learned that the right kind of training
works.

Second, we have discovered an incredible thirst for management training among
Head Start Directors these leaders want knowledge that will permit them to lei as
effective as possible in their jobs.

public/private partnerships such as the Management Fellows illustrate the
value of bringing business and government together around a specific issue. In addi-
tion to Head Start, we have formed several other such alliances in different program
areas. We know business can't do it allnor can government. But, together, if we
invest in and nurture today's children, we can have a healthy, well-educated and
stable workforce in the years to come. And that is vital to American business.

Finally, we have learned that Head &eft is about so much more than Just early
childhood education. It's also about feeding hungry children and detecting hearing
and vision problems before they've caused years of frustration and loss of edu-
cational opportunity. It's about teaching illiterate or dysfunctional parents how to
read, find and hold a job and provide a safe and nurturing home for their children.
Head Start truly is an investment in the future.

In recent years, the spotlight on Head Start has brought lavish praise for the pro-
gram, but has also brought forth its critics. We are aware that Head Start ia not
perfect and we agree that the program has yet to reach its full potential. But, we
know of no other program can match Head Start's track record in improving condi-
tions for disadvantaged children and their families.

In summary, Mr. Chairmanas this subcommittee and others consider reauthor-
ization of the Head Start program next year, we expect there will be considerable
discussion ateu i. oeiality improvements. Vie hope you will strongly consider ways to
continue and expand training opportunities for Head Start leaders and staff through
support for programs such as ours. We also urge you to permit Head Start to con-
sider capitalizing on those Management Fellows who have already graduated from
the UCLA program byadopting a mentoring initiative permitting them to help im-
prove the quality of thoee Head Start program most in need of management assist-
ance.

Johnson & Johnson is committed to sustaining its cash support for our current
program, but we are concerned that we are only able to offer the program to 40 Di-
rectors each year when many more are eager and qualified for the training. As Con-
greaa looks toward strategies to answer the concerns that have been raised about
standards of quality in Head Start, we would further recommend that the Bureau
be authorized to allocate quality improvement funds to the expansion of an edu-
cation and training model that works. Johnson & Johnson also pledges to continue
providing the executive time and enemy that we feel is vital to the success of our
Management Fellows Program. We strongly believe that improved quality is a clear
outcome of the Head Start-Johnson & Johnson Management, Fellows Program
which I have had the privilege to present to you today.

Again, I thank you for the opportunity to testify. I look forward to your questions.
Senator DODD. Thank you. That was excellent. I commend John-

son and Johnson for your efforts. Your statement has anticipated
some of the questions and some of the things we have talked about
in an indirect way, I think, with our first panel, particularly
Marilyn and Anne Doerr. So I thank you for your comments.
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I have been going through the testimony and trying to find some
common threads, and there obviously are somefirst, your sense
of optimism about the program and its ability to deal with these
issues, which I think is critically important because the press, as
is always the case, doesn't report about planes that fly, so they are
invariably looking for the line or two they can that will make the
news. So you can end up with a distorted perception of what is crit-
icism and how that is being expressed.

One thing that strikes me, and we heard it from our two Head
Start directors when I raised the issue of quality and what can be
done, is the notion of flexibility. You hearcl me raise it, obviously,
with Mr. Motto la at the Department, and I sensed here that sense
of restraint about it because I think they probably feel that we
asked them to come up here and explain why things are working
and not working, because they are the ones who have to be ac-
countable to that extent.

And Sarah, you articulated it about as strongly, I think, about
the desire for that flexibilitr.

I wonder if Lee and Ed, and certainly Curtis, if you want to
weigh in on those, could comment on Sarah's views on flexibility
locally. Is she going too far?

Ms. SCHORR. I think that out of the studies that I have done and
that others have done in the last decade of what makes for success-
ful programs, flexibility is one of the two or three most important
attributes. And whether you look at the stuff that I looked at in
Within Our Reach, you look at the Ford Foundation and Kennedy
School awards in State and local public services, and what do they
find? They find programs that are flexible, that keep evolving.

You never find a prop-am that really works, that has been cloned
from a single model. VThen Head Start began, that was one of the
extraordinary departures. Now this is much more in the vocabu-
lary, but the idea of a Federal program that would allow the kind
of local variation that it did was really almost unheard of, and yet
it proved to be, I think, the cornerstone of its success.

The question is, as you suggest, if the Federal Government is
held responsible for spending the taxpayers' dollars for doing what
this committee has charged the admimstration to do, how do you
do that if ygu are going to allow flexibility?

Well, I think you have to find other ways than the micro-man-
agement through regulation. You have to be able to strengthen the
monitoring capacity. You have to be able to strengthen the con-
sultation and technical assistance capacity, and you have to be able
to strengthen the training by many of the other things that were
already talked about on strengthening the professional staff capac-
ity. And it was in that connection titat I invoked the notion of
reinventing Government, because that is all about how you can
make programs accountable without micro-managing them from
the top.

Senator DODD. And someone said something the other dayand
this is totally unrelated, I might add, but it struck me when you
were talking, that every time we find a problem, we plug that hole
with another regulation, somehow operating under the assumption
that if there are if number of problems, there are "y" numbers of
regulations that will solve them.
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Ma. SCHORR. And "y" equals ten times "x."
Senator DODD. Yes, and we are in deep troubleand then you've

got Everett Dirksen's comments that this starts adding up to real
money.

Mr. ZIOLER. I guess I'd like to demur a little bit. I was once the
Federal official responsible for Head Start in this Nation. People
forget that for the first 10 years of the life of Head Start, there
were no performance atandards. It was under my aegis that the
performance standards were generated.

There is always a tension Senator Dodd, between flexibility and
accountability. I am trying Lci find the middle ground. The fact is,
when I inherited Head Start, we had a program in this country
where children were beaten with sticks in Head Start, and I said
that cannot be; we know better than that. And I was told that the
staff could do nothing about it because the parents wanted them
hit with sticks, and as Lee Schorr has pointed out, our commitment
to community control, really, parent involvement, said that's the
way it should be.

I do not believe that is correct. I think that those responsible for
this program always have a responsibility to make sure that best
practices are put into place. I think a lot of it is a matter of atti-
tude. I don't think it is i either/or, that either you have very strict
micro-management, or you have total flexibility. The fact is it has
to do with the attitude, and that is what has changed over the
years.

In the old days, we had a very competent national office with
very good, expert people, who know children; we had good regional
offices with a great deal of expertise, and we had the notion that
at the national level, the regional level, and right down to the local
level, we were all colleagues trying to do the same thing.

What has happened over the years is that these regulations have
been promulgated, and an adversarial relationship has broken out
between the regional offices and the local g,rantee. That could be
changed by a new philosophy, which I think is quite possible with
the new administration. But flexibility is one of those "mom and
apple pie" issues that we can all be for in principle. The fact is that
whomever runs Head Start has to come up here and see how the
money was spent and convince the American people that this is a
good investment. You cannot leave this money on a tree stump and
run. That has been one of the problems of Head Start.

So my own position is let us have an attitude that goes back to
the collegial days of the seventies; let us try to keep 1Dureaucracy
to a minimum, flexibility to a maximum. But everybody who runs
this program has got to make sure that each and every component
is of high quality. You do this with certain regulations. I don't care
how much flexibility you have; when I see a program with a case-
load of 500 families, no matter how wonderful they are, it cannot
be done. So there are certain delimiting factors in all of this that
have te be respected.

Senator DODD. Your point is well-taken. Part of the difficulty is
that there is a whole generation of us who, in the last 13 years,
with so much tension and fighting going on, we don't know how to
do it any other way. Every time there was a problem out there, by
God, we'd send down a bill and instead of saying, wand promulgate
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such regulations as the SecretarY shall,* or whatever that
boilerplate language is, now we write the regulations into the bill;
we don't trust any. . And we are getting into a second decade
of almost total mistrust of the people responsible for a lot of these
programs. And it is not just in this area; it cuts right across every
aspect of Government. We even see it here. We no longer assume
personal responsibility. We don't worry about personal responsibil-
ity; we set up an ethics code that will tell you exactly how you
should conduct your life. And if you follow that code, you are okay.
God forbid there is some new event that occurs, and you have to
respond to it; we'll have to come up with a new ethics code for you
to tell you what to do and not do, in a sense. I think that has just
permeated every aspect of our lives, and I think your point is ex-
tremely well-taken.

How you get there is going to be the real challenge, that sense
of people being collegial and caring about these thing's, rather than
debating threshold questions, which is what we spend a lot of time
doing, and fighting about whether or not there ought to even be
some of these programs and ideas.

Sarah, you have heard people on your right and on your left, and
I want to give you a chance to respond to what you just heard.

Ms. GREENE. I do, but I think Mr. Weeden wants to say some-
thing, and then I defmitely do want to respond.

Mr. WEEDEN. Just a quick comment. We are outsiders looking in,
and we looked at Head Start initially with a hope that we could
apply sort of a cookie-cutter concept and just roll out training that
would really get to the largest number of Head Start centers in the
country. The research I referenced earlier found that the typical
program serves over 200 children and has about 50 full-time em-
ployees and a budget of approximately $700,000.

Well, that sounded okay, and we started crafting a program
around that data. Then we started learning about what really is
out there. We have a program, reflected in our profiles, of just tlie
folks who have been through our program. This is a small sampling
of all the folks who are out there. There is a program in Los Ange-
les with 17,800 students sitting next to a program located in Wil-
mington, OH with 140 students. Well, clearly, the needs are not
constant, and certainly, we found very quickly that the program
had to be flexible and take into account tliose specific kinds of man-
agement challenges that existed in those very different environ-
ments.

So flexibility without sacrificing to whatever degree is possible
accountability, to Ed's point, I think is absolutely the right way to
go.

Senator DODD. Good.
Sarah, go ahead.
Ms. GREENE. The comment I would like to make is first of all to

make sure we understand the difference in terms of flexibility is-
sues that programs need in order to design a comprehensive qual-
ity program versus management and accountability for what laap-
pen s.

Obviously, we commend and want these funding sourcesthe
Federal Government and taxpayersto have us accountable for
what we are doing. But the kind of flexibility issues that we are
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talking about are the staffing structure, for example. The one to
500 caseload is not the desire of the Head Start program. Gen-
erally, it is because they have not been able to increase their cost
per child to design and implement a staff structure that would be
more appropriate.

Senator DODD. But let me ask you on that, if there were a regu-
lation or a law that said it is aolutely against the law for any
Head Start program to have that many children with that few
staffthat is just against the lawnot saying that there are that
many children who need it in that particular area, but just abso-
lutely prohibited that kind of aituation from existingis that over-
reaching?

Ms. GREENE. Yes, I think it is over-reaching. I think there needs
to be a recommended staff structure that is appropriate for certain
numbers of children. I think there ought to be a recommended staff
structure nationwide for programs to look at.

Programs now write a grant based on assessments and lots of
other things. In that grant, you would articulate why you have a
staffing structure the way it is, why you need to serve kids longer
than 4 hours a day; that needs to be a part of that, and you need
to have the appropriate and competent regional office staff to ex-
amine those grants, evaluate, and determine that, yes, the docu-
mentation that has been supported justifies this kin3 of program.

I am not talking about getting into more extensive, detailed regu-
lations; programs don't need that. The issues I am talking about
in flexibility and why they have been raised lately are that when
programs chose to rather than expand additional childrenI'd
rather give salary and fringe benefits and add retirement programs
to keep qualified staff; I'd rather add new support staff; I'd rather
serve 3- and 4-year-olds--they were told they could not.

We are not talking about changing regulations. We are talking
about permitting programs to do what they know how to do. They
do need flexibility to do that.

Certainly, we are far beyond the early days that Ed discussed,
but the ability to do what they know how to do is what we are ask-
ing for, not adding more regulations. I am talking about programs
being able to provide management training that they would like,
not saying you have to go to this particular resource site. The pro-
grams want more T and TA dollars to design them, and they
should be able to do that.

I think we are conflicting the real issue here with an important
element that we all want, that is, accountability and monitonn g
not detailed management.

Senator DODD. It is just critically important, and again, I don't
want to come back all the time to 'die politics of this, but at the
end of the day, I have et to produce 51 votes in the Senate and
214 in the House, or it is a bad idea. So you can talk about these
things, but at the end, I have got to build that kind of support, and
there will be a demand for some degree of accountability. I'd like
you to comment on the monitoring approach that has been dis-
cussed and that you are looking at as part of the review committee.
How does that strike you and your colleagues?

Ms. GREENE. Oh, we nupport that. In fact, it was through the re-
authorization in 1990 that you led that we put it back into the law.

95



92

And we had to go back, as you said, to putting it in the law because
the administration was deregulating everything. We wanted the
monitoring, and we still support that, and we support increasing it.
We tried last year, in the 1992 regulation, to add that we need to
have a site visit every year, not just the monitoring, but to be on
top of the problems, to be able to offer T and TA, and that, of
course, was not passed. But that is the kind of thing we support.

If you ask the Head Start director, and these panels of people
who were up here, the issues that we face in terms of fleialility,
if it were our choice, there would not be a one to 500 caseload. It
isn't a choice that we are given. That is why we want the flexibil-
ity, so we can change that. We know it is wrong. We don't need
the administration to tell us that that is not appropriate; we know
it is not appropriate. We want to change it, and the current law
allows us. That is what we mean by flexibility; let us design it the
way we know how to do it. Don't tell us, 'Toll can't do that; you
have got to add children."

To give you a classic example, my last 2 years as Head Start di-
rector, I saw things in my teaching staff that needed some detailed,
specific kinds of training to try to change, and I wrote in my budget
for a curriculum specialist to do that. I was told that for 350 kids,
you don't need a curriculum specialist. Now, that is what I mean
about local flexibility. I knew what was needed in my program, and
I had budgeted to be able to do that, but yet I was told, 'You can't
do that." There was no basis for it. There is no law right now that
says for "x" number of children, you need "x" number of staff, or
you can't have it. This happens all the time.

There is a whole region fighting now, Region 8, because they
have a very, very low cost per child. They can barely maintain
their facilities, utility costs, and just regular, day-to-day costs, be-
cause their cost per child is so low. So they did not want to add
children this year. They wanted to do things in their program to
generate more dollars to do some of the necessary services. They
are in a battle right now, back and forth with their regional office
over this very issue. That is the kind of flexibility issue we are
talking about

Senator DODD. Lee?
Ms. SCHORR. If I could just add one word on the accountability

question, I think one of the things that is on the horizon is that
we are going to enhance our ability to achieve accountability
through outcomes. As we get better and better at defining what it
means to have kids reach school ready to succeed at school, I think
we will be able to shift more and more of the accountability to
making sure that Head Start programs are achieving that goal as
opposed to using certain kinds of inputs to get at that goal. So as
we get better at defining and measuring those outcomes, I think it
will be easier to maintain accountability without the micro-man-
agement

Ms. GREENE. I think you could also refer to the Head Start Silver
Ribbon Panel report in 1990. The social services, health cervices,
parent involvement task forces that weie dl years ago all pointed
out these deficiencies. The need to change the staffing structure,
the training, and all the issues we are talking about here have
been pointed out for years.
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It is not a regulation issue. It is a focus of the administration,
and I tell you, it can change.

Senator DODD. Let me jump to the Johnson and Johnson pro-
gram, and again, my sense is that everyone is tremendously grate-
ful for the involvement of Johnson and Johnson and what they are
doing.

It seems to me you could have probably picked a number of dif-
ferent things that a private corporation taking a look at Head Start
might have offered its assistance on, and yet you chose managerial
questions. One, I'd like to know why you chose that particular
one-41ot that I am critical of it; I am just curious as to how you
made that choice. And then, I think the mentoring idea is terrific.
I don't know how much time you get to do it, or what sort of sup-

port, for instance, Marilyn or Ms. lDoerr would get, with everything
else they have to do, to go out and be mentors in other places, but
I think it is still very commendable to try and support that.

Then, third? I wonder if you might commentand I may not
have been articulating it very wellbut you heard Delores Baynes,
who happens to be in a community where there is a very fine high-

er education institution literally up the street from where she is
in fact, there are two of them; the University of Connecticut is
about 5 miles up the roadbut I wonder if you might comment on
whether or not what is being done at UCLA could be done and sup-
ported at other university systems. Perhaps it would support some
sort of a core curriculum that would allow for what I think Marilyn
talked aboutinstead of taking one pill, as she described it, where
you get a terrific 2 weeks, and then like all of us, a few years later,
there are new problems that emerge, and you wish you could go
back and talk to somebody about this new problem that has
emerged.

Could you just share with us some of the general thoughts you
might have on those issues.

Mr. WEEDEN. Let me quickly respond to the three points. First,
why management. I think we had the benefit of experience before
coming into Head Start with a program we have run in the health
care field for about 14 years now with the Wharton School, dealing
with management education for senior nurse executives and chief
executive officers in hospitals. And we really learned how to do

management education. That is not in any way chest-beating, but
it is just a concept that we evolved over time. And we found that
effective management can yield really significant, almost wholesale
changes, if it is done properly, andto your latter pointif it is fol-

lowed up and not left on the table and walked away from.
So we applied many of those concepts in the development of the

Head Start program at UCLA. I might point out, by the way, the
Anderson Graduate School at UCLA was selected after a lengthy
investigation of many, many schools and was chosen because it has

a management program that is very close to the ground, that deals
with local and small business entrepreneurs ansi small nonprofit
entrepreneurs, and it was used to be able to convert many of those
teaching techniques to the Head Start population, and I think
every effectively. So that is management.

No. 2, the mentor concept. Yes, you are absolutely right that the
people that you have seen here today, like Anne and Marilyn, are
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overwhelmed in many respects with their own responsibilities. Onthe other hand, when they signed up to go to the Head Start pro-gram at UCLA, they agreed that they would take time when theycame back to provide this ripple effect to other needful organiza-tions.
We conceived the program, which is still very much in the talk-ing stage, to work this way. They would be diagnosticians, usingtheir UCLA training to find ut what the problem is in a targetedHead Start program which clearly has not met the hurdle for qual-ity. They would basically contact UCLA, which would have centerset up to assemble and to use, for lack of a better word, a SWATteam that in effect would fly into that community, provide the re-medial kinds of support that would be necessary to solve that prob-lem, and then leave.
Marilyn or Anne then would come back on the scene and providethe kind of oversight to make sure that whatever was left on theground there was placed into an action plan and put into place.That is the concept in a very skeletal way.
One of the things that we have learned is that there are someabsolutely fantastic people out there, running these Head Startprograms. We don't have to look too far to see some of them today.They are talented, they are willing, and they have the capability

to really self-assess and self-correct a lot of those quality concernsthat we have been talking about.
Finally, the "one pill" concept that Anne mentioned. One of thethings that we desperately do not want to do is to run a programthat is a drop-and-run approach, where we give them 2 weeks, andso long. What we want to do is to have a year-around experiencewnere the folks that we support at UCLA are there to help byphone, by onsite consultation if necessary, and by bringing togethera network of other people who have been through this programwho are there any time, day or night, to help you out.
Senator DODD. What about the other universities? You've citedoru
Mr. WEEDEN. Sorry, I missed that one. In fact, there is somegood news on that front. We are encouraging itthat's the answerto the question. But there does seem to be some interest on thepart of the University of Virginia to take on a really statewide re-sponsibility for this kind of training. There is one private founda-tion named at the moment that has an interest in looking at rep-licating some of the training on a smaller scale, a regional-Statebasis. So I think you are going to see some of that probably withinthe next 12 months.
Senator DODD. That's good to hear.
Ed, what is your sense of this management effort?
Mr. ZIGLER. I think you have the right idea, and I think it shouldbe picked up, Senator Dodd. I have nothing but the highest regardfor the Johnson and Johnson program. I am very close to the peo-ple who run it at UCLA. It is wonderful, and they should be com-mended for mounting it.
There are three things wrong with it. First of all, they serve toofew people. Second, the selection process to get into the UCLA pro-gram almost guarantees that the very best people get it, so that
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people who need it the most probably can't get by the selection
process.

Finally, I am not enamored with the mentoring concept One of
the things that has happened over the years with Head Start, this
wonderful p is that we keep wanting people in this program
to do more iii.grriie and more and more. Sure, to get that wonder-
ful UCLA program, I promise ni work until midnight But the fact
is there are only so many hours in the day.

I think that what was implicit in your questions and your earlier
comments, Senator Dodd, is the way to go. The fact that we needed
a Johnson and Johnson program in the 1990's, after 28 years of
Head Start, again shows you the vacuum of quality and leadership
that we have had in that program for a good number of years. The
fact of the matter is we should have this kind of management
training built into the infrastructure of Head Start. In the early
days, we used to do this kind of technical assistance nationwide,
with networks of universities and colleges. What you have sug-
gested makes a great deal of sense to me. We need this kind of
training. Let us take the Johnson and Johnson model. It is mag-
nificent. Let us put that into place in Connecticut and every other
State, so that all of these 1,400 directors and more could benefit
from that training.

My position is that it has to be built into the infrastructure.
What we need the Johnson and Johnson people to do at this point
in time is what they have already done, which is develop an abso-
lutely wonderful model. Now lees build it into the everyday infra-
structure so that it is simply a part of things, and when you get
this kind of training, that doesn't mean you then have to become
the trainer of 35 other people.

Senator Dorm. I agree. Curt, do you want to comment?
Mr. WEEDEN. I understand Ed's point of view. We also, unfortu-

nately, see the reality of how difficult it has been to replicate this
concept beyond where we are. The infrastructure issue is not even
debateable. I think one of the things we would love to seeI think
we always like to see a public-private partnership built into Head
Start because it is a wonderful program that can get value from
corporate involvementand not just Johnson and Johnson; our
dream is to have every corporation eventually own a piece of this.

And I think in the end, the objective that Ed has laid out are
absolutely legitimate. We do involve too few people. Our rec-
ommendation is that UCLA should double its programming next
year, but that is only 80 people a year, and it's going to take a long
time to get to those 1,400 grantees.

We do deliberately pick the very, very high end. The people who
went through this program are the epitome of what we are looking
at in Head Start, but they are selected because they exhibit what
we consider change agent capabilities. They are the ones who can
go back, and have pledged to do so, to make some meaningful ad-
justments in the Head Start system.

As to time, we are trying to come up with a concept and plan
that would minimize the amount of time that this fellow, this grad-
uate, would have to spend dealing with one of his or her assigned
Head Start programs that are lacking quality standards.
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I think that Ed has raised, however, a very good point, and
again, fortunately for us in this hearing, we are at the talking
stage. There is possibly a blend here of ways to have us and the
Bureau of Head Start work to leverage the resource that we have
in front of us over the next year. So I appreciate his comments, and
we'll listen to him very carefully.

Senator DODD. That's a good point. Also, on the point about who
gets in, this is not unique, and I see it all the time. First of all,
it takes some initiative on the part of an individual to want to be
part of that. That excludes a bunch of people who may not have
the initiative. And then, again, you have limited resources', and you
want it to work, and obviously, you have got to go back and explain 4
to a corporation, a private entity, a board of directors and share-
holders and others what you are doing here and how it is working
in order to get support for the next year, I suppose. So you almost
have to have a self-fulfilling prophecy. If you came back and said,
"Look, the people we chose have all dropped out of Head Start.
They came out, and they had no interest in this, and they didn't
really want to be there, people will start asking what are we doing
this for. So you've got to consider that side of this thing as well as
the critical problem.

Finallyand literally, I could stay here with you all afternoon,
but this is unfair; I have already kept you here 3 hours, but you
know so much about this stuff

MO. SCHORR. If you stay all afternoon, Senator, you won't get
your report in the middle of October. [Laughter.]

Senator DODD. I know; I specifically looked at the members of
the advisory committee when I said that, and I saw your eyebrows
go all the way up to the top of your head on that.

Ed, let me ask you about the monitoring issue, the Federal pres-
ence, and you have heard me raise it before. What does that mean?
Put some flesh on that for me. How does that work, or how would
you envision something like that to work?

Mr. ZIGLER. First of all, you have to start with something. I
mean, maybe we ought to get the outcomes, but I would be satis-
fied if we made sure every child in Head Start got his immuniza-
tions, that the staff ratios were good, solid ones, and that they were
fulfilled. Monitoring is not a very complicated process. It is really
a three-level process.

First of all, there is the national office. That is one of the prob-
lems, Senator, very frankly. Over 12 years, that office has been
graded back, very good people have been driven off, there is a mo-
rale problem, which we hope can be corrected. One of the problems
is management at the national level. Back in my day, we could
have that collegial relationship because the regional heads of Head
Start met with me and my Head Start director, so we were all en-
gaged in a common enterprise. Today, there is now an assistant
secretary between ACYF and the Secretary, and believe it or not,
the regional heads of Head Start do not answer to the Head Start
director anymore; they now go around ACYF and answer to the as-
sistant secretary.

Senator DODD. Let me interrupt you right there. In the prepara-
tion of this report, I hope you are going to make some recommenda-
tions to us up here about how you would restructure, if in fact you
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believe that is valid. I would very much welcome any ideas you
have on restructuring of the present structure over here. I would
very much welcome that advice.

Mr. ZIGLER. You are faced with a conundrum, and the President
of the United States is faced with a conundrum, Senator, and we
miet as well face up to it.

We have a President who has promised to cut down the govern-
mental bureaucracy by 14 percent. We have a Head Start program
that the Congress and the President want to expand and at the
same time improve the quality. You don't have to be a rocket sci-
entist or a Yale professor, or even a Harvard professor, to realize
that you can't get there from here.

The fact is the national office has been decimated, the regional
office has been decimated, and in addition, a whole technical assist-
ance network that the regional office used to use to go in and help
particular centerswe have many centers that know they aren't
doing a good job; they will call the regional office, and the regional
office says, "We don't have any staff." So until we really populate
the system in a way to do the monitoringand it isn't just monitor-
ing; it is support, back to the collegial ideawe are here to help
you run a good program, which most Head Start people want to
dountil that is donebut you will never do that without enough
money and without enough staff.

Senator DODD. Well, I have forgotten whether that was part of
the mandate to look at the structures, but if it was, let me add that
addendum, and I'll give you another week and make it the end of
October.

Ms. ScHoim. One of the subcommittees of the advisory committee
is a subcommittee on management, which is discussing precisely
this issue.

Senator DODD. Good, great.
Well, I thank all of you. Obviously, this is not the end of this.

I am going to have you back, and we are going to stay in touch if
we get the report this fall. I saw some appreciation and acknowl-
edgment of what I meant on timing, and I don't want you to rush
anything, but I just know that when I get things and then how I
can respond to them, knowing how the calendar works around
here. We'll be in an election year for a third of this place and all
of the House, and that shrinks the calendar considerably. Just 4
or 5 weeks can make the difference in an entire Congress in re-
sponding to something. The implications exponentially are affected.
So I would urge you to get that to us as soon as you can.

And again, I don't believe I have any written questions myself,
but other members may have. We'll stay on top of this, and I ap-
preciate your comments. It is very important that we address the
concerns that have been raised here. This is a wonderful oppor-
tunity and ought to be seen by everybody involved in this as an op-
portunity.

I have heard from some who see this as some sort of a threat,
and it is not a threat. It is an opportunity, and that is how I view
it. So I welcome the challenge here, and I have some excellent al-
lies, many of whom are in this room today, to help us get it right,
and I appreciate that immensely.
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1 apologize for my colleagues being unable to attend. I can't tell
you how disappointed Senator Kennedy and Senator Kassebaum
are, but fate has it that they are wrestling on the floor with the
national service bill, so they regret deeply not being able to be
here. But we have some other hearings coming along, and we will
clearly be deeply involved in this whole debate and discussion.

So I again thank all of you, as well as the other members who
were here this morning, for your presence.

This subcommittee will stand adjourned until further call of the
chair.

[Whereupon, at 1:30 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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